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Senate Session Transcript for 05/22/2013 
3 of 3 document(s) retrieved

CONNECTICUT GENERAL ASSEMBLY

SENATE

May 22, 2013

The Senate was called to order at 1: 28 p. m. , the President in the 
Chair. 

The prayer was offered by the Deputy Chaplain, Reverend Dr. Barbara 
Headley of Hartford, Connecticut. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senate, please come to order. Members and guests please rise. I direct 
your attention to Reverend Barbara Headley who will lead us in prayer. 

DEPUTY CHAPLAIN, REVEREND DR. BARBARA HEADLEY: 

Let us pray. 

Almighty God, Creator of all that is, was, and will be, we seek your 
presence and wisdom as our senators gather today to carry out their 
responsibilities and duties as the servants of the state. Endow each 
Senator, and each support staff member with the patience, endurance, and 
continuing desire to do what is just and right for the citizens of our 
state. Give them knowledge and ability to understand the needs of others 
who may not be of their immediate constituency, but who are part of our 
State family of communities. Bless all who will endeavor here to work for 
the good of others and to bring peace, justice, life to our state. This is 
our prayer in the name of Christ. Amen. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Reverend. At this time I'm going to ask Senator Witkos if 
you'll come up and please lead us in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

SENATOR WITKOS:  
 
I pledge allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America, and to 
the Republic for which it stands, one Nation under God, indivisible, with 
liberty and justice for all. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. At this time I would ask if there is any points of personal 
privilege or announcements. Senator Kissel. 
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SENATOR KISSEL: 

Thank you very much. I wanted to do this at the beginning of the week, but 
I wanted to acknowledge the efforts of Governor Dannel Malloy in coming to 
my district last Friday. I know it was a very busy day for him. But when 
the Governor takes the time, just as yourself, Lieutenant Governor Wyman, 
to come to Northcentral Connecticut, we appreciate it. I'm hoping that we 
will see you on Sunday for Memorial Day parade. You've been there all the 
time. 

But last Friday, Governor Malloy took a good, at least an hour out of his 
morning to go up to Old New-Gate Prison. And for those of you who are 
familiar, going up just going up 91 north of Hartford, you will see over 
the last several years ago, Old New-Gate prison closed. And there are 
groups, friends of New-Gate Prison, who have tried to get the state to 
actually sell it to them. That never came to pass, but Governor Malloy, to 
his great credit, has decided to make a large financial investment in Old 
New-Gate. In its heyday, it would have an excess of 20,000 visitors per 
summer, and we think we can do even more. I was -- I marveled that the 
Governor, since he had to go to a -- a luncheon, I believe on behalf of 
veterans at Biacquiture was dressed to the nines. And yet he went down 
into the mine of Old New-Gate Prison, and didn't miss a beat. And you 
don't see that every day. 

So I wanted to put on the record that I really do appreciate it when the 
Governor and Lieutenant Governor go out or their way and make the extra 
effort in our district. 

And the other point with a little bit of indulgence from you, Lieutenant 
Governor, is last week, during one of our many late evenings, the next 
day, my 9-year-old said that two of his stuffed animals wanted me to put a 
bill in on their behalf. One of them is a large stuffed mouse named Pizza, 
and he wants me to try a find a bill to amend such that stuffed mice, 
there's no traps for them in any houses in Connecticut. So I said I would 
look for a vehicle for that. And he also has a little blue penguin named 
Pablo, you might know from the Backyardigans. And Pablo wants me to look 
for a bill such that when moms tell their 9-year-old that it's time to go 
to bed, that little blue stuffed penguins named Pablo can either go to bed 
before that or after that, but don't have to do the same thing as the 9-
year-old. 

So I will be on the lookout for those bills and those amendments to help 
effectuate the desires of Pablo and Pizza. But I will say this; we all put 
in an awful lot of time serving the people of Connecticut. And when your 9
-year-old sort of says, I see what you're doing, and I sort of want to be 
a part of your life through putting in some bills and amendments, it 
really touches you in your heart. And I told him I would put that on the 
record that I am on the lookout for those things. So thank you for your 
indulgence, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Thank you. I'm sure there's some bill that you can attach that to. Are 
there any other points of personal privilege? Senator Witkos. 

SENATOR WITKOS: 

Thank you, Madam President. I rise for a point of personal privilege. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR WITKOS: 

Thank you, Madam President. A while ago, towards the end of April, I was 
out of state for a while, and during that time there was a special event 
here at the State Capitol, and that was the Internship Recognition 
Ceremony. And I had an intern that served with me during that legislative 
period of time, and I wasn't here to offer my -- my thanks for his time. 
And I'd like him to stand up. My intern is Jason Langway from the 
University of Connecticut. He's a sophomore. He's a business major, pre-
law. And I will tell you that Jason's time with me has been an experience 
in my life. And he has came into the building and came in the office with 
such a hard work ethic. And towards the end I wanted him to do something. 
I adopted a park as part of Commissioner Esty's Adopt a Park in 
celebration of the 100 year anniversary. 

So I adopted Peoples State Forest in Barkhamsted. And I kind of gave it to 
Jason; I said, well, here is your project. I don't want to just put my 
name on it, I want to do something. So he started from the ground level, 
organized a huge cleanup event of the park last Saturday. We had about 35 
volunteers come out. We went through the entire list of things they asked 
us to do and we were out of there in a relatively short period of time. 
And all throughout the time he took charge. I kind of did what I was told, 
took the direction from him. And he's certainly going to be missed, but I 
think he's on a great adventure for the rest of his life. 

While I wasn't here to participate in the mock debate in the presentation 
of his certificate. I stopped at the store and picked him up a little 
something and I wanted to present that to him. It's a kind of a plaque. 
It's presented to Jason Langway for your unwavering commitment and 
outstanding performance as an intern for me. At the State Capitol, today's 
date, May 22, 2013. So I'd ask the Chamber to join with me in offering 
Jason a warm amount of applause, and good luck in all his future 
endeavors. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Jason, the best of luck to you. Thank you so much, Jason. Come back again 
and visit us when you're that lawyer or run for office. But wait until I'm 
out if you're going to run for my office, that is. Thank you, Jason. 

Page 3 of 125Senate Session Transcript for 05/22/2013

6/12/2013http://search.cga.state.ct.us/adv/dtsearch.asp?cmd=getdoc&DocId=79256&Index=I%3a%5czinde...

A-232Case: 13-4761     Document: 67     Page: 7      03/18/2014      1180793      267



Are there any other points of personal privilege? Any other points of 
personal privilege? Seeing none. Good afternoon, Senator Looney, how do 
you feel today? 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Afternoon, Madam President. How are you?

THE CHAIR: 

I'm fine, how are you?

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Still struggling with a cold, but at least able to sit up and take 
nourishment, you know?

THE CHAIR: 

Thank God for that. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Madam President, I believe the Clerk is in possession of Senate Agenda 
Number 1 for today's session. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

The Clerk is in possession of Senate Agenda Number 1 dated Wednesday, 
May 22, 2013. Copies have been distributed and are on the Senators' desks. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you Madam President. Madam President, I move all items on 
Senate Agenda Number 1 dated Wednesday, May 22, 2013, to be acted upon as 
indicated and that the Agenda be incorporated by reference in the Senate 
Journal and the Senate Transcript. 

THE CHAIR: 

So ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 
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Okay. Thank you, Madam President. We'll move now to mark some Calendar 
items as -- as go, and then we will add additional ones later on. The 
first, Madam President, is on Calendar page 9, Calendar 351, House Bill 
6146. That item might be marked go. Next under matters returned, Calendar 
page 35, Calendar 106, Senate Bill 916. Calendar page 36, Calendar 120, 
Senate Bill 803. Calendar page 36, Calendar 121, Senate Bill 918. And 
then, Madam President, Calendar page 37, Calendar 138, Senate Bill 886. 
And then, Madam President, Calendar page 38, Calendar 196, Senate Bill 
961. Calendar page 38, Calendar 201, Senate Bill 911. Calendar page 39, 
Calendar 228, Senate Bill 820. Calendar page 39, Calendar 233, Senate Bill 
995. Calendar page 42, Calendar 301, Senate Bill 1015. Calendar page 46, 
Calendar 474, Senate Bill 1060. And Calendar page 48, Calendar 367, Senate 
Bill 804. 

If we could mark those items now, Madam President, then we will add 
additional ones later on. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On Calendar page 9, Calendar Number 351, House Bill Number 6416, AN ACT 
CONCERNING STATE CHARTER SCHOOL EMPLOYEES Favorable Report of the 
Committee on Labor and Public Employees. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good afternoon, Senator Osten. 

SENATOR OSTEN: 

Good afternoon, Madam President. Madam President, I move acceptance of the 
Joint Committee's Favorable Report and passage of the bill in concurrence. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on acceptance and passage. Will you remark? 

SENATOR OSTEN: 

Yes. The Clerk is in -- has Senate Amendment LCO Number 6984, if you could 
call that. 
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THE CHAIR:  
 
Mr.  Clerk. 

SENATOR OSTEN:  
 
I move the amendment and seek leave to summarize. 

THE CLERK:  
 
LCO Number 6984, Senate Amendment "A", offered by Senator Osten and 
Representative Tercyak. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Osten. The motion is on adoption. Will you remark, please. 

SENATOR OSTEN:  
 
Thank you Madam President. I move acceptance of this amendment, and what 
this amendment does is if a charter school was designated and allowed to 
go into a collective bargaining environment, this amendment basically 
ensures that any contract negotiations are done with the local governing 
board, which is appropriate, as that is what is done with every other 
teacher contract. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Will you remark further? Will you remark further? Senator Boucher. 

SENATOR BOUCHER:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, I have a question for the 
proponent of the amendment, please, if I could, through you?

THE CHAIR:  
 
Please proceed, ma'am. 

SENATOR BOUCHER:  
 
Could you please inquire as to how it Works currently, and how this would 
change the process in a little more detail, through you, Madam President?

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Osten?

SENATOR OSTEN:  
 
I couldn't really hear. I think I have the gist of the question. But if 
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the question IS how does the amendment change the process, maybe I should 
first ask that, is that the question?

THE CHAIR:  
 
Yes. 

SENATOR BOUCHER:  
 
Yes, through you. 

SENATOR OSTEN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. This doesn't change the process. The original 
bill did not include this going back, and we wanted to make sure that it 
had the language of returning if -- so I would have to sort of talk about 
the bill a little bit and then talk about the amendment. The bill allows 
the --

THE CHAIR:  
 
Excuse me, excuse me, I have to discuss, it is on the amendment. 

SENATOR OSTEN:  
 
Okay, well the amendment does nothing, changes nothing. It actually 
continues current practice. 

SENATOR BOUCHER:  
 
Through you, Madam President, then why are we discussing this amendment 
through you if it does nothing to change the current practice or the bill, 
through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Osten. 

SENATOR OSTEN:  
 
Because the underlying bill did not include this in it. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Excuse me, Senator Osten, maybe I can help out here. Could you explain 
what the amendment is?

SENATOR OSTEN:  
 
The amendment allows the -- any contract negotiations with charter school 
employees to be done with the local governing board. 
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THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Boucher. 

SENATOR BOUCHER:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Now we are talking about charter schools that 
received their charter from the state, and is therefore then governed 
through the state and currently not through the local board of education, 
through you, Madam President , as clarification?

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Osten. 

SENATOR OSTEN:  
 
The local governance board -- the charter schools are governed right now 
and any of them that are currently organized, all contract negotiations 
are done with that governance board, not with the state. That's how it's 
handled right now. The underlying bill stripped that out. We added back 
in. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Boucher. 

SENATOR BOUCHER:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, and of course there is some confusion about 
this, because it was my understanding that the underlying bill tried to 
remove that. And does then -- the question is, this amendment, should it 
pass, would that become the bill itself or it's just this -- a piece of 
the bill? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Osten. 

SENATOR OSTEN:  
 
It's just to make sure that if there is a contract to be negotiated, it 
would be done with the local governance board. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Boucher. 

SENATOR BOUCHER:  
 
I thank you very much for the answers, Madam President. It still does not 
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clarify the need for this particular amendment since it appears that it is 
current practice should this happen. And if it's necessary to the 
underlying bill, then I guess we're going to have to save those questions 
shortly for the underlying bill. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Osten, will you remark further? Will you remark further? Let me 
try your minds. All those in favor of Senate Bill A, please say aye?

SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Opposed? Senate "A" is adopted. 

SENATOR OSTEN:  
 
Thank you very much. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President would move that the bill as 
amended be referred to the Education Committee. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Seeing no objection, so ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK:  
 
On Calendar page 35, Calendar Number 106, Senate Bill Number 916. AN ACT 
AUTHORIZING CIVIL PENALTIES FOR THE FAULTY, CARELESS, OR NEGLIGENT 
APPLICATION OF PESTICIDES Favorable Report from the Environmental 
Committee as amended. 
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THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Meyer, good afternoon, sir. 

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
Good afternoon, Madam President. I move acceptance of the committee's 
Joint and Favorable Report and move passage of this bill. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
The motion is on acceptance and passage. Will you remark, sir?

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
Yes, the Clerk has a strike-all amendment and I'd ask -- actually before I 
do that, Madam President, I move to withdraw Senate Amendment "A" which 
has now been superseded by another amendment. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
The motion is on rejecting Senate Amendment "A" at this time. Will you 
remark further? Will you remark further? All in favor of the rejection of 
Senate "A" and withdraw, please say aye. 

SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Those opposed? Rejection is done. 

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Will the Clerk kindly call LCO Number 7271. 
I'd be permitted to summarize. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK:  
 
Senate Amendment "B", LCO 7271 offered by Senators Meyer and Chapin. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Meyer?
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SENATOR MEYER:  
 
I move the amendment. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Motion is on adoption. Will you remark, sir?

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
Yes. Colleagues, this bill in the strike-all amendment is -- represents a 
collaborative effort between Senator Chapin, Senator Kissel, and myself. 
And it relates, as we talked once before, when we had this bill before us, 
it relates to creating an alternative penalty for pesticide applicators 
who make mistakes, and for example, put pesticides on a neighbor's 
property, that kind of mistake. 

Right now if -- if there is a mistake made, advertent or inadvertent by a 
pesticide applicator, he or she under current law will lose the license or 
have the license suspended. And so what this bill does is it gives an 
alternative form of penalty, particularly to some applicator who doesn't 
do anything intentionally, and that is it adds a penalty. And you'll see 
that the current amendment before you has a reduced amount. We had very 
large penalties before. 

And now the penalties are reduced, you will see, to $ 250 and $ 500 to $ 
1,000 for violations that appear to be reckless instead of just negligent. 
So that's -- that's what it does. It's a -- it's a good direction for to 
us take. It's a more -- gives more flexibility to the situation. And I 
urge its passage. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Will you remark further? Will you remark further? Senator Chapin, good 
afternoon. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Good afternoon. Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, I also rise 
in support of the amendment before us. As the good Senator said, this was 
a collaborative effort between Senator Meyer, myself, Senator Kissel, as 
well as Senator Fasano. It addresses some of the concerns that have been 
raised throughout the session on this very issue. These penalties, I 
think, are set at a very good level. We do have similar levels of 
penalties and regulations for certain violations of our Pesticides Control 
Act. I think this bill does exactly what it was intended to do or the 
amendment before us, and I encourage my colleagues to support it. Thank 
you, Madam President. 
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THE CHAIR:  
 
Thank you, will you remark? Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. And I -- it was brought to my attention that I 
perhaps pronounced the Governor's name incorrectly before, so I apologize 
for that. I guess it's Dannel. I don't say his first name enough. I stand 
in support of the amendment, and I appreciate the cooperation from Senator 
Meyer and Senator Chapin in working out this amendment. I think even 
though this bill was ready to go a couple weeks ago, I think it's better 
now than it was even then. 

And again, the ultimate issue that was brought to our attention by Senator 
Meyer and Senator Chapin was that prior to this bill moving forward, the 
only thing that folks could do was just pull the license completely which, 
I think, all of us would agree would be rather draconian, and essentially 
may not put someone out of business, but would certainly diminish their 
ability to earn any income from that particular pursuit while they didn't 
have their license. So I think this is a good amendment. I think that 
working collaboratively, it's a much better bill, and plenty of time to 
get it through the House if we get it through this Chamber. So happy to 
support this amendment. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Thank you. Will you remark further? Will you remark further? Senator 
Meyer?

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
Are you going to call for a voice -- voice vote on this? 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Oh, I'm sorry sir, you're right, this is the amendment, not the bill. 

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
This is the amendment, right. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
I will try your minds, thank you sir. Try your minds, all in favor of 
Senate Amendment "B", please say aye. 

SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 
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THE CHAIR:  
 
Opposed? The amendment is adopted. Senator Meyer. Oh, Senator McKinney, 
sorry. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you. Madam President, by my count, that's the first time we actually 
got you. See, we're dragging you down in terms of the procedure. 

THE CHAIR: 

I'll pick up, I promise. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
No, I'm not worried about you. It's us I'm worried about, I promise. No, 
Madam President, I briefly wanted to rise in support of this bill as 
amended. I thank Senators Chapin and Senators Meyer for their hard work. 
And a continuation of our state's good work with respect to the 
application of pesticides, and I stand in support of the bill. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark further? Will you remark further? Senator 
Meyer?

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
I want to thank Senator McKinney for those supportive words. And if 
there's no other objection or problem, may this go on the Consent 
Calendar, please?

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK:  
 
On Calendar page 36, Calendar Number 120, substitute for Senate Bill 
Number 803, AN ACT CONCERNING ENTREPRENEURIAL PROGRAMS FOR THE NEXT 
GENERATION OF OYSTER HARVESTERS Favorable Report from the Committee on the 
Environment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 
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Thank you Madam President. I do move acceptance of the committee's Joint 
and Favorable Report and passage of this bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on acceptance and passage. Will you remark, sir. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Madam President, there is a strike-all amendment, and I'd ask that the 
Clerk kindly call LCO 7321. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO 7321, Senate Amendment "A", offered by Senators Meyer, Chapin, et al. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

I move the amendment and ask permission to summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on adoption of the amendment. Will you remark, sir? 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Yes, thank you, Madam President. Colleagues, you'll see from this bill 
that this is another collaborative effort between various senators and 
representatives on both sides of the aisle. And the bill essentially, 
which is a strike-all, essentially does two things. First of all, it -- it 
recognizes the fee that we collect from companies that are running pipes -
- pipelines across Long Island Sound, and starting at line 17, it divides 
that pipeline fee into different parts. Some of it to go to the Shellfish 
Fund. Other to go to the Expand and Grow Agricultural Fund, and the rest 
of it to go to the General Fund. It's just a breakdown of where that fee 
goes. 

The second part of the bill is a very exciting bill for us. It really 
creates a new industry. It creates a new seaweed industry. Seaweed, I 
discovered as I tried to research this, is something that is extremely 
popular in other parts of the world, but has not really grabbed well in 
either Connecticut or the United States. It's popular in South America and 
in Asia. 
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And what the Department of Agriculture has done here is it's created this 
new seaweed industry by establishing a license. There would be a license 
fee of $ 25 per acre. And the -- that -- that land, that property under 
the water will be used for the planting and cultivating of seaweed. And 
any person licensed would be able to possess, ship, transport, or sell 
seaweed. The -- the licensee must make a good faith effort to cultivate 
and harvest seaweed from the licensed area. And the -- there will be an 
effort by the Commissioner of Agriculture not to interfere with existing 
shellfish rights. So that is what this bill does. And I urge its support. 
Thanks. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? Will you remark? Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, I also rise in support of 
this amendment before us. As the Chairman said, this bill came from the -- 
was actually two separate bills, I believe, or pieces of two separate 
bills that came from the Department of Agriculture. And both bills did 
have hearings before the Environment Committee, and I think the language 
before us is good language, and I certainly encourage my colleagues to 
support it. Thank you Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark further? Will you remark further? If not -- oh, 
Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you. Madam President, I admit to being torn on this amendment. Not 
because I don't like the amendment, but because I -- I wish we could have 
had more discussion on the underlying bill regarding what was the 
development of an entrepreneurial program for young oyster harvesters. 
Very controversial topic, and I understand why it's not going forward. But 
I will vote for the amendment, but look forward to a day, perhaps next 
session, where we can have more of a discussion about making our very good 
oyster industry even better to grow what is a very important industry for 
the State of Connecticut. Just as I know Senator Meyer and Senator Chapin 
and believe they're probably right that we can similarly cultivate and 
grow a seaweed industry as well. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you? Will you remark further? Will you remark further? If not, let 
me try your minds on Senate "A". All those in favor please say aye. 
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SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Opposed? Senate "A" is adopted. Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Just in -- in brief response to Senator McKinney's remarks, Madam 
President, through you, I think that next year we will be able to do the 
oyster program that he is referring to. I think that we've had some 
communication issues that are being resolved, and I just want to be 
optimistic with respect to the fact that the Environment Committee will be 
able to do that next year. So if there's no objection or further comment, 
may I ask this go on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Are there any objections? Senator Kane -- no, okay. Then seeing no 
objections, so ordered. It will be placed on the Consent Calendar. Thank 
you. Will you -- Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On Calendar page 36, Calendar Number 21, Senate 121, Senate Bill Number 
918. AN ACT CONCERNING THE DUTIES OF VETERINARIANS WHEN PRESCRIBING 
PRESCRIPTION MEDICATIONS --

THE CHAIR: 

Excuse me, sir. I'm sorry. Which one was that again? 21. Thank you. Okay. 
Please -- please proceed. 

THE CLERK: 

AN ACT CONCERNING THE DUTIES OF VETERINARIANS WHEN PRESCRIBING 
PRESCRIPTION MEDICATIONS, Favorable Report of the Committee on the 
Environment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Thanks, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Everybody triple header. 
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SENATOR MEYER: 

We're doing this pretty well. 

THE CHAIR: 

Yeah. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

I move acceptance of the committee's Joint and Favorable Report and move 
passage of this bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on acceptance and passage. Will you remark, sir?

SENATOR MEYER: 

Yes, Madam President, there is a strike-all amendment. It's LCO 7141 and 
may the Clerk please call it. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 7141 Senate Amendment "A" offered by Senators Meyer and Chapin. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

I move the amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on adoption. Will you remark, sir? 

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
Yes. Colleagues, this was a much different bill at one point and through 
the initiative of Senator Chapin, it was narrowed with respect to its 
scope, and I would like to yield to Senator Chapin to -- to describe this 
narrowed amendment, if I might. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Chapin, will you accept the yield, sir?
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SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
I do, Madam President, thank you. Madam President, this isn't an issue 
that's new to this Chamber. A similar bill actually brought forward by the 
same constituent several years ago that approached me this year. The issue 
arose when their dog was treated by a local vet, and they felt that the 
veterinarian didn't provide proper care and advice. My predecessor, 
Senator Roraback was successful in passing legislation or -- legislation 
in this Chamber, at least, but it wasn't taken up in the House several 
years ago. So the issue persisted, let's say. 

In this particular case, the language that the Environment Committee had 
the hearing on was really the -- I believe it was verbatim the same 
language that passed out of this Chamber. But it -- I would like to 
personally thank Senator Meyer for providing some forewarning that it 
faced some challenges in getting through both Chambers again this year as 
it did several years ago. The veterinarians were in opposition to the bill 
when it did go to the hearing. I did rewrite this in a way that I think 
accommodated the concerns that were raised during the public hearing. I 
did speak to the person who represents the veterinarians in this building 
and was assured that this felt that it was a much better product. 

In essence what it does is it helps clarify what negligence means in the 
statutes where a person can bring an action against a veterinarian. As you 
may know, the process is such that if you do have a complaint, you file a 
complaint with the Department of Public Health. It's investigated by an 
investigator there. And if they believe there's probable cause as it 
relates to one of the twelve items in this statute. It goes before the 
examining board, a board of five, including three veterinarians on that 
board. 

In this particular case, in my constituents case, it did not rise to the 
level of probable cause, and their concern was that there was really no 
way for them to know exactly what it was they were supposed to be trying 
to file, how that complaint should look. And I think it becomes very clear 
through this new language that, at least in their particular case, where 
the issue involved an alleged prescribing of medication without -- perhaps 
without properly informing the owner as to contraindications and side 
effects and things of that nature, that this makes it a little clearer 
that negligence could mean some breach of the standards that the American 
Veterinary Medical Association adheres to. 

Again, I looked actually to the veterinarian's testimony during the public 
hearing where they admit, and rightfully so, that they followed these 
standards. So perhaps some people might think this is a little redundant, 
but I think -- I view it as a clarification to the existing statute, and 
it should make it easier for all of our constituents who unfortunately may 
find themselves in a similar situation. Again I think it's an excellent 
compromise, and I would encourage my colleagues to support it. Thank you, 
Madam President. 
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THE CHAIR:  
 
Thank you, will you remark? Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you Madam President. And good afternoon to you. I have a question of 
Senator Chapin through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you. Senator Chapin, I think I heard you say before that -- that the 
actual language and the structure of this particular amendment was what 
was presented during the public hearing, is that correct, through you, 
Madam President? 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Through you, no, the underlying bill was what 
was presented at the public hearing. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Okay. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Okay, thank you, Madam President. What I'd like to do then is because I 
always get a little bit nervous when there's a strike-all amendment, I 
want to make sure that substantially all of the underlying tenets and 
important points of a bill have met the test of the legislative process 
around here where there has been adequate public hearings related to those 
specific concepts. And through you, Madam President, Senator Chapin, are 
you satisfied that that is the case here?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 
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SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, and again through you, I am satisfied. The 
underlying bill really put standards of care right in statute. That is 
something, I think, that this body generally tries to avoid. I think the 
way it's been rewritten in the strike-all amendment references kind of the 
outer limits of prescribing medications and what would be -- can -- what 
could possibly be considered negligence in not informing the pet owner of 
things such as contraindications or side effects. Through you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you, and thank you for those answers through you, Madam President. 
It looks like a terrific amendment and a terrific underlying bill. Just 
one thing, Madam President, that comes to -- to my attention here is in 
the Amendment line 9, "failure to keep veterinary premises and equipment 
in a clean and sanitary condition. " Number 10, "physical and mental 
illness, emotional disorder, loss of motor skill, and on abuse of drugs 
and chemicals and failure to comply with continuing education 
requirements," just seems like it's fairly -- fairly harsh, and I want to 
make sure that once again, through you, Madam President, that Senator 
Chapin and Senator Meyer, for that matter, feel that all of these, what 
would strike me on a very good bill as being pretty, pretty harsh 
conditions to perhaps lose a license to practice in the veterinarian 
field, veterinary field, that you're satisfied that through the public 
hearing process they have seen these conditions. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, and again through you, those 11 conditions are 
already in statute, as is the 12th that we're amending here. We're just 
clarifying number 2. But the other ones that you referenced are in 
existing statute, and we did not hear testimony from anyone that found 
them to be inadequate. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Sometimes it gets a little confusing, because 
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you got the black and you got the blue text, and you don't know how many 
iterations it's been since the existing language became something -- or 
new language became the existing language. So I needed that clarification. 
Through you and thank you Senator Chapin. This seems like a good amendment 
and I'll be in favor of it. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Senator McKinney?

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, if I could, through you a few questions. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
On the amendment to Senator Chapin. Thank you, Madam President. Senator 
Chapin, through you, as I read the language in determining a claim of 
negligence, this language doesn't require that they look at the American 
Veterinary Medical Association, it just says that they may look at that. 
Is that a correct reading, through you, Madam President? 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, through you, that is correct. Thank you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. And I have a friend who is a large animal 
doctor, and it's my understanding, just to confirm for the record, that 
veterinarians do already take an oath and adhere to principles of a 
veterinary medical ethics, which I believe is prescribed by the American 
Veterinary Medical Association, is that correct, through you, Madam 
President?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 
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SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Through you, I believe that the testimony 
provided by the CVMA during this hearing did indicate both of those things 
are true. That they prescribed to these ethics as well as these 
guidelines. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, and I want to thank Senator Chapin, having not been as 
intimately familiar with this bill when he and Senator Roraback worked on 
it, perhaps last year. But knowing a number of vets in my area, I think 
that this is -- and knowing that they opposed the underlying bill, I 
certainly read this as an amendment that would be one that they would 
accept. They obviously take their jobs and their oaths very seriously. 
They do follow an American Veterinary Medical Association guidelines, and 
this simply puts in the language that that is something that should be 
looked at with respect to negligence in the individual instances that 
Senator Chapin talked about. And so therefore I rise in support of the 
amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, sir. Will you remark further? Will you remark further? If not, 
I'll try your minds on Senate "A". All those in favor please say aye. 

SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Opposed. Senate "A" is adopted. Senator Meyer?

SENATOR MEYER: 

Madam President, if there's no further comment, may I request this go on 
the Consent Calendar?

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objections, so ordered, sir. Mr.  Clerk. 
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THE CLERK: 

On Calendar page 37, Calendar Number 138, substitute for Senate Bill 
Number 886, AN ACT CONCERNING AGING IN PLACE as amended by Senate 
Amendment Schedule "A", Favorable Report of the Committee on Aging. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Ayala. Good afternoon, sir. 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Good afternoon, Madam President. Madam President, I move acceptance of the 
Joint Committee's Joint Favorable Report and urge passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on acceptance and passage. Will you remark, sir? 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Yes, Madam President. The Clerk is in possession of LCO 7499. May the 
Clerk please call that amendment and I be given leave to summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 7499, Senate Amendment "B" offered by Senator Ayala, 
Representative Serra, et al. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Ayala. 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Madam President, I move the amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on adoption. Will you remark, sir? 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Yes, Madam President. This amendment is an amendment that was agreed upon 
by the Chairs of the Aging Committee and the ranking Chairs of the 
Committee as well. And what it does, it helps to ensure that the work that 
was done by the Task Force on Aging in Place, that the work that they did 
is actually carried out. And in this amendment, we have some language on 
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there in Section 1 which I'd like to ensure that I read for legislative 
intent. The intent of Section 1 of the amendment is to reinforce existing 
efforts already underway by the departments. Current SNAP outreach vendor. 

It attempts to ensure that the elderly population is aware of and has 
access to vital nutritional -- excuse me, nutrition programs to which they 
are entitled. This does not require the department to conduct SNAP 
outreach beyond existing efforts, nor does it contemplate new contracts, 
Expansion of existing contracts, or the need for additional resources 
within the department. Currently the department conducts outreach, but a 
SNAP Program through a contract of Community Health Center Association of 
Connecticut. The contract includes performance measures that specifically 
target outreach efforts at vulnerable populations, including the elderly. 

In addition to that, what this amendment also does is, in Section 3 of 
this amendment it specifies a building code exemption for wheelchair 
ramps. In Section 4 of the amendment it extends to the list of mandated 
elder abuse reporters, any person paid to care for seniors making it a 
class C misdemeanor for the first offense and a class A misdemeanor for 
any subsequent offense. And finally, in Section 5 of this amendment it 
requires DC -- excuse me, DSS to report to the General Assembly certain 
information related to elderly abuse. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Will you remark further? Will you remark further? Senator 
Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I rise in support of this amendment because it 
is the culmination of last year's bill that was enacted to formulate a 
task force and the good work of that task force that occurred since last 
year. What the bill does as Senator Ayala indicated, is that it -- it 
provides for the awareness and expansion of elderly nutrition to certain 
populations that's going to be conducted by the Department of Social 
Services within the current department's appropriations. 

It's also going to focus that educational outreach and expansion on 
recipients of home-delivered congregate meals and also recipients of 
public assistance. In addition, what the bill also does, or the amendment, 
is it looks at modifying plans of conservation and development at the 
local level so that now in the conduct of changing your -- your plan of 
development to also contemplate ways to enable aging in place and to allow 
our seniors the opportunity to remain in their homes and that in the 
course of that undertaking to consider ways to make that possible. 

Further, we also take initiatives to look at reporting of elder abuse and 
neglect, as well as finally the -- the aspect of having the Department of 
Consumer Protection, the Department on Aging, and also the Department of 
Social Services educate elderly consumers and caregivers on ways to resist 
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aggressive marketing tactics and scams. Overall, I believe this is a 
comprehensive approach at little cost to protect our seniors and to enable 
them to remain in the community. I would urge the adoption of the 
amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Will you remark? Will you remark? If not, I'd ask to try your 
minds. All those in favor of the amendment please say aye. 

SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Opposed? Amendment passes. Senator Ayala? Senator Ayala? Were you on? Try 
it again now. Senator, you want to take permission and use Senator Kelly's 
-- try it again. 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
I'm on. 

THE CHAIR: 

Okay. Good. 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. As the Ranking Chair alluded to, I mean, this 
is work that was done prior to me coming on as committee, and I want to 
thank all the folks that really put forth an effort to bring all of these 
suggestions to this culminating point. And with that, Madam President, 
unless there are any further -- anyone has any objections, I'd like to 
move this to the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objections, so ordered, sir. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On Calendar page number 38, Calendar Number 196, Senate Bill Number 961. 
AN ACT CONCERNING THE ASSESSMENT OF LIVESTOCK AND FARM MACHINERY AND THE 
TRANSFER OF LAND CLASSIFIED AS FARM LAND, OPEN SPACE LAND, FOREST LAND, 
AND MARITIME HERITAGE LAND as amended by Senate "A", Favorable Report of 
the Committee on Planning and Development. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good afternoon, Senator Cassano. 
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SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Good afternoon, Madam President. I believe, to begin, Madam President, I 
had an amendment --

THE CHAIR:  
 
Sir, you want to adopt the bill?

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
I'm sorry, I would move a waiver of the reading and adoption of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

The motion is on acceptance and -- and passage. Will you remark, sir?

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Yes, thank you. I introduced an amendment, LCO 6835 and would like to 
withdraw that. 

THE CHAIR: 

There's a motion on the floor to reject or withdraw Senate Amendment "A". 
I'll try your minds. All in favor of withdrawal, please say aye. 

SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Opposed? The amendment is withdrawn. Senator Cassano?

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. This bill allows a couple of things, really. 
The key, it allows municipalities to exempt horses and ponies valued at 
more than $ 1,000 from property taxes. In some areas of the state this is 
a significant revenue issue. It expands the mandatory property tax 
exemption for farm machinery to an assessed value of 100,000. This is 
directed towards farmers and the preservation of open space. And I would 
urge adoption of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Sir, will you remark? This is on the bill itself, sir, correct? This is on 
the bill?
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SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
On the bill, yes. 

THE CHAIR: 

On the bill. Will you remark further? On the bill. Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, through you, a question to 
the proponent. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. In Section 1 it talks about the enabling 
legislation that would allow ordinances on making horses and ponies tax 
exempt. It says in line 7 "of any value. " And I thought I heard you say 
over or under, I don't remember which, of $ 1,000 assessed value? Through 
you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Through you, Madam President, if that's the case, we have -- we have value 
at $ 1,000. The bill allows them to exempt horses or ponies valued at more 
than $ 1,000. If that's in there, then we have an error in the bill. I'm 
sorry. What line was that?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. In line 7. I'm looking at the file copy. Is 
that the correct one to be looking at? Through you, Madam President. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
File number 194?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 
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SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
I guess we have different line 7s. 

THE CHAIR: 

Would you --

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Senator Chapin, I have in Section 1, not withstanding Division 68 of 
Section 12-81 of the General Statutes and Section 1291 of the General 
Statutes as amended by this act, "Any municipality may about go to its 
legislative body or municipality where the legislative body is a town 
meeting by vote of the Board of Selectmen exempt from property taxation of 
horses or ponies of any value. "

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
That's what you're referring to?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Yes, through you, Madam President, that is the line. I thought I heard you 
say of a value exceeding $ 1,000. But it would appear that the language 
before us says of any value. Would the gentleman concur? Through you, 
Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
They are two different numbers, and I'm going to ask to pass, and see if 
we can get this straightened out. 

THE CHAIR: 

At this time we will pass on the bill, and I guess hold it and pass 
temporarily. 
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SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Pass temporarily. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

See nothing objections, so ordered. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On Calendar page 38, Calendar Number 201, substitute for Senate Bill 
Number 911, AN ACT CONCERNING MONEY TRANSMISSION, MORTGAGE SERVICES, AND 
CONSUMER COLLECTION AGENCIES Favorable Report from the Committee on Banks. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, if this item might be passed 
temporarily. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objections, so ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. And if the Clerk would call as the next item, 
Calendar page 39, Calendar 223, Senate Bill 954. Excuse me, Calendar page 
39, Calendar 228, Senate Bill 820. 

THE CLERK: 

On Calendar page -- on Calendar page 39, Calendar Number 228, substitute 
for Senate Bill Number 820. AN ACT CONCERNING THE INTEREST RATE ON 
DELINQUENT PROPERTY TAXES Favorable Report from the Committee on Planning 
and Development. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Yes, Madam President. The current --

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 
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SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
I'm sorry, I ask to waive reading of the bill and adoption of the --

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on acceptance and passage of the bill. Will you remark, sir?

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Yes, we have existing today for delinquent property taxes a percentage 
rate of 18 percent. That is much higher than credit cards across the 
country and so we wanted to try to put something that is more manageable. 
If people today, particularly are having difficulty with foreclosures, 
with paying bills, and so on, if they're one day late that 18 percent full 
tax is put in place. 

The bill calls for reduction of that -- hold --

THE CHAIR: 

The Senator will stand at ease. 

(Inaudible). 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator come back to order. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Yes. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Again the existing rate is 15 percent. There was to be an amendment. 
Instead the Finance Committee has changed its language, and now this bill 
would allow for the municipality to determine a delinquent property tax 
rate that does not exceed 18 percent and can be as low as 15 percent. It 
would be at local option. So it basically allows for a 3 percent reduction 
in that tax. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark further? Will you remark further? Senator Frantz? Senator 
Frantz. 
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SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thanks, Madam President, I appreciate that. So Senator Cassano, through 
you, Madam President, a couple questions. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you. Senator Cassano, the -- this calls for a maximum of 18 percent 
which is current statute and as low as 15 percent. The implication there 
is that you can do this in increments of somewhere between 15 and 
18 percent, that you can do it in --

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
18. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
In increments of 15 and 18 percent as opposed to being a binary option of 
either -- either 15 or 18 percent. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano?

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Through you, Madam President. I have misinterpreted, been misinformed. And 
I will make you happy. The delinquent portion of the principle of any 
property tax to an interest rate of up to 18 percent per annum from the 
time when such tax became due and payable until the time set payment. 
There is no floor. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. So through you, this is now saying that it's 
fixed at 18 percent or that you could go down below 18 percent and that 
there is no floor. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Right. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Through you, Senator Frantz, Mr.  Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
This is Section 3, File 813, and it's new language. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. So to make that clear to everybody in the 
Circle, that means that you can have an interest rate as lows . 01 percent 
all the way up to 18 percent. And through you, Madam President, I just 
want to get to legislative intent of -- of why we're considering this bill 
today. I'm not saying it's a bad one. I may very much be in favor of it. 
But through you, Madam President, Senator Cassano, the legislative intent 
here is simply put, what?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator -- 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Legislative intent is basically it says it's up to municipalities to 
determine the rate up to 18 percent of the delinquent property tax. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Through you again, in the hearings, since I'm 
not on that committee and not able to sit in on those hearings, was there 
a testimony from the local tax collectors in favor of lowering it to as 
low as, say, sub 10 percent or 8 percent or whatever the number might be? 
I'm just trying to get a feel for exactly why we're considering this. We 
know that the higher the interest rate the more likely a delinquent 
taxpayer will pay off that particular debt versus their mortgage or other 
bills that they may have sitting on their desks in a pile. But what's the 
logic of reducing that? Is it because it's an onerous, egregious level of 
interest to pay for a delinquent tax bill? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 
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SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Yes, Madam President, through you, there were two types of municipal 
testimony. The tax collectors were greatly concerned the original bill 
called for a daily calculation as to the amount that was due if you paid 
the 2nd versus the 10th, as an example. The way it's set up now, if you 
owe 18 percent, that kicks in on day one, and that's good for 30 days. 
People paying the next day ended up paying a whole month and -- and were 
upset. The -- to try and calculate that specific time is difficult because 
some mail, some are closed on Friday, and so on. So that was the testimony 
that we heard from the tax collectors. 

CCM and the mayors and others also testified. They're the ones that are 
fiscally responsible, and that's not either the assessor or the taxpayer. 
And of course anything that would lead to a loss of revenue was a concern 
to any mayor or first selectmen. So they did not want to see a reduction 
or at least a substantial reduction. As this has come to us now, it is 
basically up to the local municipalities as to what that rate will be. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you. And through you, Madam President, thank you for that answer and 
set of answers, Senator Cassano. And I get it now completely, and I do 
like the whole notion of giving local control over issues such as this 
one, particularly when it comes to an interest rate, the setting of an 
interest rate, and one that many people would consider to be very high. 
But it also is of great value to a municipality, and not only in terms of 
the monetary value, but also because it's -- it's a heavier stick than -- 
for some that might need that as opposed to one that is not nearly as 
powerful. So I will be in favor of this. Thank you for your work on the 
bill, and thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, will you remark? Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Good afternoon, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good afternoon, sir. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, just one quick question to the proponent of the bill. I think 
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you said it, but I just want to confirm, if I may, that the daily 
calculation that was proposed has been taken out of this bill, through 
you. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Yes. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Just as -- as there are many town halls that are not -- not open on 
Friday. So you go to pay it on Friday, but they're not there until Monday, 
so you got to pay Saturday, Sunday, Monday's. If you mail it in, and you 
didn't pay enough to cover the three days that it might get there, then 
you send it out on a tax bill for $ 3. 10 or whatever it might be. It 
became a nightmare. At the meeting of the tax collectors they had, I 
believe, three or four different people take a mill rate and determine the 
late payment under this scenario, and they all came up with different 
numbers. That was convincing enough for me. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane?

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I thank Senator Cassano for that answer, 
because that was a concern that came up from a tax collector of mine that 
I represent. And when the bill came up, it triggered that thought in my 
mind, so I appreciate you confirming that for me. Thank you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark, Senator Guglielmo. SENATOR GUGLIELMO:  
 
Thank you. Madam President, I rise in proposal of an amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed. 

SENATOR GUGLIELMO:  
 
I'd like to have the Clerk call LCO 7265, please, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 7265. Senate Amendment "A", offered by Senator Guglielmo. 

SENATOR GUGLIELMO:  
 
And I seek leave to summarize, Madam. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on adoption. Will you remark, sir? 

SENATOR GUGLIELMO:  
 
Okay. Just as very brief, and I think very simple. For someone who leases 
a vehicle on a long-term basis, the leasing company sends a property tax 
bill to the citizen or -- who leases the -- or taxpayer who leases the 
vehicle. The check is sent back from the person who leases it back to the 
leasing company. And then it's paid. One of my constituents was concerned 
because he felt that he had to call the town hall each and every year to 
make sure the payment had been made. Because at one time when he leased, 
he had a problem. 

So what this bill would do -- what this amendment would do, would be to 
make certain that within 30 days the leasing company sent a receipt of 
their paid bill from the town that lessee lived in. So they'd have proof 
of the paid property tax on that vehicle. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark further? Will you remark further? If not, I'll -- oh, 
sorry, Senator Frantz. I apologize. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
I need a flag again. 

THE CHAIR: 

I'll keep looking through my laptop. I'll keep looking. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you. Madam President, this is a good amendment. As we all know, real 
estate property taxes and other property taxes, such as the motor vehicle 
tax, are not necessarily mailed to us in terms of a -- a bill for that 
particular debt that we owe the municipality. And. 
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We've had some glaring examples of people missing payments because they 
didn't get the bill for that particular six month period, and frankly, 
most of us are used to paying bills when they become due because we see 
the bill in front -- the physical bill in front of us, and that's how we 
pay. So if there's some kind of a mess-up, and there isn't a billing that 
goes out through the mail, we have no idea whether we've paid our taxes, 
and we can skip a couple months before realizing that that's the case. And 
municipalities aren't necessarily in a position to notify us that your 
taxes have not been paid. And that you owe us, and oh, by the way, you've 
got up until today owing us 18 percent on annual basis which seems 
contrary to common sense, but that's the way the system is set up. 

This bill addresses motor vehicles and puts any consumer, anybody who has 
leased the car at ease to know that at least their taxes have been paid, 
and that they're not going to be assessed at a rate of up to 18 percent by 
a municipality. So this is a well thought out bill, and you have a very 
conscientious constituent, Senator Guglielmo, and I think the amendment 
makes a lot -- a lot of sense, and I'm in favor of it. Thank you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Will you remark? If not, I'll try your minds, 
all in favor of Senate Amendment "A", please say aye. 

SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Opposed? Senate Amendment "A" passes. Will you remark further on the bill? 
Will you remark -- Senator Fasano, good afternoon, sir. Fasano. 

SENATOR FASANO:  
 
Good afternoon, Madam President. Thank you very much. Madam President, I 
rise in support of the underlying bill. The reason is this. Is I know that 
some municipalities are going to indicate that there's a issue going from 
18 to 15 percent in that lost revenue. And the problem with that is no 
municipality, I believe, should predicate their budget on the delinquency 
of taxpayers. And what I find in my private practice is the interest rate 
becomes so -- well, let me back up. 

Historically, the interest rate used to be at 12 percent. And when the 
interest rates went up to 10 and 11 percent and actually reached 
12 percent, what municipalities found was that people were not paying 
their tax dollars because it was cheaper to borrow from the local 
government that money than it was to pay it. Because the interest rates at 
the bank were exorbitant, they were at 13, 14 percent. So then we took -- 
obviously I wasn't here then, but we took as a Legislature the tax 
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delinquency interest, boosted it up so that people couldn't play that 
game. That was successful. 

Well now the interest rates have dropped all the way down to 3 percent, 
4 percent, which makes that an egregious penalty. In fact, in accordance 
with law, if I were to lend somebody money and charge 18 percent, one 
could argue that the interest rate is unconscionable through a court of 
law and have it knocked out, if it was an unsecured note. Based upon that, 
it seems to me that the fix is to bring it down. I'd much rather have it 
go lower. But I understand while it's not going lower. But if the 
rationale is to keep it higher because municipalities lose revenue, seems 
to me poor public policy to suggest that municipalities are balancing 
their books on the back of an unconscionable interest rate so that they 
can count that in their budget numbers. Just seems contrary to what we 
want to do. So, Madam President, this makes sense if in years past we 
raised the interest on delinquent taxes to keep in pace with the interest 
rate, it seems to me when the interest rates go down we should afford that 
same luxury. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark, Senator Looney?

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, if the bill might be passed 
temporarily. 

THE CHAIR: 

So ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk -- oh, sorry. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
And Madam President, if the Clerk would call as the next item. 
(Inaudible). 

If the Clerk would call Calendar page 48, Calendar 367, Senate Bill 804. 
Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 
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THE CLERK: 

On Calendar page 48, Calendar Number 367, substitute for Senate Bill 
Number 804, AN ACT CONCERNING A PREFERENCE FOR CONNECTICUT GROWN PROTEIN 
IN CERTAIN STATE CONTRACTS AND THE INCLUSION OF FARMERS' MARKETS IN 
CERTAIN PROMOTIONAL MATERIALS OF THE DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE as amended 
by Senate Schedule "A" and House Schedule "A" Favorable Report of the 
Committee on the Environment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Madam President, I move acceptance of the Committee's Joint and Favorable 
Report and move passage of the bill in accordance with the House 
amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on acceptance and passage in accordance with the House. Will you 
remark, sir?

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
I will. Colleagues, right now, as you may know, the Commissioner of the 
Department of Administrative Services often purchases food for use by -- 
by the state in one regard or another. And right now, there's a preference 
given, a priority given for purchasing certain foods that are grown in 
Connecticut. And that -- that priority for Connecticut-grown foods is for 
poultry, eggs, and dairy products. What this bill does is it adds to that 
list and says that assuming there's no greater cost by giving a priority 
to Connecticut home-grown products from -- from the price and cost in 
other states, it -- it extends the same priority to certain other protein 
products, and that includes beef, pork, lamb, and farm fished -- farm-
raised fish. 

So this is a very significant step, I think, for Connecticut. It 
recognizes the priority of our -- of our fine foods, and that's what the 
first part of the bill does. 

The second part of the bill, which comes, I think, at the suggestion of 
Senator Chapin, provides that farmers' markets must be -- should be listed 
on the Department of Agriculture's Internet Web site. So farmers' markets 
will get that kind of publicity, and will get that kind of a market and 
exposure that we like. So that is what the bill does and I urge its 
support. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Will you remark? Will you remark? Seeing none -- oops, Senator McKinney. 
Oops. Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. And, Madam President, for the purposes of an 
inquiry?

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I believe this is -- is this bill a 
disagreeing action so we would either have to accept or reject the House 
Amendment that came up from the House?

THE CHAIR: 

I believe we have to accept the House Amendment. We've already had the 
bill in front of us which was amended by Senate "A", and then it was sent 
down where the House then adopted -- we have to accept the bill. We just 
have to accept the bill. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. So I will try your minds. Nope, I can't, because we have to 
accept the bill. If not, well, Mr.  Burke I'm going to have to call -- 
Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Yes, the House -- the House made an amendment to define fish, to define 
the word fish, which was not defined when we passed the bill here in the 
Senate. And I wanted to make sure that it would be Connecticut farm-raised 
fish. And so they made that. It was a helpful amendment, a good amendment, 
I think. And that's why I -- I support, and I hope the Circle will support 
that amendment made by the House. 

THE CHAIR: 

Okay, the vote is on the bill, sir, not the amendment. So I'm going to ask 
for a roll call vote and ask the Clerk to call for a roll call vote on the 
bill. Senator McKinney? Hold the vote, please. 
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SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you. Madam President, if -- if Senator Meyer -- I think we all 
support the House Amendment. So I guess the question would be one of a 
point of order. Do we need a motion to accept House -- House "A" or can we 
just vote on the bill as an amendment?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney, I was told by the legal counsel that we only had to vote 
on the -- on the bill. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Vote on the bill as amended by the house. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
That's it. 

SENATOR MCKINEEY:  
 
Well, Madam President, let me just rise -- let me just rise again in 
support of the bill. When the bill came out of the Senate, Senator Meyer 
and I had a question about what was a Connecticut-grown fish. And at one 
point I think we -- the conclusion was reached that a fish in Long Island 
Sound that was brought to Connecticut was Connecticut grown. So I feel 
that we've now orphaned a whole bunch of fish swimming around in Long 
Island Sound. But obviously there's tremendous amount of ambiguity with 
that definition. And knowing that the Connecticut-grown fish are farm-
raised in Connecticut is obviously the more accurate definition and gets 
to the heart of what we're trying to do here. And I rise again in support 
of the bill. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. A little out of order here, but it's a very 
quick question through you to Senator Meyer. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you. Through you, Madam President. In line 19 of the amended bill, 
it goes on talking about beef, pork, lamb, farm-raised fish, fruits or 
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vegetables will be given preference if their prices are comparable in cost 
to other dairy products. We sort of got into this discussion the last 
time, but not to my satisfaction. What do you consider for legislative 
intent purposes a comparable price or as long as they are comparable in 
cost. What does that mean? Does that include shipping? Does that include 
handling, et cetera, et cetera?

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
Yes --

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Through you, Madam President, and that's a very good question. And from 
the standpoint of legislative intent, the cost of buying poultry or fish 
or beef or whatever from another state would certainly include, not just 
the cost of the product itself, but the cost of -- any other costs of 
handling and transportation. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you. Through you, Madam President. Can you then just to finish up on 
this particular question, can you give us a percentage range that would 
qualify an out-of-state bid for a contract or for the supply of whatever 
the material might be. What sort of a range would be acceptable in terms 
of a comparable price or cost? Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Through you, Madam President. I don't think I understand that question, 
sorry. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz, would you try to describe?

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Yes, through you, Madam President. The bill's language would say if we 
wanted it to be the exact same price, it would say, you know, the exact 
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same price in the language. Then preference should be given to Connecticut 
companies. Here it's insinuated that there is a range of acceptable 
variation in price on a contract for this food stock. And line 19, it 
says, specifically "fruits or vegetables are comparable in cost to other 
dairy products, poultry, eggs, et cetera. " So what I'm trying to get at, 
drill down to, is the comparable. In your judgment if it's a 1 percent 
difference should preference be given to Connecticut companies, if it's a 
10 percent difference? In your judgment. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

I'm sorry --

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
Thank you, through you, Madam President. I understand the question better 
now. Yeah, this bill does not say equivalent. It doesn't say equal. It 
says comparable. So that the intent here is that if -- if a product in 
Massachusetts, for example, was 1 percent or -- or less lower in cost that 
would be viewed as comparable to the Connecticut price, particularly when 
you add in the cost of transporting the product from Massachusetts to 
Connecticut. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you, through you, Madam President, not to go down this road too far, 
but if it was 3 percent after all the transportation costs were included 
as a final price for that contracted food stock would that still be 
comparable?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Through you, Madam President, I think 3 percent would still be comparable. 
Anything certainly 5 percent and under would be comparable as a rule of 
reason. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 
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SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you, that helps tremendously. Thank you for assigning a range of 
5 percent to equivalent value or cost is a big help for me. I stand in 
favor of this bill. Thanks for your hard work on that. Thank you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Will you remark? Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
Thank you very much, Madam President. I just want to go back to the 
colloquy that Senator Meyer had with Senator McKinney because I just want 
to be clear. Because I remember distinctly the night that we originally 
passed this bill that Senator Maynard actually brought to our attention 
that the proper terminology for fish to be utilized in Connecticut was if 
they were landed in Connecticut. And so through you, Madam President, are 
we now saying that all seafood that is landed in Connecticut is now out, 
and it has to be farm-raised within Connecticut? Through you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

I'm sorry, Madam President, somebody else was speaking to me while that 
question was -- could you repeat the question?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kissel, could you please repeat the question, sir?

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
Sure. I remember very distinctly the night that we originally passed the 
bill and sent it down to the House that there was an interesting 
discussion regarding terminology as to what fish brought to Connecticut 
shores, and Senator Maynard, being down from the shoreline, said the 
proper terminology was landed in Connecticut. 

A VOICE:  
 
Docked. 

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
And so I distinctly remember that because I learned something that evening 
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about what the proper terminology is. Now the House has changed the 
underlying bill, and in the colloquy that you had with Senator McKinney, 
it seems like we are now limiting ourselves to farm-raised fish in 
Connecticut, and did the House actually take out all seafood that is 
landed on Connecticut shores. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Through you, Madam President. To Senator Kissel, my view is that they did 
do that. They narrowed the definition of fish. I did -- I agree with you 
that we -- we were contemplating in here in the Senate when it went down 
to the House, two -- two types of fish. One was fish that was docked in 
Connecticut. I think that's the word that Senator Maynard used, and the 
other was farm-raised fish, which the House put in. I'm just reluctant, 
speaking to Senator Kissel and my colleagues, to make any further 
amendment now at this late in the session and send it down there. I'd be 
open to expanding that definition at the next session of the Legislature. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
Thank you, very much. And it's my recollection that we were using the term 
docked, and that Senator Maynard said that was incorrect, that landing the 
fish in Connecticut was the proper terminology, but we'll have to go back 
and scour the record for which one is which. 

But, you know, I look forward to next year when Senator Meyer revisits 
this issue. Because I think are, A, we are foreclosing a huge source of 
protein by all that seafood that is brought in from the ocean and the 
Sound that is landed on Connecticut shores, and two, I won't spend a long 
time, but I don't know how great our stocks of farm-raised fish are. 

And there are certain things that are farm-raised, such as tilapia and 
others, but there's a whole slew of seafood that we don't farm-raise in 
Connecticut, but we do catch right off of our shores that would be 
comparable sources of protein, and my guess would be comparably priced as 
well. So this was a golden opportunity. I think we brought in an awful lot 
of good things with the bill. I'll support the bill. But I -- I think the 
House Amendment was a bit unfortunate, and unfortunately tied our hands a 
little bit unnecessarily, and I'd like to see us broaden the definition a 
little bit, maybe after a public hearing so that we could offer similar 
benefits, not only to folks here in Connecticut, but to all the seafarers 
that ply their -- their trade and work so hard off of Connecticut's shores 
and rivers. Thank you, Mr. President. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Will you remark? Senator LeBeau. 

SENATOR LEBEAU:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, good afternoon. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good afternoon. 

SENATOR LEBEAU:  
 
Through you, Madam President. First of all, a comment. I want to 
congratulate the Chairman of the Environment Committee on working on this 
bill. I think this is a laudable effort in terms of trying to do something 
that we've tried to do in Commerce and tried to do in Administrative -- 
with Administrative Services and GAE in the past. 

I think it's a difficult hill we're trying to climb. And that is trying to 
give preferences to the Connecticut State products of any kind. My fear is 
that this will trigger, since you just defined comparable as 5 percent or 
up to 5 percent, that this will trigger reciprocity agreements, some of 
which are in our own laws that we cannot, without having a reciprocal, in 
a sense, payback from other states, like New York, New Jersey, other 
neighboring states that this will trigger something that will -- that will 
basically actually hurt our producers in selling to other states. I hope 
that is not true. I hope comparable may be acceptable language. 

So with having that proviso in my mind, I -- I am going to vote for this, 
and let's -- let's hope that there are no negative consequences. I would 
like to continue working on this. The Commerce Committee this year had a 
couple of bills that dealt in this area not so much in terms of protein 
stocks, but just in terms of -- actually in terms of contracts. We have 
still one bill alive that has a different approach on trying to hire in-
state workers and making an effort in that direction. But whenever we've 
gotten down to percentages, in terms of purchases from other states and 
giving preferences to Connecticut growers or producers, we've gotten into 
very thin ice on this. So I'm going to vote for this and hope it goes 
forward and hope that it doesn't have any negative consequences for our 
state. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Will you remark? Will you remark? Senator 
Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER:  
 
Madam President, just to, in brief, response to the Distinguished Chair of 
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Commerce Committee, we've had for some years in Connecticut a preference 
law in existence for Connecticut-made dairy products, poultry, and eggs. 
And as we went through the public hear in this bill, the members of the 
Environment Committee did not hear any concern about retaliation from the 
states, in part probably because we used the word comparable in the past, 
and we repeat that with respect to the new protein products we've added 
here. 

So we'll watch this carefully, as Senator LeBeau says, but I think because 
of our experience with the -- with the other products that have done well, 
we're not going to experience a bad -- a bad event here. 

Madam President, if there's no further comment, may this bill go on the 
Consent Calendar?

THE CHAIR: 

Is there any -- not seeing no objection, so ordered. Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, some additional items to mark 
at this time. 

Madam President, on Calendar page 2, Calendar 215, Senate Bill 912 should 
be marked go. 

And under matters returned, Calendar page 37, Calendar 132, Senate Bill 79 
should be marked go. 

Also, Madam President, Calendar -- under matters returned, Calendar page 
45, Calendar 410, Senate Bill 847 should be marked go. 

And to return to an earlier part of the Calendar, Madam President, 
Calendar page 22, Calendar 522, House Bill 5072 should be marked go. Thank 
you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On Calendar page 3, Calendar Number 215, substitute for Senate Bill Number 
912, AN ACT CONCERNING PREPAID CARDS, Favorable Report of the Committee on 
Banks. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good afternoon, Senator Leone. 
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SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Good afternoon, Madam President, pleasure to see you today. 

THE CHAIR: 

Same here, sir. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
I move acceptance of the Joint Committee's Favorable Report and passage of 
the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

The motion is on passage and adoption. Will you remark, sir? 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, the Clerk has LCO Amendment Number 7496. Will 
the Clerk please call the amendment and move adoption to summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO 7496 Senate Amendment "A" offered by Senator Leone and Representative 
Tong. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, this is an innovative new --

THE CHAIR: 

Senator, do you want to adopt the amendment?

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Oh, I apologize. I would move adoption of the amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on adoption. Will you remark, sir?
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SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Again, Madam President, this is an innovative 
idea that was brought before the Banks Committee regarding prepaid cards. 
And basically it's to allow for the creation of a system where an 
individual who adds funds to a prepaid card would be able to set a 
specific date of expiration at which point any of the remaining funds not 
utilized could be transferred back to the original funder rather than be 
left on the card and unspent in perpetuity. 

And in laymen's terms, what that means is you could purchase this new card 
and if it's a $ 10 card, you only use $ 5, and you never get around to 
that other 5 unspent dollars, you can go back to the issuer of this 
particular card and get your money back at no cost. 

Now, the good thing about this is our current systems with gift cards is 
classified as the general use prepaid card. This new system would be 
called a linked prepaid card which creates a whole new category specific 
to this. It does not touch existing statutes on how other cards are 
utilized, whether it's from the larger banks such as American Express, 
Chase, Visa, and so forth. 

So it specifically allows for the creation of this new entity with local 
banks. This would, in essence, be sort of a pilot program to see if it's 
actually feasible, and to get a market out there. And this was brought 
forth by a constituent that has been working with local banks. Again, 
these are local banks to try and make this happen. So we needed to craft 
this language so that he could be allowed to proceed. That is, in essence, 
what this bill does. We believe it gives consumers a new choice, an added 
choice, and also the ability to collect unspent funds that they may never 
get around to. And with that, I would urge adoption. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark further? Senator Linares. 

SENATOR LINARES:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I just have a few questions for the proponent 
of the bill, please. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR LINARES:  
 
Just to clarify, Senator Leone, can you just give an example of the 
difference between a prepaid card and a prepaid linked card, and how the 
change in this legislation has improved this -- has improved for consumers 
across the State of Connecticut. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Yes, thank you. Through you, Madam President. The current standard gift 
cards, if you were to walk into a Wal-Mart and purchase one of those cards 
for, say, $ 100 for -- for a niece or nephew for graduation, so to speak. 
That dollar figure now would be given to whoever you're going to give that 
card to and if they can use up to the full amount. If they never use the 
total funds and forget about that card, those unspent dollars languish 
there forever. And there are no expiration dates on those gift cards, 
because we passed that law a few years ago. 

The difference is that this would be a new classification. Doesn't touch 
the existing statutes. So those cards are not harmed. There was initial 
concern that that would have caused some problems with the larger banks, 
obviously across the country. So we worked with them to make sure that 
this new language, which is separate, doesn't touch the existing statutes, 
allows for this new creation in the State of Connecticut to occur. And in 
that sense, this new card that would be issued by a local bank would allow 
the user to set an expiration date with -- at -- at the purchase, to use 
whatever funds they can. And if they don't -- and any dollars unspent that 
are never then used for whatever reason, they can then later go back, hand 
back that card, and get back their unspent dollars. 

So if they buy a $ 10 ticket or a $ 10 linked pre-K card, spend $ 8 at the 
local store. Three weeks later, they're never going to get around to 
collecting their $ 2, they can bring back that card to the issuer, collect 
their $ 2, and hand back the card. And that is, in essence, what the goal 
is. So it gives the consumer an additional choice on how to use those 
cards effectively. Through you, Madam Speaker. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Linares. 

SENATOR LINARES:  
 
Thank you very much, Senator Leone, for that excellent answer to my 
question. And Madam President, I just wanted to say that originally that I 
was concerned that the original underlying bill would affect -- would 
affect the larger banks in the prepaid card market. But now with this 
amendment having prepaid linked cards, it really does solve a problem for 
consumers who might have an extra few dollars left on these cards to -- to 
add that money to their bank account. I think it's an excellent idea, it's 
a great entrepreneurial venture. And I think this is -- this is something 
that we should all support and I'm -- I'm happy to support this amendment. 
And enjoyed working with the rest of the Bank Committee on this bill. 
Thank you, Madam President. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark further? Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Through you, I have a number of questions for 
the proponent of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. You know, I have said many times that I work 
in the cellular phone industry and am used to prepaid phone cards where 
people don't have to sign a contract for their telephone service. They 
will pay for their service in advance. And many of those cards have 
expiration dates, whether it be 30 days, 120 days, or even 365 days, a 
full Calendar year. So my first question to you is we're not talking about 
prepaid telephone cards, are we? Through you, Madam President?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, through you. My understanding is no, that 
would fall under the general use category under existing statutes, and 
therefore they would be untouched, and would remain as is, and it should 
not affect that particular situation. Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. But you mentioned going to Wal-Mart, or 
Walgreens, I think you said, and purchasing one of these type of cards. So 
we're not talking about gift cards. We're not talking about like an iTunes 
gift card or a Macy's gift card or an Amazon gift card. Through you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 
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SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, and I appreciate the Senator's clarifications 
to make sure that we don't do anything inadvertently. So my answer is no, 
it would not affect those cards either. Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. And I guess then I'm still trying to wrap my 
arms around what type of cards these are, and what they are used for. 
Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. This would be a new issued card from the 
particular bank that would agree to issue this type of card through this 
new creation, this new linked prepaid card. So let's say bank X wants to 
utilize this as an additional tool for market share purposes. They could 
then issue this linked prepaid card. The user could purchase it. Use it 
for wherever that bank has agreement to expend those funds, and use it 
accordingly. If and when they don't use the unspent funds, the purchaser 
could go back to the bank, and get their unspent dollars back. Through 
you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. The -- the question, I guess, the next 
question I would have is that these cards, and I guess I'm still trying to 
grasp what the usefulness and what the necessity is. Is this for someone 
who doesn't have a checking account, doesn't have a credit card, wants to 
use it to pay a utility bill? I guess I'm still not understanding the 
desire for this type of product. Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
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Thank you, Madam President. It could be for any and all of the above if 
the issuer of this new card so desires and has any agreements to utilize 
those funds. So in essence, it's -- it's the ability to allow a consumer 
to collect unspent funds. At the moment, through the existing gift cards, 
the only way you can collect your unspent dollars to actually go and spend 
it. So if you have a very small number, a small dollar amount or dollars 
and cents, and you can't find a product that would -- that that money 
would cover, you'd have to actually spend more money in order to use the 
remaining funds. 

So the idea was that with this new card, if you don't have that desire or 
that opportunity to go fully expend the existing gift card, this prepaid 
card allows you to collect that money back and not have to then go buy an 
additional item at an additional out of pocket expense just to collect the 
money that you didn't originally spend. And that is the only intent. This 
is not in any manner or way to impinge or impede our current card 
servicers are being utilized. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. So -- well, let me take a step back. If I walk 
into bank of X that, you know, you used earlier, do I have to have a 
relationship with that bank or is that something, because bank of X offers 
this service, I can walk in and purchase one of these prepaid cards. 
Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone?

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Through you, my understanding is you could just walk in and purchase the 
card like you would any other. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
But -- but I do believe that the transaction happens electronically. Am I 
not correct in that? Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 
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SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Through you, Madam President, I'm not sure what you mean by 
electronically. My understanding is you could go in, physically purchase 
this card, take it with you, use it accordingly, and whenever you so 
desire to collect unspent funds you can go back, hand it to the -- to the 
bank of wherever you purchased it from, and say, I'd like to collect my 
own unspent funds. Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
And when I do return to the bank looking for my unused funds, I think 
there was something in here about interest, is that true? Through you, 
Madam President?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
It says, through you, Madam Speaker, "the linked prepaid card, general use 
prepaid card, enables the purchaser of or individual to increase or reload 
funds onto the card or code device," subparagraph A, "to receive back the 
remaining unexpended balance and the accrued interest earned on the 
unexpended balance on such card coded device as of the date of expiration. 
" Through you, Madam. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. So are we talking about like a temporary 
savings account? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
The expiration date on such card or device is not less than 90 days from 
the date of purchase or increasing or reloading the funds. So there seems 
to be a small time frame in order to use this. Through you, Madam, 
Speaker. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
I guess -- thank you, Madam President. I guess I'm still trying to wrap my 
arms around this. Because the difference between me -- using your example 
of going to Walgreens, and I want to buy a gift. And I buy someone -- and 
if iTunes a bad example, I apologize, but maybe Amazon or Macy's, or -- 
you know, I could picture them in the -- on the display. I guess when I go 
into a store for a traditional prepaid card, let's say a $ 50 prepaid card 
for a particular business, that this would be different going through the 
bank because I'm able to get my money back. Is that the major difference? 
Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Through you, that is correct. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Okay. And is there a fee at all? I mean, I don't understand the benefit to 
the banking institution to offer this prepaid card, because besides the 
short period of time that the bank is in possession of your money, the 50, 
the 100 bucks, but they still have to give you interest on that money, and 
they still have to give you -- refund you the difference. So is there any 
type of fee to the consumer from the banking institution? Through you, 
Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Madam Speaker -- Madam President, through you. No, there's no 
fee, and again this would just be an added marketing tool for a bank to -- 
to give this as an option. And also that is a way for them to then gather 
new clients for any other additional purposes, I would -- I would think. 
Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. And I guess what you're telling me then is the 
banks do not currently offer this. We need this legislation in order for 
them to offer this product. Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
I'm sorry, Madam Speaker, and I apologize to the Senator. I just was 
listening to this comment. Could you please repeat the question?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Of course. Of course. I guess my question was, that the banks don't 
currently offer this type of product, that we need this legislation in 
order for them to offer it. Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Madam Speaker. That is exactly correct. Currently it does not 
allow -- we don't have the ability to allow them to create this. So we 
needed to create this new language, and again we created as a separate 
part of the language to ensure that we do not affect current existing 
practices and impede any current banking institutions on how the current 
marketplace currently activates. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. And just a clarification on the expiration 
date. I think you mentioned 90 days. But I thought -- okay. So I guess the 
comparison would be in a general use prepaid card they should not include 
an expiration date. These would have an expiration date. Am I correct in 
that?
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THE CHAIR:  
 
Excuse me, Senator Kane, Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President would ask that this bill be 
passed temporarily. I believe that we will return to it shortly if we 
might stand at ease for just a moment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objections, so ordered. Senate will stand at ease. 

(Chamber at ease. )

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Doyle. 

SENATOR DOYLE:  
 
Good afternoon, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good afternoon. 

SENATOR DOYLE:  
 
It's my pleasure to take a point of personal privilege. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR DOYLE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. We have in the Chamber -- I'm proud and 
privileged to say we have the -- a large portion of the Xavier High School 
Football Team. This team, Xavier is based in Middletown, as many people 
know, but it has students throughout Middlesex County and even some in 
Hartford County. And there are some staffers and former Legislators in the 
Chamber that might be a little envious of this team, because this team is 
a three time State Champion. 2010, 2011, 2012. I'll just give a few facts 
about this squad. 2010, the team was 13-0 undefeated in the Class L State 
Championship. They beat Trumbull 24-13. Senator Musto can take note of 
that. 

THE CHAIR: 

He's not in the Chamber. 
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SENATOR DOYLE:  
 
2011 -- he's not in the Chamber, but hopefully he'll take note of that. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
I wonder why. 

SENATOR DOYLE:  
 
And 2011, so that's an undefeated the second season, 2011. Again, they 
were 13-0, undefeated in the State Championship, they beat Staples 42-7. 
And then in 2011, the season just -- just finished last fall, they were 12
-1. In the finals they beat Norwich Free Academy 48-14. 

They -- so in over three years they lost one game and in each victory in a 
Class L championship was decisive. And in Connecticut Class L history they 
were the first team to win three consecutive State Championships in Class 
L. And it's my pleasure to introduce some of the players with us. Not all 
-- the entire team is not here, but it's my privilege to introduce these 
seniors today. We have senior James Sullivan. If each player introduced 
can raise their hand and acknowledge to the (inaudible). James Sullivan. 
Charlie Ortega. DeAngelo Berry. Jack Crearon. Kevin Dean. That's a little 
easier for me. Jonah Dorsey. Kris Luster. Andrew Massey. Max Schumann, and 
Max Tilke. Sorry, Tilke? Sorry about that, my mix-up. So these are the 
seniors that are representative of their school today. 

We also have two coaches with us today. We have Bob Guyon, the assistant 
coach, and Sean Marinan, the head coach. His son was on the team, and 
these coaches were there throughout the three undefeated seasons. So 
again, it's my privilege to introduce them to the Chamber. And I just look 
forward to -- I want to make sure the staffers, the former football player 
staffers and former Legislators can appreciate three teams' repeat three 
state championships, and at this point I'll refer to Senator Dante 
Bartolomeo. Will you accept?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Bartolomeo, will you accept the yield?

SENATOR BARTOLOMEO:  
 
Yes, thank you, Madam President. I would love to. And just so some of my 
constituents here, it was Senator Danto Bartolomeo. Not you, Madam 
President, but my colleague here, Senator Doyle who happens also to be a 
Colby College grad, so I can call him a mule. 

THE CHAIR: 

Excuse me?
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SENATOR BARTOLOMEO:  
 
I would like to thank you all for coming here. And as a former Mercy girl 
from a very long time ago, and maybe someday a prospective Xavier parent, 
I am so proud and pleased to have you here in the Circle with us, and I'd 
like to acknowledge the juniors and the sophomores that we have here from 
the football team. So remember, your parents may see this. Smile when we 
call your name. Joe Carbone, Nick Fissio. Cooper Clarkin. Nate Gonzalez. 
Andrew Meoli. Derek Jones. Correct me if I'm wrong, it happens to me all 
the time. 

THE CHAIR: 

Yes, it does happen to you all the time. 

SENATOR BARTOLOMEO: 

Colin Cunningham. Michael Epright. Riley Byrne. Ricky Verre. Those were 
our juniors. And our sophomores, Mike Scherer. Paul Marinan. And Jessie 
Bonner. Congratulations and thank you for joining us today. 

THE CHAIR: 

At this time, Senator, will you yield to -- Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Yes, thank you, Madam President. Madam President, I'd like to join Senator 
Doyle and Senator Bartolomeo in congratulating and welcoming the 
outstanding Xavier team. Three successive State Championships is just 
superb. However, I would like to point out, for the record, as a graduate 
of Notre Dame but West Haven, that prior to Xavier's three great years, 
Notre Dame was the state champ in 2009, had a great season. And I'm sure 
Senator McKinney as an proud standing Bear for Fairfield Prep, will also 
have some comments as well. But I certainly want to congratulate Xavier 
for the superb three year run, the great coaching, and great school 
spirit, and we're so happy to have them with us here today. Thank you, 
Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator Linares. 

SENATOR LINARES:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

As the youngest person. 
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SENATOR LINARES:  
 
I'm behind the linebackers here, if you can see me. I just wanted to join 
in congratulations for the Xavier football team. In three straight 
championships, my brother played strong safety for you guys, never got a 
ring, but we're all so proud of you. And for the seniors, James, Charlie, 
DeAngelo, Jack, Kevin, Joe, Kris, Andrew, Max, and Max, enjoy being the 
big man on campus for a few more weeks before you graduate. You know, I 
was actually going to play in the NFL, Madam President, but I don't have 
any talent. So I became a Legislator instead. 

THE CHAIR: 

Oh. 

SENATOR LINARES:  
 
Talent with football. 

THE CHAIR: 

The truth -- the things said in jest, sir. 

SENATOR LINARES:  
 
Yeah, yeah. But I just want to say I'm so proud of you guys, continue 
working hard in life, continue to -- to work hard and achieve your dreams. 
What you've achieved now is admirable, and we're here to support you in 
your future. Congratulations, and another round of applause for these 
young men I think is in order. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, I too want to add my congratulations, 
especially to the juniors. Two years ago I traveled to Xavier in 
Middletown to watch my son play on the Fairfield Prep freshmen team and 
lose a close game. We've seen just how good the Xavier program is, but the 
prep team is getting better, boys, so you better watch out next year. No, 
we should also, Madam President, acknowledge that not only are these young 
men great football players, but many are of them you read about in the 
papers are going on to fine colleges and schools. I think your quarterback 
is going to be maybe suiting up at UConn playing quarterback in the 
future. I think we'll all get to see him play at Rentschler Field. So that 
is a credit to the school and the coaches as well. So congratulations. 
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THE CHAIR:  
 
Thank you. Senator Doyle. 

SENATOR DOYLE:  
 
Through you, Madam President, I just want to add there's one -- one late 
entry. A senior arrived, and I apologize, I did not identify and recognize 
Austin Guptills. Austin here? Thank you all. So I just want to add my 
congratulations to the team as others emphasized, we hope you'll focus on 
your academics, and do well on the next level of college. And again, I 
thank you the Chamber for allowing the three time Class LL State Champions 
to enter the Chamber. Thank you very much, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Congratulations to all of you, and the best of luck. You don't play on my 
team, so it doesn't matter. But I just -- Senator Bartolomeo. 

SENATOR BARTOLOMEO:  
 
I'm sorry, ma'am, and I will be quick, ma'am, if I might. But I was asked 
to just mention out of the spirit and fun and competition, and with all 
due respect to my minority leader that in 2009 Xavier was the only team to 
have beat -- beaten, I should say, his alma mater, and it was asked that I 
just point that out with all due respect, sir. 

THE CHAIR: 

Especially since he's the majority leader, you're really in trouble right 
now. 

SENATOR BARTOLOMEO:  
 
Yeah, I said two with due respects. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, gentleman, for coming and joining our Chamber and 
congratulations to all of you. And have a wonderful summer. The Chamber 
please give them a last round of applause. 

You'll circle out. Thank you. Thanks, guys. 

Senator Looney, do you want to start us back going again, sir?

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Yes, Madam President, thank you, and if we might return to the item under 
discussion that was passed temporarily, and that was Calendar -- Calendar 
page 3, Calendar 215, Senate Bill 9, Madam President. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Senator Kane, we rudely interrupted you while you were asking a 
question. Would you like to proceed, sir?

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Not at all, Madam President. I'll defer to state champions any day of the 
week. Thank you. And I just have a couple more questions, and I think 
Senator Leone is doing a great job of answering those questions and 
setting my mind at ease in describing the necessity for the legislation. 
And I thank you for that. 

I guess if we just can finalize the questions that I have and that I have 
been asking you in regards to this bill is how, you know, we have gotten 
here, and certainly we are here. But the -- I guess the -- the last 
question or last couple questions I would have, I just want to -- and I 
get the fact that you want to have this product as an offering for these 
banking institutions. And certainly as someone who owns a small business, 
you always look for opportunities to get people through your door. And try 
to offer new and different products. 

And as you stated, the legislation is necessary in order to allow them to 
offer these products. So I just want to make sure that we see that -- I 
see the difference between typical or traditional prepaid cards and these 
-- and these linked prepaid cards. And if I just confirm in my mind, I 
guess, the difference being is that if there is an unpaid balance, you're 
able to get that back. And in addition have or earn interest on it 
possibly. And not have a relationship with the bank that you choose to 
make the purchase from. So if you could just confirm that in my mind and I 
would feel a lot better, because I think I would understand the -- the 
legislation a little bit better. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Actually Senator Kane, you summed it up quite 
nicely. It's as if you wrote the bill. But that's exactly how it should 
flow, that you can purchase this new linked prepaid card through the 
banking institution as a new offering for that bank using it whenever you 
need to, and then go back to that institution to collect any unspent 
funds. It doesn't, again, it does not affect how all the other cards are 
being issued or utilized. And this legislation was necessary solely for 
the fact to allow this to occur. Without this legislation, we cannot do 
this. And this would be for local state banks to give them additional 
competition with nationally federally chartered banks. Through you, Madam 
Speaker. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Madam President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
It's okay. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, and I appreciate that description. And I think 
I have a much better understanding of the product and the legislation, of 
course. And it seems like a good enough proposal and something that -- 
typically, as I've said in this Circle many times, that when I like to 
have the free market find these opportunities. And -- but if it is -- 
there is legislation that it prevents it, and of course we want to fix 
that or change it. And if there's legislation that allows it, then all the 
more reason that we should have this type of legislation if we're able to 
let the free market reign and let banks and institutions provide new 
products and/or services to the general public and to the consumers. So in 
that case, I would expect that it's a very good proposal, and I will be 
voting in favor of it. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Will you remark? At this time I'll try your 
minds. All those in favor of Senate “A”, please say aye. 

SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Opposed? Senate “A” is adopted. Senator Leone? Oops, Senator Widless -- I 
mean Witkos. 

SENATOR WITKOS:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. The Clerk has in his possession LCO Number 
7474. I ask that it be called and that I be allowed to summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 
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LCO Number 7474, Senate “B”, offered by Senator Witkos. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator. 

SENATOR WITKOS:  
 
Thank you, I move adoption. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on adoption. Will you remark? 

SENATOR WITKOS:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. You know, some of the best ideas that are -- 
pass into legislation come from constituents, and that's exactly what I'm 
attempting to do here in the form of an amendment. The bill did receive a 
public hearing in the General Law Committee. What the amendment proposes 
to do is say that no person or entity can put a hold or a credit block on 
somebody's account larger than the actual purchase. Now you wouldn't think 
that we would need legislation to prevent this from happening, but I'm 
going to give you a little story as to why this bill came into being. 

A woman goes to a gas station and knew that she had $ 54 worth of money in 
her checking account. So she only purchased $ 50 worth of gas knowing that 
it would leave her $ 4 in her checking account. Well, soon therefore she 
got a bill from the bank saying overdraft protection of $ 35. She says, 
why am I paying $ 35? I only bought $ 50 worth of gas. And unbeknownst to 
the consumer, the financial institution actually put a $ 100 hold on the 
account. And so they, I'll call it batching, they batched their numbers at 
the end of the day, and then they realized it was only $ 50. But they 
still charged her $ 35 because once they put the $ 100 hold, it triggered 
the overdraft protection. She was charged $ 35 on top of her $ 50 gas 
purchase. And this is -- this bill or this amendment really goes to 
protect the consumer. It's saying that you can only charge or hold the 
amount of your purchase. You can't put any more than that. So with that, 
Madam President, I'd like to offer the amendment and hopefully the Chamber 
will endorse it. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark, Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. And I apologize, my House days always come 
back to me. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Mine too, sir. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Madam President, and I want to thank Senator Witkos for bringing this to 
the Banking Committee's attention. He had brought this forth as an idea to 
try and fix the occurrence that happened to his constituent. And we have 
been trying to find the proper solution to correct what should not have 
happened. And we have been in talks with the banking industry and everyone 
agrees this should not have happened, and it should not happen, and 
normally it does not happen. So somehow it did, and we do need to rectify 
it. The -- the problem is we haven't yet figured out what the clear 
solution is on how to effectively do that without causing many other 
problems within how the credit blocks and cards are utilized. 

So I would be happy to work on this with Senator Witkos going forward. We 
actually had a tentative agreement to do this as a study to make sure that 
we collect the proper data so that we can come in in the next session and 
provide the right solution so that everyone can be happy, including all 
those affected. And I would hold that out to still be true. So at this 
time, I appreciate the efforts. I would urge we do not adopt it at this 
time, but I am happy to work with Senator Witkos to find the correct 
solution for his constituent. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Witkos. 

SENATOR WITKOS:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I want to thank the Chairman of the Banking 
Committee. And it appears as though everybody agrees that a situation like 
this shouldn't happen. And honestly, it's shameful that we would have to 
pass legislation to create a study to guarantee that the banking industry 
or the financial industry is going to come forward to figure out a 
solution, because it sounds to me it's an IT issue. With the good graces 
of the Chairman of the Banking Committee, pledge to work towards a 
solution with the banking industry so when we come back into session next 
February there will hopefully be a possible solution to this problem. I 
will respectfully withdraw the amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Thank you. Seeing no objections, so ordered. Senator 
Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, and I will work happily to make sure we get 
the correct solution for you, Senator. With that, I would urge if there's 
no objection to put this on the Consent Calendar. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered, sir. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 37, Calendar 132, substitute for Senate Bill Number 79, AN ACT 
CONCERNING A STUDY OF EMERGENCY POWER NEEDS AND HOUSING FOR THE ELDERLY. 
It's amended by Senate Amendment Schedule ”A”, Favorable Report of the 
Committee on Aging. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Ayala. 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I move acceptance of the Joint Committee's 
Favorable Report and urge passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on acceptance and passage. Will you remark, sir?

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Yes, Madam President. The Clerk is in possession of Amendment LCO 7529. 
May the Clerk please call that amendment and I be given leave to 
summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 7529 (inaudible. ) 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Ayala. 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Madam President, I move the amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on adoption. Will you remark, sir?

SENATOR AYALA:  
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Yes, Madam President. This amendment is a rather short one. Essentially 
what is does it strikes the Department of Economic Development and in its 
place it replaces it with the Department on Housing. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? Will you remark further? Will you remark -- Senator 
Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thanks, Madam President. Thanks for your patience. Through you, a question 
to Senator Ayala. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you. Through you, Madam President, in removing the DECD from the 
equation, what does that do to the fiscal note?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Ayala. 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Well, through you, Madam President, we had initially passed a prior 
amendment on this bill that what it did was call for the -- this inventory 
to be done within available appropriations. So what it does is essentially 
it removes the fiscal note. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you. Through you, Madam President. So the underlying bill eliminates 
the fiscal note. And this bill, if you had to guess, would that reduce the 
cost of this even further? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Ayala. 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
It is my belief that it does. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you. Through you, Madam President. Any idea how much? 50 percent? 
75 percent? 10 percent?

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Well --

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Ayala. 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Thank you. Madam President, through you. Essentially speaking, this bill 
and the amendment that's being offered through my Ranking Chair, myself, 
our thoughts is that it does happen through available appropriations. If 
the available appropriations are not there then the intent is for it not 
to go forward. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you. Through you, Madam President, thank you for that answer. I get 
the idea. And let me just conclude by saying I will be in favor of this 
amendment, and the underlying bill is a good one. It originated in 
Commerce, and Senator Kelly, who cares deeply about the elderly population 
in the State of Connecticut, has worked hard on getting that through the 
system. And what gave me pause for concern was when the fiscal note came 
out originally on the original bill it was substantial, to say the least. 
So happy to see that the amendment will take care of that and that this 
second amendment on the bill will additionally reduce the cost. Thank you. 
Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Ayala. Will you remark further? Will you remark further? If not, 
I'll try your minds. All in favor of Senate ”B” please say aye. 

SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Opposed? Senate ”B” passes. Will you remark further? Senator Ayala. 

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Yes, Madam President. As stated earlier, this bill is a bill that came out 
of Aging through the idea of Senator Kelly. And what it is is really as a 
result of the severe weather that we've been having, I know that, at least 
in the district that I represent, we have a tremendous amount of senior 
housing buildings that, in many instances, has units of 50 and even above. 
And what this bill calls for is for an inventory of those types of 
property to ensure that in the event that we have further severe storms, 
that we really take into account the power needs of those individuals and 
ensure that when it comes to having power replaced or having emergency 
plans put in place and activated, that it does occur. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I rise in support of the bill. As Senator 
Ayala indicated, this really was borne out of the weather issues that we 
had last fall with both the snow and hurricane. And it -- it came to my 
attention that, you know, as a landlord, the government really should look 
at what it's doing for its tenants, and in particular seniors, when they 
lose power. 

And this bill is designed to undertake that study, inventory, if you will, 
to see what the needs are for the government's tenants. But one of the 
things that we did in developing this was pay particular close attention 
to the fiscal note. Because we understand the financial situation that the 
state is in. And so we endeavored to make sure that the costs that we're 
going to incur in undertaking this study is reduced to as low as possible. 
With the Amendment ”A” we took significant steps towards that to make sure 
that it was done within agency appropriations. 

With Amendment ”B” we -- we switched it from the Department of Economic 
and Community Development to the Department of Housing. And even in the 
fiscal note it recognizes and understands that the costs may be mitigated 
to the extent that the department coordinates this study with housing 
authorities in other federal and municipal agencies. 

As Senator Ayala indicated, this is going to happen within agency 
appropriations, and if it can't be, then we don't get the study. And the 
important thing here isn't whether we get a first class study, but that we 
get some information back on how we're treating that depend on government 
for their housing, and to make sure that their needs are protected, 
particularly in an emergency situation. This bill is designed to do that, 

Page 68 of 125Senate Session Transcript for 05/22/2013

6/12/2013http://search.cga.state.ct.us/adv/dtsearch.asp?cmd=getdoc&DocId=79256&Index=I%3a%5czinde...

A-297Case: 13-4761     Document: 67     Page: 72      03/18/2014      1180793      267



and I think it's going to go a long way to giving us the information that 
we need to evaluate that. And so I would urge its adoption. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark, Senator Ayala?

SENATOR AYALA:  
 
Yes, Madam President. If there is no objection to this I'd like for it to 
be placed on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered, sir. Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, if we might now go to 
Calendar page 22, Calendar 522, House Bill 5072. And then after that, 
Madam President, if we might return to a bill that was passed temporarily 
earlier, and that was on Calendar page 38, Calendar 196, Senate Bill 961. 
I believe that an amendment that we were waiting for has been signed and 
should be available by the time we reach that bill. Thank you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 22, Calendar 552, substitute for House Bill 5072, AN ACT 
CONCERNING AUTOMOTIVE GLASSWORK. Favorable Report of the Committee on 
Insurance and Real Estate, and there are amendments. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco, good afternoon, sir. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Good afternoon, Madam President. President, I move acceptance of the Joint 
Committee's Favorable Report and passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion on acceptance and passage. Will you remark, sir?

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Yes, Madam President. Madam President, over the past several years this 
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body and the Insurance Committee has worked very diligently to try to 
avoid the -- the steering effort by -- in collision repair. This is a 
continuation of that effort. This bill would require that the insurer or 
state agency inform an insured person they have a right to choose any -- 
any licensed glass repair shop of their choice in terms of where their 
automobile glass will be prepared. And that the claims administrator 
provide at least one additional -- that's one additional, they could 
provide more -- glass shop for glass repair. 

It also incorporates some minor technical changes. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? Will you remark? Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I have a couple of questions through you to 
the proponent of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Can you explain the circumstances under which this type of bill would 
become necessary? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Yes, Madam President. Madam President, we have a situation where a 
windshield is destroyed and as a consumer, I wish to have it repaired. So 
I could either check the yellow pages or call my auto repair person and 
tell them that -- what has happened, and that it needs to be replaced. And 
hoping that I would be informed of where I should take my automobile, what 
the options may be to me. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. In those circumstances is there a requirement 
to disclose who would be capable of providing the glass service? Through 
you, Madam President. 

Page 70 of 125Senate Session Transcript for 05/22/2013

6/12/2013http://search.cga.state.ct.us/adv/dtsearch.asp?cmd=getdoc&DocId=79256&Index=I%3a%5czinde...

A-299Case: 13-4761     Document: 67     Page: 74      03/18/2014      1180793      267



THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to the good Senator, yes, there should be 
disclosure of at least one additional or more, repairers of auto glass 
windshields. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Now in circumstances where you are provided that extra, the other or more 
than one glass dealer, is there any requirement that if I live in, for 
instance, Stratford, that it -- it would be in the Stratford area or could 
they provide me a dealer or repair person from Mystic. Through you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to Senator Kelly, I believe there are no 
boundaries. It's just basically to support the small businessperson that 
provides this type of service and to enhance that industry to make sure 
that everybody has an opportunity to provide the service. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator -- Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I'm not sure if I got the answer. So it would 
be limited to the geographic area that the insured is, or is it -- could 
it be anywhere in the State of Connecticut. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to Senator Kelly, I apologize. There's no 
geographical limit. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Now with regards to this, as I understand the way the process works, I 
would make a claim with my insurance company. They would turn this over to 
a third party to administer the claim. Is there anything in the bill that 
would prohibit either the insurance company or the third party from naming 
a, you know, a dealer, so to speak, that they're also in -- loosely 
affiliated with so that they're not just referring you to other people 
that are associated with either the third party administrator or the 
insurance company. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, no, there is no restriction that in regards to the TPA, 
they also have to inform the insurer of the various options that are 
available. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
But with regards to this bill, it is going to require the disclosure and 
notice that there are, and that as an insured you have the right, to more 
than one glass provider. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you, again it is subjective. This legislation to 
eliminate all forms and types of steering. And so that is the purpose of 
the legislation. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
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And through you, Madam President, why do the current -- I'm going to say, 
anti-steering laws not work in the context of glass. Through you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to Senator Kelly, this bill, you know, tracks 
existing law that we have dealt with in the past. Because the autobody 
repair is such a different situation from just glass, recall that under 
autobody repair there are different repair parts, et cetera. And where the 
adjustment will have to come out. This is not as complicated as that, but 
this would help again. This would prohibit steering, so it's quite 
different from auto collision which we took care of in the past. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
And the underlying purpose of the bill is not only to provide notice to 
the insured, but also to give an opportunity for local dealers to 
participate on an equal footing with, I'm going to say, other, larger 
glass dealers. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to Senator Kelly, he is absolutely correct. 
And also, you know, we have always discussed in the Circle what small 
business means to the State of Connecticut and to our economy. So just 
levels the playing field for the small business in our state. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, and Senator Crisco is correct. We -- we 
recognize that the small business is where jobs are going to be created in 
the lion's share, it's the backbone of our economy, and certainly wherever 
we can help small business, that's something I would personally like to 
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do. At this time I have no further questions. Thank you. Will you remark 
further? Will you remark further? Senator Markley, good afternoon, sir. 

SENATOR MARKLEY:  
 
Thank you very much, Madam President. This is an issue that somehow I got 
drawn into last year, and I've been become perhaps too interested in. And 
I speak with sympathy for the small businesses which, I think, have indeed 
struggled against a single large competitor that, it seems to me, has had 
something of an unfair advantage in terms of steering. I felt last year 
that the solution that was presented to us was not the proper solution. 
And I'm afraid that I feel like what we have before us this year is 
roughly the same bill over again. But to give my good friend Senator 
Crisco a chance to disabuse me of my possible misconceptions, through you, 
if I may put a couple questions to him. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR MARKLEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. The Senator said that the purpose of the bill 
was to prevent steering, which I think is a very proper purpose. But it 
seems to me now in requiring that two companies or more be named that what 
we're doing is simply steering to more possibilities than before. And I 
guess my first question would be simply if we want to prevent steering, 
why don't we -- why don't we simply pass a bill that says you can't 
recommend a dealer. You simply say, find somebody to take care of your 
glass problem and we'll reimburse them. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, I respect the inquiry from the good Senator, but 
basically sometimes you have to look at a glass being half filled or half 
empty. This will help the consumer be aware of the options out there and 
they not -- they -- he or she might not be available of the different 
services that are out there, so this helps them. And if they're not -- it 
doesn't state that they have to use them. If they're still not satisfied 
with the information they have the opportunity just to go to the yellow 
pages, and check the yellow pages, and select any repairer that they wish. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Markley. 
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SENATOR MARKLEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I would -- I would perhaps return to the heart 
of my question, which would be to -- perhaps to rephrase it, through you, 
is would it be possible for us to pass a bill which simply prevented any 
steering at all in terms of a recommendation for any glass company. 
Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to the good Senator, I believe this 
legislation will take care of that. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Markley. 

SENATOR MARKLEY:  
 
All right, Madam President, thank you very much, and thank you, Senator 
Crisco, for your answers. I -- I don't think this is the solution to the 
problem. I don't think it's the proper way to go about it, and I'm afraid 
that it's not going to produce the effect that is intended by its 
advocates. That said, let me say sincerely that I hope that it does. I 
don't want to see these small businesses driven out. I've seen it happen 
to too many businesses in my lifetime and in my own town. But I think that 
we're going about it the wrong way in this case, and I do not plan to 
support this bill. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Will you remark? If not -- oh, Senator 
McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, the Clerk is in possession of 
an amendment that I had filed. I am not going to call that amendment and 
would ask that it be withdrawn. But I do have a question or two through 
you to the proponent of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
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Thank you, Madam President. Senator Crisco, when a call is made by a 
customer to get their glass repaired under their glass coverage, as I've 
learned in meeting with a lot of people on this issue over the last couple 
of days, oftentimes people will call their insurance company. If it's a 
glass claim their call will be forwarded to what -- what ends up being the 
third party administrator for the glass claim, not their insurance 
company. And they are then -- they would then be informed under this bill 
that they have their own right to choose a licensed glass shop. Is that 
correct? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to the good Senator, yes. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
And then -- thank you Madam President. And as I understand it, if the 
insured were to say -- sorry, let me back up. After they're informed that 
they have the right to choose their own glass shop, they're then asked if 
they have a glass shop that they would prefer to use, is that correct? 
Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

THE CHAIR: 

Yes, Madam President, through you to the Senator, yes. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. And Senator, obviously I think I know what happens. If they say 
yes, I'd like to go to Bob's Auto Glass, they're then forwarded to Bob's 
Auto Glass. But if they say, I don't know of any auto glass companies, 
what would you recommend, to the person on the phone or the third party 
administrator, what -- what would the answer be under this bill? Through 
you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 
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SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to the good Senator, the answer will be that 
there would be at least one or more recommendations for the individual to 
be serviced. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
And through you, Madam President, they're only required to give at least 
two names, is that correct? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
I believe it's at least one or more, at least. They could give two, then 
they give three, then they give four. But I believe the language is at 
least one. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
And -- okay, Madam President. And Madam President, through you to Senator 
Crisco, if they're given the name of a glass company but the glass company 
says they can schedule an appointment in a week from now and the insured 
would say, well, I'd like to do it sooner than that, if that's possible, 
through you, Madam President, what would the third party administrator say 
if that question were asked?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Well, I would assume, Madam President, that the third party administrator 
will tell the claimant that they should check, you know, other sources 
that are listed, perhaps in the yellow pages, to seek if there's someone 
else who can accommodate their schedule. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. And Madam President, if they were -- if they 
were to ask for more than one name would the -- would they be given the 
names of other glass companies within the area where the insured either 
lives or works? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

THE CHAIR: 

Madam President, like other (inaudible) I would assume that the business 
would offer additional names for service. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Through you, Madam President, would the -- 
would the bill allow if the insured called and did not have an auto glass 
company that it wanted to use, but asked for -- well let me strike that, 
Madam President. 

Senator Crisco, I'm looking at lines 21 through 30 of the bill. And 
specifically where it talks in line 26, subsection 2C, it says, ”the same 
parent company is such insurance company or claims administrator, unless 
such representative or claims administrator provides the issued with the 
name of at least one additional licensed glass shop in the area where the 
automotive glass work is to be performed. ” And I guess that's -- that 
last part leads to an ambiguity that I'm concerned about, where it says, 
”the name of at least one additional licensed glass shop in the area. ” 
And through you, Madam President, it -- is there an understanding for 
legislative intent what that means in terms of the area?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to the Senator, I assume, you know, an area 
could be, either, you know, a surrounding towns or it could be the whole 
State of Connecticut according to our intent on the Insurance Committee to 
pass the legislation. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
I'm sorry, Madam President, I couldn't hear that last part, I apologize. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to the Senator, it was the intent of the 
Insurance Committee not to limit the options to the insured to a 
geographical area, but to an entire geographical area which accommodates 
the insured. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
So then, through you, Madam President, how -- how does the -- how does the 
goal and the purpose of Section 2 met if the claims administrator gave an 
additional licensed glass shop name but it was 50 miles away from where 
you live. I did not understand that as the intent of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to the good Senator, he is correct. How we 
define an area, I would assume, is what is convenient to the owner of the 
vehicle. So the TPA would have to, within reason, identify another source 
within the area, which I assume logical to all of us which is convenient 
to the insured looking for service. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you --

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
-- and so Madam President, and I apologize, that's a great -- I appreciate 
that answer, but I think this is important for intent when we use terms 
like in the area. So just to make sure, Senator Crisco, if -- if I called 
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from my hometown of Fairfield and I worked in Fairfield so there was no 
difference geographically between getting my car fixed at my home or my 
place of employment, and the nearest licensed glass shop was in 
Bridgeport, if they were to give me the name of a glass shop in New Haven, 
and not the one in Bridgeport, that would be probably violative of the 
intent of this bill, is that correct? Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Yes, Madam President, that is correct. But also let's keep in mind we may 
have a situation where the insurer may get better service from their place 
of employment which could be maybe quite a distance from their home, and 
they may want to have the service done where their place of business is 
located. But it does help the -- the insured that basically where it's 
ever convenient to an area adjacent to their residence. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you Madam President. Madam President, the reason why, and Senator 
Crisco, the reason why I'm focusing on this section, and I think, as 
Senator Markley pointed out, the goal is to -- is to provide an equal 
opportunity for all licensed glass shops to pursue their business and 
perform, you know, their business and get business from people who need 
glass repaired. And so obviously we're here because there's some fear that 
the third party claims administrator tends to be controlled by a larger 
auto glass company that may be, quote, unquote, steering all of the 
business to that one company. And so in -- in an effort not to have any 
steering, so that all auto glass companies, big and small, can compete on 
an equal basis, I think, as Senator Markley pointed out, we end up 
engaging in steering, but it's a steering to perhaps two companies, not 
just one. 

And Madam President, but I see some problems with the language that if the 
one company was engaged in steering, I want to make sure that there isn't 
an easy way to get around the language to prevent them from steering. So I 
guess I would ask Senator Crisco if he's comfortable that this language is 
written such and the intent is clear that we can prevent that from 
happening. 

For example -- and I think that's the best example I can give you, is that 
they mention an additional glass company, but it's 40 minutes away or they 
mention additional glass company, but that glass company can't service 
them for eight days. But there may be another one in the same area that 
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could service them tomorrow. I guess I would ask him if he's comfortable 
with that. And then the hypothetical would be what if they gave an 
additional glass company who could only do the work four, five, six, 
seven, whatever days later, but there's another glass company in the area 
that could do the work the next day. Are they required to continue to give 
additional names so that the insured can get the work done where they want 
it as soon as possible. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Crisco. 

SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Madam President, through you to the good Senator, I -- I agree with him, 
and I -- I appreciate his concern for the consumer. And it was the intent 
of the Insurance Committee, through the leadership of the Chairs and the 
Ranking Members to give the consumer as much opportunity as possible and 
to avoid steering that person to a business that they weren't comfortable 
with. So I thank him for his concern for the consumer and agree with him 
in regards to his statements. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Thank you, Senator Crisco. Madam President, I, 
you know, one of the reasons why I withdrew the amendment is because I 
don't know -- while I don't know that this language solves the problem, I 
also understand that, you know, people from different parts of the 
industry, be it insurance companies or glass companies and the like, have 
tried to reach some type of an agreement here. And I respect the fact that 
they've done that. Perhaps it's something that neither side is completely 
happy with. 

But I do have some hesitation that in an effort to stop steering, we're 
allowing steering in a limited fashion, whereas in a perfect world an 
insured would call up if they did not have a glass shop repair that they 
wanted to use, they would be informed that there are three, four, five, 
whatever, glass shops in their area, and they could pick whichever one 
they wanted. And then perhaps if they said I don't care, you pick whoever, 
that might be the instance where the third party claims administrator 
could pick. But I respect the fact that there has been some compromise and 
agreement on this language, and that's the purpose for my questions. Thank 
you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Will you remark? Senator Crisco. 
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SENATOR CRISCO:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I greatly appreciate the comments of Senator 
Markley and Senator McKinney, and if for some reason more has to be 
refined in this issue, I'm sure that Senator Kelly and I will work 
together to make sure that it gets done. And there's no other comment, may 
I request a roll call vote, please?

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? Will you remark? If not, Mr.  Clerk will you call for a 
roll call vote and the machine will be open. 

THE CLERK: 

Immediate roll call has been ordered in the Senate. Immediate roll call 
has been ordered in the Senate. Senators, please return to the Chamber. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Bye. 

Senator Kane, Senator Linares. Thank you. 

All members vote, all members vote, the machine will be closed. Mr. 
 Clerk, will you please call the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

House Bill 5072. 

Total number voting 36 

Those who voted Yea 34

Those voting nay 2

Absent not voting 0

THE CHAIR: 

Bill passes. Mr.  Clerk. Sorry, Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, if the Clerk would mark as 
the next two items, and if we would call them in that order, the first is 
on Calendar page 39, Calendar 233, Senate Bill 995 to be followed by 
Calendar page 46, Calendar 474, Senate Bill 1060. Thank you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Thank you. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 39, Calendar 233, substitute for Senate Bill Number 995, AN ACT 
CONCERNING THE COURT SUPPORT SERVICES DIVISION OF THE JUDICIAL BRANCH 
Favorable Report of the Committee on Judiciary. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good afternoon, Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Good afternoon, Madam President. I move acceptance on Joint Committee's 
Favorable Report and passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on acceptance and passage. Will you remark, sir?

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Madam President, this bill is a reflection of the recognition that public 
safety, as well as the development of our young people can be enhanced 
through the sharing of information through the various agencies that might 
have some involvement and oversight in the lives of some of the people who 
are coming from our correctional system as well as some of the people in 
our juvenile justice system. 

And specifically the bill provides that the Department of Children and 
Families may disclose information to the Court Support Services Division 
when the staff of that division, in the performance of their duties, is 
trying to provide for programming and treatment of individuals under the 
jurisdiction of the Department of Children and Families. 

Similarly, the bill provides that juvenile records may be disclosed to the 
Probate Court and the employees of the Probate Court when the Probate 
Court's attempt to incorporate into their orders treatment and referrals 
and services for individuals coming under their jurisdiction. 

The bill also provides that the Department of Corrections and the Division 
of Criminal Justice may have access to alternative sentencing plans as 
well as community release plans for the same purpose, in order to provide 
proper programming for individuals who are the subject of those plans. 

And finally, the bill provides a Judicial Branch employees may have access 
to the COLLECT system, which is the Connecticut Online Law Enforcement 
Communications Teleprocessing System in order to check the criminal record 
and background of applicants for employment with the Judicial Branch. 
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Madam President, the bill is certainly consistent with our recent efforts 
toward reentry and reducing recidivism as well as providing for public 
safety and the proper development of our young people. And I would call 
upon the members of the Senate to support the bill. Thank you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
Thank you, very much, Madam President. I was happy to support the bill as 
it came out of the Judiciary Committee, but just for the purposes of 
establishing a little bit of legislative history, I have some questions to 
the proponent of the bill through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
First of all, regarding the first part of the bill, it allows the 
Department of Children and Families to provide certain information to the 
Court Support Services Division, and I'm just wondering what within our 
statutes, if anything, currently prohibits the sharing of that information 
between those two state agencies? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Through you, the bill is an effort to clarify 
that most of the information with -- most of the information in custody of 
the Department of Children and Families is treated very confidentially. 
But the purpose of the bill is to clarify that such information may be 
shared with the Court Support Services Division for a very specific 
purpose, and that is for programming and treatment of those individuals 
whose may be in the custody of the Department of Children and Families. 
Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Sorry, Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
Thank you very -- thank you very much, Madam President. And through you, 
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who would make that determination? Would the Court Support Services 
Division have to say, we are seeking information X, Y, and Z for treatment 
of young person, therefore forming the ground for DCF to provide the 
information? Or is DCF going to look at these and make its own unilateral 
decision as to whether the information being sought is appropriate or not? 
Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Madam President. Typically it may be the case that a young 
person would be under the supervision of a probation officer who might 
seek such information for the purpose of the proper supervision and making 
referrals for treatment and programming of the individual -- young 
individual under the supervision of that probation officer. Through you, 
Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
Thank you very much. Not to belabor the point, because again, the matter 
had a full public hearing, and I don't believe there was any testimony in 
opposition to this particular proposal. Regarding probate courts, is there 
anything in statute right now that prohibits the sharing of information 
with the probate courts which is part of what this bill is trying to 
address? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Through you, Madam President, the provision in this bill regards juvenile 
records and disclosing those records to probate court. Juvenile records 
are traditionally treated strictly confidentially. And again, for 
clarification purposes, this bill is necessary in order to make it clear 
that probate courts who are making some determination that may involve a 
juvenile can have access to that juvenile's records. Through you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kissel. 
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SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
Thank you very much, and through you, Madam President, one last question. 
I -- in our efforts to break down the barriers regarding confidential 
information regarding juveniles, if there is an error some along the 
pathway either with the Court Support Services Division, the Probate Court 
or some other branch of government, and what I mean by that is let's say 
someone makes an honest mistake. Would the juvenile themselves, a parent 
or guardian, or some other entity have an ability to either appeal or file 
a complaint or at least make some effort to remedy the situation such that 
perhaps a whole file of information of which only a couple pages are 
necessary to be disseminated, that that information remains confidential. 
If somehow human error occurs in this new process. 

Through you, Madam President. And by the way, Madam President, you look 
awesome with your new helper up there. 

THE CHAIR: 

Adopted grandchild. Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Through you, Madam President, I can't think of any instance that might fit 
the example for the question that Senator Kissel is proposing, but 
generally speaking, I think the purpose of the bill is to provide that 
clarification and that resulting protection for the employees of any of 
the agencies or the courts in question who are seeking information. I hope 
that satisfies the Senator's question. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
Thank you very much. It does, and it's my understanding that that was Lisa 
Hamersley's baby, William. And that perhaps that was the foreshadowing of 
a future Lieutenant Governor being here in our Chamber. I can think of 
nothing better, and certainly little William would have his hands around 
budgetary issues. Not that you don't, Lieutenant Governor, but given 
Lisa's great prowess as far as financial matters, I'm sure that runs in 
the family. 

The underlying bill certainly comports with the direction we are moving as 
a state. One of the clear things that became evident after the horrific 
triple homicide in Cheshire after the -- the Petit murders was that we 
wanted to break down silos between state agencies such that they could all 
operate within the criminal justice system with as much as access to 
information as possible to effectuate good outcomes. 
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And while this is not exactly on all fours with that particular initiative 
in that we are not necessarily talk about criminal violations every step 
of the way, we're looking more at the hopeful end of trying to bring 
treatment options, halfway house beds, drug counseling, family counseling, 
and other things to, A, turn young people's lives around, and B, break any 
cycle of recidivism going forward. 

So this is a part of that large mosaic that we're establishing in trying 
to break the cycle of recidivism on the one hand, as well as trying to 
look at the redemptive quality of folks that get themselves in trouble, 
especially our young people, in knowing that they are the ones that we can 
have the best opportunity in many instances, of turning their lives 
around. So unfortunately, sometimes we need legislative fixes. 

We are dealing with very important information that should remain 
confidential unless there's a overriding governmental need to share that 
information amongst important governmental interests to try to effectuate 
our overriding public policy interests. Which ultimately not only are in 
the best interests of we as a society, but are also in the best interests 
of the individuals that are being, hopefully helped through our 
governmental agencies and oversight, whether it's Department of Children 
and Families or Court Support Services Division or the Probate Courts or 
some other state agency. 

And so for that reason, Madam President, I urge support of the bill going 
forward. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark further? Will you remark further? Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Madam President, if there is no objection I would move that this item be 
placed on our Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered, sir. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK:  
 
On Calendar page 46, Number 474, Senate Bill Number 1060, AN ACT 
CONCERNING THE MAINTENANCE OF PROFESSIONAL LIABILITY INSURANCE BY NURSING 
HOMES, HOME HEALTH CARE AGENCIES, AND HOMEMAKER HOME HEALTH AID AGENCIES, 
Favorable Report of the Judicial Committee. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 
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SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, I move acceptance of the 
Joint Committee's Favorable Report and passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on acceptance and passage. Will you remark, sir?

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Thank you again, Madam President. This bill very simply would require 
nursing homes, home health care agencies, and homemaker health aid 
agencies to carry liability insurance. And liability insurance in the 
amount of $ 1 million per occurrence and $ 3 million in the aggregate. 

It is felt by many that this bill is necessary because there have been 
some occurrences of claims being made against nursing homes, which nursing 
homes have declared bankruptcy and there are people who have been injured 
and in fact people with wrongful death claims, which were unable to be 
satisfied, in fact, were not able to be pursued because of the bankruptcy 
of the agency in question. 

And so consequently, Madam President, I would urge my colleagues to 
support this bill. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
Thank you very much, Madam President. The only criticism I heard regarding 
the underlying bill is that nearly every institution carries as much as of 
insurance regarding these matters as the bill would require, so that the 
argument was the bill may not be necessary. But whenever I hear an 
argument like that, I say well then there shouldn't be too much opposition 
to the bill if everybody is following these requirements. For those few 
outliers, though, perhaps the statute would be very helpful, and as a 
practical matter by making this statutory requirement, we make sure that 
everybody is at least on the same page going forward regarding these 
institutions. And for that reason I'm happy to support the bill going 
forward. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Senator McLachlan. 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN:  
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Thank you, Madam President. I stand for purpose of question to the 
proponent of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Senator, thank you for bringing this bill 
forward. I had submitted a bill to the Judiciary Committee, which seems to 
have been incorporated in -- in this bill, and so I'm grateful for the 
idea. My concern from a constituent was liability of home health care 
companies. And specifically, the challenge that was experienced by my 
constituent was that the -- the employee, though not an employee, the 
person sent by the home health care company to the constituent's home for 
service, was claimed not to be an employee, but a subcontractor. And was 
paid on a 1099. And when there was a challenge and a claim for liability, 
in this particular case, it was a claim for theft. 

The home health care company said this is not our employee, therefore, we 
are not responsible for the loss of theft by this particular individual 
that they had sent to the person's home. So my question is, do you think 
we're addressing that issue here? And if not, what can we do to address 
that issue? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Thank you very much, Madam President, and through you to Senator 
McLachlan, I think that the bill does address that particular situation. I 
understand the claim that the individual that was sent to your 
constituent's home was an independent contractor, but I do believe that 
the requirement would be that the liability insurance policy cover any 
decisions that the insured entity make with respect to servicing people 
like your constituents. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McLachlan. 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. That -- that is good news, and just for 
further clarification, it was my understanding that the arm's length 
arrangement between the home health care agency and the individual who was 
actually providing the service was this subcontractor status. And so that 
that was a wall that separated the liability between the front line home 
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health care companion, in this case, and the agency, who is acting like a 
personnel agency. So if I'm correct in hearing you believe that this 
liability coverage will cover that situation, I believe that's good news 
for the residents of Connecticut. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Again I'll reiterate, I do believe that the bill would provide coverage in 
the scenario that the Senator describes. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McLachlan. 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I'll be supportive of this bill, and I'd like 
to thank Senator Coleman for bringing it forward. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark further? Will you remark further? Senator 
Welch. 

SENATOR WELCH:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Thank you, Senator Coleman for bringing this 
bill forward. It seems ironic that we have a bill that I think plaintiffs' 
lawyers and insurance companies actually like, and that's a rare thing. I 
do have a question, though, and it's a little bit of a concern. My 
understanding of professional liability policies, which is what this bill 
seems to require, is that those policies are claims made in reported 
policies. And claims made in reported policies are very different than 
currents policies which is what you find usually in the general liability 
world. 

And so as I read this -- as I read this bill, it seems to me that we're 
requiring a professional liability policy to be written on an occurrence 
basis, and I don't know to what extent the market actually exists for 
that. And so if I may, through you, Madam President, inquire of Senator 
Coleman as to whether or not there was any discussion about that during 
the public hearing. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 
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SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Through you to Senator Welch, I don't recall 
any discussion or other input during public hearing or the committee 
process in general regarding that issue or any commentary on the 
distinction between claims made in policies and occurrence policies or the 
availability in the market of either. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Welch. 

SENATOR WELCH:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Thank you, Senator Coleman for answering that 
question. My confidence in the market is that if -- if there's a demand 
then they'll come up with a product. I get a little bit nervous about the 
distinction we're talking about here, because conceivably the price of 
occurrence product for professional -- for professional liability can be 
very expensive. Because in the professional liability world they -- 
there's this great inertia to understand when a risk begins and when a 
risk ends, which is very different than an occurrence world where there's 
kind of a willingness to let things go on and on and on. And as a result 
you tend to find that occurrence-based policies in the professional 
liability world are -- are rather expensive and tend to price themselves 
out of the market. But maybe that's a discussion we can continue to think 
about. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Will you remark? Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I have a couple of questions through you to 
the proponent of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. With regards to, I'm going to say the first 
part that extends the professional liability to nursing homes, this bill 
itself doesn't define nursing home. How are we using that term in the 
context of this bill? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

Page 91 of 125Senate Session Transcript for 05/22/2013

6/12/2013http://search.cga.state.ct.us/adv/dtsearch.asp?cmd=getdoc&DocId=79256&Index=I%3a%5czinde...

A-320Case: 13-4761     Document: 67     Page: 95      03/18/2014      1180793      267



SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Madam President, I'm sure that somewhere in our statute nursing homes is 
defined. And I think it would be accurate to say that in this bill nursing 
homes -- the reference nursing homes carries with it is plain meaning. 
Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Thank you, Senator. They also note in lines 73 through 35 -- or 73 through 
75, that the requirements of this subsection, meaning the requirement to 
maintain professional liability insurance, “shall not apply to any person 
who establishes, conducts, operates, or maintains a residential care home. 
” So residential care homes have been excluded from this bill, correct? 
Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Through you, Madam President, that would be my reading of that line, yes. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Okay. Now turning to, I'm going to say Section 2, that deals with the home 
health care agency or homemaker home health agency, what -- what are 
those? I don't see those definitions here. What would be a home health 
care agency? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Thank you very much, Madam President. To the best of my knowledge, the 
home health care agency would be an agency that dispatches employees to 
the homes of people who are in need of the care and assistance that a home 
health care agency would provide. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. In introducing the bill, you had indicated 
that one of the reasons for this bill were nursing homes that went 
bankrupt. And in the process, when people had claims against those nursing 
homes, without the insurance, their claims were basically meaningless 
because those industry weren't maintaining the insurance. Is there any 
evidence of bankruptcies in the home health care agency? Or why are we 
extending it to home health agencies when nursing homes were the issue? 
Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
I think the rationale behind the bill is that any of the agencies, whether 
they be nursing homes, home health care agencies or homemaker health care 
aides have the potential of exposure to liability, and because of that 
potential exposure, there should be some insurance coverage. Through you, 
Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Through you, Madam President, in what context would there be that type of 
liability? Because in the nursing home context I can understand, because 
you're going to have an individual who is a resident of the facility. And 
they're going to be in the facility 24/7. But in the context of a home 
health agency, you're bringing that agency into the patient's home, and 
then leaving. And they might only be with them for one or two hours. Could 
you explain how the -- the exposure is as great or greater than that of a 
nursing home. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Through you, Madam President, first, I didn't make any comparison between 
the exposure -- at least the severity of the exposure between nursing home 
and home health care agency. My comment was that both have some exposure 
to liability. And, you know, there are a number of ways that I suppose 
that injury could be caused through the negligence of a home health care 
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aide, not the least of which is the scenario which Senator McLachlan 
described, and that is a home health care aide that was dispatched to his 
constituent's home, was engaged in theft, and you know, a loss occurred to 
that client that should be compensated for. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Would the home health agency also contemplate 
those agencies that are providing palliative and hospice care in the 
community? Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Through you, Madam President, I am not aware that the bill extends that 
far. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Well, if a -- a community-based hospice care provider were using, you 
know, a home health care agency, I mean, what's the difference? Somebody 
bringing care into a home between that of a home care agency and a 
hospice. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Through you, Madam President, I suppose a court might respond to your 
question by merely saying that if the General Assembly had intended the 
provisions of this bill to apply to a hospice it would and could very well 
have just as easily said that. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
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Okay, so through what we just discussed, it's reasonable to believe and 
state that the hospice and palliative care providers in the community are 
not encompassed by this bill. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, and through you to the good Senator, that 
would be my understanding. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Okay. In dealing with the fiscal note, it indicates that there is a cost 
to the general fund because the bill could result in a cost to DSS 
associated with increased Medicaid rates. In the current budget that I 
know is pending, but also since I've been here, Medicaid rates have 
remained frozen. Is there any way to compensate these providers who 
haven't been increased for years, that while we put this mandate on them 
that we're also going to give them an increase in the cost of the services 
that they provide. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Through you, Madam President, I'm not sure that I would have any 
meaningful answer for the Senator's question on the fiscal implications to 
the nursing home. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Okay. My next question was, once again dealing with the fiscal note, was 
that such costs could be included in this facility's Medicaid rate when 
the rate increases are provided or when rebasing occurs. And I was just 
going to ask what or what is that or how does that happen? I mean, how can 
we provide the financial response that we're mandating -- basically if 
we're going to mandate this coverage, how would the facilities go about 
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getting, I'm going to say the increase that they deserve through the 
Medicaid reimbursement rates. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Through you, Madam President. Again, I apologize, that's not a question 
that I can answer. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY:  
 
Thank you very much, Senator, for your questions. And thank you, Madam 
President. I have no further questions at this time. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Will you remark? Seeing none, Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN:  
 
Madam President, if there is no objection I would ask that the matter be 
placed on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

There is an objection at this point. So at this point I will call for a 
roll call vote, Mr.  Clerk, and I will open the machine. 

THE CLERK: 

Immediate roll call has been ordered in the Senate. Senators, please 
return to the Chamber. Immediate roll call has been ordered in the Senate. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. Senator Meyer. Will you please vote? Thank you. 

All members voted, all members voted. The machine will be closed. Mr. 
 Clerk, will you please call the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Senate Bill 1060. 

Total Number Voting 36
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Those voting Yea 28

Those voting Nay 8 

Absent not voting 0

THE CHAIR: 

The bill passes. 

The Senate will stand at ease. 

(Chamber at ease. )

THE CHAIR: 

The Senate will come back to order. Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Yes, thank you, Madam President. Madam President, I may believe that in 
consultation with the minority that there may be a budget-related issue 
here. So I would move that the item as amended be referred to the 
Appropriations Committee. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objections, so ordered sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator --

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Madam President --

THE CHAIR: 

Hold on a minute, sir. The bill will now be sent to the Appropriation -- 
referred to the Appropriations Committee. Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President if the Clerk would call as the 
next items Calendar page 11, Calendar 389, Senate Bill 1097. And then 
under matters returned Calendar page 42, Calendar 359 Senate Bill 1099. 
And then returning to an item that was passed temporarily earlier, 
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Calendar page 38, Calendar 196, Senate Bill 961. And then, Madam 
President, moving to an item earlier in the Calendar, and that is on 
Calendar page 3, Calendar 202, Senate Bill 979. And then also, Madam 
President, one other item that was passed temporarily earlier for need of 
an additional amendment, on Calendar page 42, Calendar 301, a Senate Bill 
1015. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 11, Calendar 389, substitute for Senate Bill Number 1097, AN ACT 
CONCERNING REVISIONS TO THE EDUCATION REFORM ACT OF 2012, Favorable Report 
of the Committee on Education, there are amendments. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good afternoon. Good afternoon, Senator Stillman. 

SENATOR STILLMAN:  
 
Good afternoon, Madam President. I move the Joint Committee's Favorable 
Report and passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion is on acceptance and approval. Will you remark?

SENATOR STILLMAN:  
 
Yes, thank you Madam President. This bill before us today makes some 
continuing changes to the Education Reform Act that we passed in 2012, 
just as the title alludes to. It addresses the issues around teacher 
evaluation, makes some clarifications. It makes some conforming changes to 
the initial bill last year. And it also addresses some deadlines regarding 
some of the reading assessments and -- and concerns within the low 
performing school districts. But with that, Madam President, I'd like to 
ask the Clerk to please call LCO Number 7608 and that I be allowed to 
summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 7608 Senate ”A” offered by Senators Stillman, et al. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Senator Stillman. 

SENATOR STILLMAN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I move adoption of the amendment. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Motion is on adoption. Will you remark?

SENATOR STILLMAN:  
 
Yes, thank you. This amendment has obviously some changes to the 
underlying bill, makes some further clarifications. It addresses reporting 
requirements by superintendents. It also has language in it that are -- 
that makes it conform with the Performance Evaluation Advisory Council. It 
lays out an evaluatory program where if -- giving school districts working 
with their teachers and their -- obviously their teacher unions and et 
cetera, to come up with a evaluation program first through mutual 
agreement. Then if they're not able to do that, possibly come up with a 
program, an evaluation program from the State Board of Education model. 
And if they still can't agree, then the local Board of Education can adopt 
their own. 

A very important part of this amendment, which was written by members of 
this Legislature concerned about reading and closing the achievement gap, 
as we all are, is in this amendment as well. And as just a point of 
clarification from within this legislation that's in front of us, I also 
want to make it clear that if there are reading endorsements or special 
education endorsements, and if you are renewing that those certificates 
are required to -- and if there's a concern that certificates are required 
to -- that they're required to take the test and they would have to 
continue to take it every five years on renewal. That is not the case, and 
that when revising and reviewing the guidelines for teacher eval and 
support, is it inclusive of the peak process, and yes, it is. And again I 
move its adoption of the amendment. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Motion on the -- Will you remark further? On Senate ”A”? Senator Boucher. 

SENATOR BOUCHER:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, I rise to support the 
amendment which will become the bill. I believe it basically keeps intact 
the reform package that was put in place last year. It does make some 
accommodation for mutual agreement at the local level. And additionally 
provides for additional improvements that the black and Latino caucus 
worked very hard on in reading improvement. The process of improving 
education is ongoing. It is never finished. Should never be finished, in 
fact. And this is another step in refining that process. 
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And as we go through it, I'm sure there will be other things that come up 
that will need some changes brought forward. But by and large, I think 
Connecticut has shown that it's committed to improving education through a 
reform project and process that has been negotiated over a period of time. 
And I believe also the changes through the certification process was also 
warranted, and for that reason I stand in support of the amendment. Thank 
you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Thank you. Will you remark? Will you remark? Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. A question to the proponent through you, 
please. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. One of the things I'm sure you here -- I'm 
sure all of us here is about unfunded mandates. And I know there was some 
concern when we passed last year's Education Reform Bill as to the impacts 
on the municipalities and our local boards of education. This amendment 
before us, would you say that it relieves -- provides some relief from 
some of those mandates that we may have imposed in prior legislation? 
Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Stillman. 

SENATOR STILLMAN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Through you. I think what it does is it brings 
some clarity to the boards of education so that they can be assured that 
the dollars that are being spent on their reading programs are being spent 
properly. In terms -- if I may, Madam President, I would like to ask in 
response if the Senator would be so kind to ask is there a particular part 
of this amendment that you're concerned about a mandate? Through you, 
Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
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Thank you, Madam President. Through you I -- generally I'm concerned with 
any mandates, but I think the one that most specifically was raised really 
with some objection was the teacher evaluation piece. As I recall, the 
state Department of Education, at least through a press release said 
municipalities weren't required to do 100 percent evaluations of 
100 percent in the first year. I think they might have said one-third of 
the teachers in the first year. 

As I understood the impact, one of my -- one of the municipalities that I 
represent I think they didn't really view that as relief, because they 
felt that they had to hire somebody to perform this particular task 
anyway. So I guess specifically to your question in that regard, it would 
be through the teacher evaluation sections. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Stillman. 

SENATOR STILLMAN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. Through you, I don't -- I don't' believe that 
this imposes a mandate. It doesn't really change the evaluation process. 
It is still to be done within two years, as everyone had agreed to. What 
it does is it reinforces the peak decision, a decision that was made by 
the Peak Advisory Committee so that there is, as some would say, a more 
orderly process to getting to that two year guideline. 

It's my understanding from Commissioner Pryor that the overwhelming 
majority of school districts are already meeting the benchmarks that are 
needed so far. Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. And again through you. So the rest of the 
sections in this amendment, I think you characterize this amendment as 
clarifying something we had done in a prior session. Is it fair to say 
there aren't any new mandates in the amendment before us? Through you, 
Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Stillman. 

SENATOR STILLMAN:  
 
Through you, Madam President, that is correct. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Madam President, and I thank the good Chairwoman for her 
answers. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL:  
 
Thank you very much. While I appreciate the efforts made by Senator 
Stillman and the Education Committee regarding this, I will be offering an 
amendment on the issue touched upon by Senator Chapin. And I want to state 
at the outset, this amendment doesn't change some of the time frame. And 
my boards of education and my superintendents of schools in Northcentral 
Connecticut said, you know, we understand you wanting to reform education. 
And they understand the bill that we passed last year. 

But they are up in arms right now in Northcentral Connecticut, whether 
they are affluent towns such as Granby or not so influent towns such as 
Enfield, they have stated to me with one voice, quit putting so much on 
their plate. They're professionals, they want to do as good as they can. 
They all care about the kids. That's why they got into education. But they 
are really outraged that the state has put so much on their plate and 
never gave them a head's up as to the cost. And in the colloquy that you 
had with Senator Chapin, I would say that one-third doesn't solve the 
problem. 

And so I will support this amendment, but I have been charged by all of my 
towns to make a statement on this bill. And one can say, well there were 
some towns that said, okay, we better start doing this. Let's start 
spending the millions of dollars, the hundreds of thousands of dollars. 
But unless we give our municipalities a head's up as to what's coming down 
the road, we really catch them in a blind spot. 

They have said, let us know, give us a head's up, we can plan it two, 
three years down the line so that when the costs arrive it's not such a 
gut shot. 

But in Enfield alone we just passed over a hundred million dollar 
referenda to consolidate the high schools, Enfield High School and Fermi. 
The townspeople want to do the very best they can. There was a shift 
regarding the information technology from the education side to the town 
side. We went and changed our elementary schools in Enfield so that they 
weren't the traditional models of, like, K-6 to try to make sure that it 
was geographically balanced. We are facing diminishing school children in 
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our schools and an aging population. And I just heard on public radio the 
other day that we are at the cusp of having whole municipalities that have 
more seniors than productive adults. 

You can't keep piling costs on our education system and expect nothing to 
give at some point. And under the mantra that we always want what's best 
for our kids, it seems like we're not paying attention to that portion of 
our local budgets that are really being hurt. 

It pains me and it pains, for example, the Enfield Board of Education that 
they just went through a process where either they do the state required 
evaluation or they face laying off 15 teachers. What kind of Hobson's 
Choice is that. We want great teachers, but to evaluate them you're going 
to have to lay off over a dozen teachers? That's not fair. 

And then we don't even get our budget together before the towns have to 
get their budgets together. And we have that bill over and over in this 
building. Let's get our budget act together before we put that burden on 
our towns, and we miserably fail them year in and year out. 

I'm not happy about the direction that our state government is going when 
we are not good partners with our municipalities. 

I've never agreed with the fact that we needed a wholesale evaluation of 
teachers, because when I go talk to them they're not happy with how 
they're treated in our state. The respect level just doesn't seem to be 
there. 

We want them to teach, to generalize tests, and then we grade the schools 
if they get the kids that are right on the border over that line. Forget 
about the kids that are doing great. Forget about the kids that are doing 
poor. Teach to the tests, and pull as many over the line as you can. 

When we passed the reading reform, you want AP science teachers to take 
reading tests? I know that we're revising that. We need to benchmark that. 
But in our zeal to go after educators in our state, I really believe that 
we almost throw the baby out with the bathwater. 

These aren't the people making millions of dollars from Wall Street. These 
aren't the people that are living in 6, $ 700,000 homes in Fairfield. 
These are people that are really struggling, that want to know that we're 
making our commitment to their pension fund, who wonder, what are we doing 
with the millions and millions of dollars in our state budget. And again, 
when I talk to superintendents and boards of education, and I'm not going 
to say that say that everybody is poor in Northcentral Connecticut. That's 
not how it is. It's a great mix of people, but they really feel that we 
don't listen down here. And they said, we're behind you, John. Go yell, 
rant, and rave, and tell them we're not happy. We can get our house in 
order. Give us a head's up, give us a few years advance, and we'll show 
you how well we can perform. 
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But you can't take all of society's ills and dump them on the education 
system and create an evaluation system that puts financial pressure on 
education systems with subjectivity that has got them bewildered. 

You know, if it's reading, writing, mathematics, those are easily or more 
easily put into some sort of numerical time -- numbered time set frame so 
that you can grade it. Special education, physical education, art, music, 
well, what's -- and what about this? Let's say you are doing the very best 
that you can do as a teacher. Let me just throw that out there. Because 
evaluations is what is the center of a lot of this. Let's say that you are 
the best teacher in the State of Connecticut. And you have gotten all of 
your kids to the highest grade. Follow this through. And you're now 
benchmarked and you're looked at a year or two down the road. How can you 
do better? If you start off being the best, how can you be better?

So I don't want to belabor this. I'm not trying to filibuster this 
amendment, but I'm telling you, I got to -- I got my marching orders. This 
year I got my marching orders. And it is not a criticism of Senator 
Stillman. She has gone out of her way to work with my communities in 
Northcentral Connecticut. She has done a fabulous job. Senator Bye has 
done a fabulous job. Senator Boucher has done a fabulous job. My criticism 
isn't with the folks that are trying to implement these reforms from the 
Education Committee. 

But what I'm saying is this. The financial pressure in my communities is 
palpable right now. And something's not going to be able to hold all the 
stuff that we're putting on the plates of the local leaders on our boards 
of education and our first selectmen and our town councils. And I just 
felt like I had to get that on the record right now. Because they asked me 
to get it on the record right now. I'll support the amendment. I hope you 
understand when I move forward with my amendment, sometimes we do things 
because of strong personally held beliefs. That's why we run for the 
Senate and House. But also we have to keep our ears to the ground and 
listen to our constituents. And they have told me from as far west as 
Granby to as far east as Somers down south to Windsor to up to the 
Massachusetts border in Enfield, please stop burdening us with more and 
more responsibilities without sending us the money to do it. Thank you, 
Madam President. 

(Senator Duff of the 25th in the Chair). 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, if this item might be passed 
temporarily and if the Clerk would call the next item, Calendar page 42, 
Calendar 359, Senate Bill 1099. And then to be followed by Calendar page 
3, Calendar 202, Senate Bill 979. And then Calendar page 38, Calendar 196, 
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Senate Bill 961, which was passed temporarily earlier. And also then 
Calendar page 42, Calendar 301, Senate Bill 1015 that was also passed 
temporarily earlier. Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 42, Calendar 359, Senate Bill Number 1099, AN ACT CONCERNING 
SCHOOL SAFETY as amended by Senate Amendment Schedule ”A”. It's a 
Favorable Report of the Committee on Education. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Yup, Mr. President, if we might pass that item temporarily, and move to 
the next -- the next item marked go, Calendar page 3, Calendar 202. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 3, Calendar 202, substitute for Senate Bill Number 979, AN ACT 
CONCERNING A PROTECTION OF EXEMPT FUNDS IN BANK ACCOUNTS. Favorable Report 
of the Committee on Banks. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. I move acceptance of the Joint Committee's 
Favorable Report and passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
On acceptance and passage. Will you remark? 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, the reasons for this bill, this 
is a banking industry bill in conjunction with those that are -- those 
that were in support of consumers. So this is an agreement between the two 
entities, and basically it's to conform state law to new federal law 
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regarding funds exempt from execution by creditors, such as Social 
Security, child support, unemployment benefits, workers' compensation, and 
pensions. Specifically limiting when a marshal may serve the same 
execution on a bank in expanding circumstances where the bank must leave $ 
1,000 in the account. So this is an agreement between the two parties of 
the exemption of these funds. 

And also, Mr. President, the Clerk has an LCO Amendment, 6875. Will the 
Clerk please call the amendment so I can move the adoption to summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 6875, Senate ”A” offered by Senator Leone and Representative 
Tong. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President, this amendment basically -- 

THE CHAIR: 

Please move adoption. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
I move adoption. I'm sorry. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please remark, sir. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you. This would strike lines 51-53 to include some technical 
language for -- regarding the lookback period. And basically this language 
prevents the service of the same executions on financial institutions more 
than once. 

And very briefly, this would incorporate Connecticut state law to conform 
to new federal standards. So with that, I would urge adoption of this 
amendment. Through you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Thank you, Senator. Will you remark further on the amendment? Senator 
Linares. 

SENATOR LINARES:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President, and I'd like to thank the Chair of the Banking 
Committee, Senator Leone, for his work on this. This is a good bill. It 
would empower the state to comply to federal law, and I encourage my 
colleagues to support it. Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Will you remark further on the amendment? Will you 
remark further on the amendment? If not, I'll try your minds. All those in 
favor, please signify by saying aye. 

SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Those opposed nay. The ayes have it. Senate Amendment ”A” is adopted. 
Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President, and again I thank my Ranking Member for all his 
assistance on crafting this bill that passed unanimously through our 
committee. And again this is to conform state law to federal law and I 
would urge passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Thank you. Will you remark further on the bill as amended? Senator Leone. 

SENATOR LEONE:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. If there is no objection, I'd like to move this 
on to the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ordered. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 38, Calendar 196, Senate Bill Number 961, AN ACT CONCERNING THE 
ASSESSMENT OF LIVESTOCK AND FARM MACHINERY AND THE TRANSFER OF LAND 
CLASSIFIED AS FARM LAND, OPEN SPACE LAND, FOREST LAND, AND MARITIME 
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HERITAGE LAND as amended by Senate Amendment Schedule ”A” and a Favorable 
Report of the Committee on Planning and Development. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. President I move the acceptance of the 
Joint Committee's Favorable Report and passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
On acceptance for passage for remark, sir. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Let me say, while there was some confusion as I raised the bill earlier as 
we read the language of the OLR Report. The confusion was over the 
thousand dollars, and because the way it was written, we had some question 
on it. 

Property tax exemption for horses and farm machineries and buildings, 
under current law horses and ponies are considered personal property and 
municipalities must assess them at 70 percent of the fair market value for 
property tax purposes. Current law exempts from the tax horses and ponies 
used exclusively for farming and the first thousand dollars of assessed 
value of those used for other purposes. That was the thousand dollars that 
was being referred to. I discussed back with Senator Chapin to be sure we 
were correct on this. 

The purpose of the bill -- the purpose of the bill, it really makes 
changes to the state's 490 Program which involves farm, forest, open 
space, and maritime lands. It eliminates conflicting provisions concerning 
the application deadline for forest land classifications. It modifies 
notice and filing requirements for transfer of 490 property that are 
exempt from the conveyance tax. It specifies with one exception that 
exempt transfers do not affect ten year period for purposes of determining 
obligation for tax. And I think very important, it requires landowners to 
file a new, rather than a revised program application with the town 
assessor whenever the land is sold. Then it also makes some technical 
changes. 

So I would move adoption of the bill. And that would continue -- line 7 
would continue as it is because of the exception. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. For the purposes of notation, just want to make the 
Chamber aware that on the Calendar it says that Senate Amendment Schedule 
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"A", LCO 6835 was -- has been amended. It is not the case. That amendment 
was withdrawn on May 14. So I just want to make the Chamber aware of that 
for purposes of our record keeping. Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, I appreciate the good Chairman's 
explanation and the brief timeout we had to address some of those concerns 
that were raised previously. But just for the purposes of legislative 
intent, if I could ask a question to the Chairman, through you, Mr. 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Yes. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. So as I understood your explanation now, horses 
are exempted from taxation if they're used for agricultural purposes. And 
those that are not used for agricultural purposes are exempt for the first 
$ 1000 of assessed value. So if I'm understanding your explanation, 
Section 1 would allow municipalities to provide an additional exemption 
over that $ 1,000 assessed value? Through you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Through you, Mr. President, yes, the state law provides for the exemption 
of up to $ 1,000. The rest is a local option you may tax above that. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Chapin. 

SENATOR CHAPIN:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President, and I thank Senator Cassano for his answer. I 
also think that the rest of the bill is actually a very good bill and 
certainly deserving of support today. Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Thank you, Senator. Will you remark further on the bill? Will you remark 
further on the bill?

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Seeing none I would ask --

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Mr. President, I would ask to be placed on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ordered. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 42, Calendar 301, substitute for Senate Bill Numbe1015, AN ACT 
CONCERNING THE NEW ENGLAND NATIONAL SCENIC TRAIL, Favorable Report of the 
Committee on the Environment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Thank you, Mr. President. The majority leaders refer to this bill --

THE CHAIR: 

Can you move the bill, Senator?

SENATOR MEYER: 

Yes, I'm sorry. I move acceptance of the Committee's Joint and Favorable 
Report and move passage of this bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

On acceptance of passage for remark. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

I will. I was just about to say that the Majority Leader has characterized 
this bill as Roy Rogers' Happy Trails Bill, and indeed it is that, as 
you're going to hear. 
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Colleagues, this bill does two things. We're going to have an amendment in 
a moment. The first is that it recognizes what Congress did several years 
ago in creating the New England Scenic Trail. And it permits our towns and 
also the Department of Economic and Community Development and other -- and 
Department of Energy and Environmental Protection to -- to improve that 
trail by adding easements to it, by acquiring land adjacent to it, by 
adding rights of way, by enhancing scenic beauty to the trail. And all 
this is contained in -- in an amendment -- let me see -- I'll get to the 
amendment in a moment. 

So the bill, as I say, enhances the New England Scenic Trail in those 
manners. In addition, there is an amendment, which is LCO 7471, and I 
would ask the Clerk to kindly call that. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 7471, Senate ”A”, offered by Senators Williams, Looney, et al. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Mr. President, I'm going to withdraw that amendment and refer to a 
subsequent amendment, which is LCO --

THE CHAIR: 

On withdrawal. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

I'd like to withdrawal that amendment, if I could. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

And ask the Clerk kindly to call a subsequent amendment which is LCO 7609. 
I apologize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 
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THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 7609, Senate ”B” is offered by Senators Williams, Looney, et 
al. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

I move the amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

On adoption, will remark. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Thank you. This is an amendment that's joined by many of the people in the 
Circle. I think the original idea came in from Senator Kane. It creates 
another trail. That creates an Antiques Trail. And the Department of 
Economic and Community Development is directed under this bill to make 
that kind of trail by identifying, for example, major antique dealers, 
communities that have a high concentration of -- of antique dealers, 
auction houses, and the like. It's going to make Connecticut an even 
better place in which to live. So that's what this bill does. And -- and I 
encourage your support of it. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Will you remark further?

SENATOR MEYER: 

I just -- I'd like to yield to Senator LeBeau. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator LeBeau, would you accept the yield? 

SENATOR LEBEAU:  
 
Yes, I would, Mr. President, good to see you. Good afternoon, and thank 
you, Senator, for the yield, and thank you for bringing out this 
amendment. And we want to thank Senator Kane for his efforts on this. This 
has been a bill we've looked at for the last couple years. And I think 
we've gotten it down to the language that we currently want. 

As we've spoken in the past about the historic structures and 
Connecticut's great history. But we also have a lot of pieces of those 
history, and we can call those antiques. And I'm not talking about any 
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particular persons, I'm talking about artifacts that are pieces of our 
history that are still here today. If you think about Hitchcock chairs, 
you think about clocks, there are so many -- there are so many pieces of 
our history. Both our industrial history, but also our history of 
craftsmen and artisans who have been in the state and who have been 
tremendous contributors to our economy in the past, and today still 
contribute. Because the sales of those products are still highly valued in 
-- in and around Connecticut and in and around the whole world, as a 
matter of fact. 

So we have, and we have a strong group of antique dealers all over the 
state. And this -- and what this bill seeks to do is to create an Antiques 
Trail that would complement our Wine Trail and our -- I think it's called 
our Beer Trail also. We're going to have wine, beer, and antiques. It's 
going to be a great time on that trail. So we're going to -- we're helping 
our -- our tourism to -- to help sponsor, to show, to highlight some of 
the best things that we have. We were talking the other day about craft 
breweries, our wineries, our Antiques Trail. 

We have tremendous assets in this state, and with the Connecticut Still 
Revolutionary Campaign, we have a tremendous opportunity to capitalize on 
this, and again I want to thank Senator Kane for bringing this idea 
forward and for staying with it while we've been able to work this out. 
Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President, good afternoon. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Good afternoon, sir. 

SENATOR KANE:  
 
I too want to stand up and raise my voice in favor of this amendment and 
wish to thank Senator LeBeau and Senator Meyer. Certainly both of them 
have been extremely helpful in the passage of this legislation. 

This bill, as Senator LeBeau mentioned, is something that I've been 
working on for a number of years. A couple years back through the Commerce 
Committee we were able to get signage posted on Interstate 84 directing 
people to what I thought at the time, and I still believe, the capital of 
the antiques world, if you will, is centered in Woodbury, because there 
has to be well over 20-30 antiques dealers. But what I found in talking to 
people throughout the Circle is that we have antique dealers throughout 
all of Connecticut in the southeast corner, of course in the northwest 
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corner, well beyond even that area, even up in Hartford and Tolland 
Counties and beyond. 

So this is something, as Senator LeBeau mentioned, not only has to do with 
our culture, our tourism, our history, but certainly our economic 
development as people will travel far and wide to do their antiquing in 
the State of Connecticut, which in turn leads to ancillary dollars to our 
restaurants, to our hotels, to our gas stations, our dry cleaners, and you 
could go on and on and on the amount of dollars that this brings in. So I 
am very happy that we're doing this legislation today. The idea certainly 
wasn't just mine. It came from actually a person in my district that is on 
the Local Economic Development Commission, and thought this would be a 
good idea to help promote. So I again want to thank the bipartisan effort 
here, Mr. President, and look forward to passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. I appreciate that. I stand in strong support of 
the amendment and want to thank Senator Kane for his years of work that's 
gone into it and your constituent and constituents who is have urged you 
to do the same. Senator Meyer, thank you for your support here. Senator 
LeBeau, you and I have had many, many conversations about this. It 
honestly got off to a slow start, but seemed to pick up some momentum, and 
I think most everybody, if not everybody is on board, the concept. 

Connecticut is a unique place, and it has a lot of history here, and there 
is a new marketing campaign -- relatively new marketing campaign in place 
now in which this concept of an Antiques Trail fits hand in glove. I think 
it's something that helps with the impression that we give to visitors 
coming from outside the State of Connecticut, whether it's other states or 
importantly European visitors. We have a lot of them coming to the 
metropolitan area, New York metropolitan area, and they seem to always 
want to make a trip to Connecticut, and most of them end up doing that 
because we have this wonderful, quaint whitewashed village impression 
amongst many European visitors. And this, I think, will enhance the -- the 
tourism experience of many of these different people. 

And it also rekindles some interest amongst Connecticut state residents 
already who may have a passion for antiques, but don't really have the 
time or the inclination to go seek these places out. When you put 
something like this on the map and create some marketing material and 
distribute that material, people tend to get off of their sofas, and get 
out and do something that is a lot of fun, apparently which is look for 
antiques. And if there's one other thing I might recommend, I recommend if 
anybody's going to take these trails, I recommend doing the Beer Trail 
first, then the Antiques Trail. Sales will be much larger. Thank you. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Will you remark further on the amendment? Will you 
remark further on the amendment? If not, I'll try your minds. All those in 
favor please signify by saying aye. 

SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Opposed nay. The ayes have it, Senate Amendment is adopted. Remark further 
on the bill as amended. Remark further on the bill as amended. Senator 
Meyer. 

SENATOR MEYER: 

Thanks, Mr. President. So that's the bill. It's two happy trails. One for 
good hiking and the other for good antiques. And I urge your support, and 
if there's no further comment, Mr. President, may you add it to the 
Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ordered. Mr.  Clerk. Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
I thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, I would like to mark as an 
additional go item for a little bit later, and that's Calendar page 15, 
Calendar 466, the House Bill 5602, and in the meantime if we might stand 
at ease for a few moments, because we are awaiting delivery of a couple of 
amendments on bills that were passed temporarily earlier. We should have 
them in a short while, and we'll be ready to resume. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator, we'll stand at ease. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. 

(Chamber at ease. )

THE CHAIR: 

Senate will come back to order. Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
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Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President we have received a couple of 
amendments for which we were waiting and would ask the Clerk to call as 
the next bill Calendar page 39, Calendar 228, Senate Bill 820 to be 
followed by Calendar page 41, Calendar 281, Senate Bill 896. Thank you, 
Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Thank you, Senator. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 39, Calendar 228, that -- that is a substitute for Senate Bill 
Number 820, AN ACT CONCERNING THE INTEREST RATE ON DELINQUENT PROPERTY 
TAXES. It's a Favorable Report of the Committee on Planning and 
Development, and there are amendments. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Yes. Thank you, Mr. President. I move acceptance of the Joint Committee's 
Favorable Report and passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Acceptance and passage for remark. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Mr. President, I would ask the Clerk to call LCO Number 7636. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. The Clerk is not in possession of the amendment. The Senate 
will stand at ease . 

(Chamber at ease. )

THE CHAIR: 

Now we have it. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 7636, Senate “B” offered by Senator Cassano. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 
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SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Adoption. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
This -- this amendment strikes the very sense of the word up to in line 
10, and it would be read "The principle or any tax to an interest rate of 
not less than 15 percent per annum, not more than, and then it's 
18 percent. " What this does in effect is reduces the delinquent property 
taxes from municipalities at local option to 15 percent if so desired, and 
maintains the current level of 18 percent. In this time of interest rates 
reductions that we've seen, particularly with credit cards and other types 
of things, the committee felt it was a little excessive. So 15 percent is 
a compromise. Again it remains at local option. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Will you move adoption, Senator? 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
I move adoption. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Thank you. Will you remark further on the amendment? Will you remark 
further on the amendment? Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, can I just have a moment at ease 
to pull up the amendment on my computer, please. 

THE CHAIR:  
 
Yup. Senate will stand at ease. 

(Chamber at ease. )

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senate will come back to order. Senator McKinney

Page 117 of 125Senate Session Transcript for 05/22/2013

6/12/2013http://search.cga.state.ct.us/adv/dtsearch.asp?cmd=getdoc&DocId=79256&Index=I%3a%5czinde...

A-346Case: 13-4761     Document: 67     Page: 121      03/18/2014      1180793      267



SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you. Senator Cassano, can you just please tell me the difference 
between the underlying bill with respect to the local option on property 
taxes in the amendment, through you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
The difference is that the current delinquent property tax rate is 
18 percent. There is no -- no alternative. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
And through you, Mr. President, what did the underlying bill do with 
respect to giving municipalities the option with respect to interest on 
late property taxes?

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
The original bill --

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
Through you, Mr. President. The original bill proposed to reduce that to 
an option of 12 percent at local option with maintaining the maximum of 
18. But it's been compromised at 15 percent. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. I'll let the amendment go and then talk on the 
bill after it's amended. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Will you remark further on the amendment? If not, I'll 
try your minds. All those in favor please signify by saying aye. 
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SENATORS:  
 
Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Those opposed nay. The ayes have it. Senate ”B” is adopted. Remark further 
on the bill as amended. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
I would move adoption of the bill, I believe. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. I understand -- I had read the underlying bill 
when the bill was before us earlier, so that's why I wanted clarification 
on how the amendment changed the underlying bill. And while I understand 
that this is a local option, what struck me in the committee report and in 
the fiscal note is that they gave an example of an impact on a town should 
the town choose to lower the rate. And the town they gave was my hometown 
of Fairfield, which had budgeted, I believe, $ 1. 2 million for late 
payments at the 18 percent. While I understand it's at the local option, I 
think this has the impact of potentially costing municipalities that I 
represent money that they budget for. We don't need to go into the 
horribles that our municipalities face with ever increasing mandates from 
the state, a tough budget year, and increasing property taxes. And for 
that reason, Mr. President, I'm going to oppose the bill before us. Thank 
you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Will you remark further on the bill as amended? 
Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. Speaking in support of the bill as amended, I 
wanted to commend Senator Cassano and his committee for grappling with 
this issue. One of the concerns we've often had is that when pained and 
chagrined taxpayers are somewhat shocked often by the 18 percent interest 
rate and appeal to their municipality. And of course the municipality will 
inform them that they have -- they have no option, that that is a -- the 
state has set that rate. And if they have a complaint with anyone it's 
with -- it's with the State of Connecticut or with their own Legislators. 
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This would allow the town to make a choice if it chose. It certainly could 
keep the delinquent rate at 18 percent. And there is, of course, a good 
argument to be made for that, and that is of course that one wants 
property taxes to be prioritized in people's budgets to pay their taxes on 
time so that it -- it does make sense to have a relatively painful penalty 
for late payment or for delinquent taxes, it's an incentive for people to 
prioritize their tax payments among their other obligations. But this does 
give the towns at least some range. If they choose to reduce it to as low 
as 15 percent, they could or if they choose to maintain it at 18 percent 
they could, but it would be the affirmative action and choice of the town 
in that regard. Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
I apologize, Mr. President, for the second time. There were some questions 
I wanted just to ask Senator Cassano for clarification through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. Senator, is it -- does this allow the towns to 
lower the rate on residential or commercial property taxes alone or does 
this include -- is this linked -- because I thought it was linked, the 
rate was linked to other assessments within the town as well. Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
It would be, through you, Mr. President, automobiles would be included, 
and that is one of the real major issues. Our kids go away for a year or 
two. They get a property tax, they live in an apartment, they don't pay 
it, they come home and owe 5 to 600 hundred dollars. I can tell you, 14 
years as mayor, that was probably the number one concern that I couldn't 
do anything about. It was very frustrating with families I knew. And 
18 percent was a part of that. So that is effective. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you. 
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THE CHAIR:  
 
Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
And maybe by 2018 we won't have to worry about the property tax payment on 
the car. But through you, Mr. President, does this also include sewer 
assessments, through you?

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
I would believe not. They're assessed through a -- through a different 
process. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Okay, because it seems in the OLR Report that it talks about sewer 
assessments. It mentions assessments on blight ordinance, blighted 
housing, if you have an ordinance in town and you're not paying on that. 
And so for -- is it the intention of this bill not to deal with those 
issues, through you, Mr. President?

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
I would think --

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO:  
 
I would think a blighted ordinance would be real property and so that 
would be impacted. Sewer is a -- I can go by my own municipality, is a 
separate run authority. Water And Sewer Department within the town and 
have their own system. 

THE CHAIR: 

All right, Senator McKinney. 
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SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. Again, so I guess I would just ask Senator 
Cassano the -- the OLR Report says that ”by law the interest rate on other 
-- that on other delinquent taxes is linked to the interest rate towns 
charge on delinquent property taxes. Accordingly there would be an 
additional revenue loss associated with the drop in other interest rates, 
that would include sewer system installations and collection assessments, 
assessments imposed on blighted housing, and fees and assessment charged 
to residents of certain districts within municipalities. ” So is that part 
of this bill as well? So if they lower the fee for one they -- the 
interest rate for one, they lower it through all? 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

THE CHAIR: 

Yes, through you, Mr. President, yes, they have not taken that aspect out, 
so they are all connected. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Okay. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY:  
 
Thank you for the clarification. Thank you, Senator. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Will you remark further on the bill as amended? Will 
you remark further on the bill as amended? If not, Mr.  Clerk, please 
announce (inaudible) for roll call vote. The machine will be open. 

THE CLERK: 

Immediate roll call has been ordered in the Senate. Senators please return 
to the Chamber. Immediate roll call has been ordered in the Senate. 

THE CHAIR: 

All members voted. All members have voted. Please check the board to make 
sure your vote is accurately recorded. All members have voted, the machine 
will be closed. 
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A VOICE:  
 
Right. I got it. 

THE CHAIR: 

Machine will be closed and the Clerk will announce the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Senate Bill 820 as amended. 

Total Number Voting 35 

Those voting Yea 32

Those voting Nay 3 

Absent and not voting 1

THE CHAIR: 

The bill as amended passes. Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 41, Calendar 281, substitute for Senate Bill Number 896, AN ACT 
CONCERNING A HOMELESS PERSON'S BILL OF RIGHTS. Favorable Report of the 
Committee on Public Health. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Gerratana. Good evening. 

SENATOR GERRATANA:  
 
Good evening, Mr. President. Mr. President, I move acceptance of the Joint 
Committee's Favorable Report and passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

On acceptance of passage for remark. 

SENATOR GERRATANA:  
 
Yes, Mr. President, thank you so much. This bill establishes a bill of 
rights for our state's homeless people. They are residents in our state. 
And I want to assure everyone that this is a bill that bestows no new 
rights. Everything is subject to our current laws in our state statutes, 
municipalities as well as on the federal level. But it comes to us through 
a request for those people who provide services for the homeless and from 
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the homeless themselves. It is patterned after similar bills of rights 
that we have in our statutes, including the Taxpayer Bill of Rights. 

Mr. President, the Clerk has an amendment. If he would call LCO Number 
7616 and I'd be allowed to summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr.  Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 7616 Senate ”A” offered by Senators Gerratana, Welch, and 
Representative Johnson. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Gerratana. 

SENATOR GERRATANA:  
 
Thank you, Mr. President. I move adoption. 

THE CHAIR: 

On adoption, will you remark? 

SENATOR GERRATANA:  
 
Yes, I will, thank you, Mr. President. This amendment makes some changes 
to the underlying bill and the reason being as the bill has gone through a 
variety of committees, I listened carefully to what members of the 
Legislature commented about the underlying bill. And one of the comments 
came from a number of members of the Legislature, who said for consistency 
purposes we need to define, as we do in other parts of the statute, a 
homeless person as it is described under federal code. So we did that 
here. 

And we also took away any hint of a fiscal note in line 26 by striking 
”shall conspicuously,” and inserted the word ”may” for the posting of this 
bill of rights in municipalities. This came from Representative Rosa 
Rebimbas on the Judiciary Committee. I hope the members will approve of 
the amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Senator Welch. 

SENATOR WELCH:  
 
Thank you, Madam President. I thank Senator Gerratana for bringing this 
amendment forward. And it just shows to the extent that she follows these 
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bills, and she takes the inputs of members of the public seriously. This 
amendment is good in that it gets rid of any ambiguity that might exist 
having multiple definitions of homeless, that is one via state and one via 
the federal government. We now have -- we will now have one with respect 
this bill. And I think as Senator Gerratana said, there was some 
murmurings that this bill might be an unfunded mandate. I question that in 
that we're merely asking that towns and cities to post a piece of paper. 
But nonetheless, the requirement to do so with this amendment will now be 
gone, and so therefore it will not be. So with that, I will be supporting 
the amendment. Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. Will you remark further on the bill? Will you remark 
further on the bill as amended? 

Thank you. Will you remark further on the amendment, Senator? If not, I'll 
try your minds. All those in f
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT

DISTRICT OF CONNECTICUT

* * * * * * * * * * * *

SAFELITE GROUP, INC, ET AL

Plaintiff,

vs.

GEORGE JEPSEN, ET AL,

Defendant.

* * * * * * * * * * * * *

*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*

Case No 13cv1068(JBA)

December 2, 2013

TRANSCRIPT OF ORAL ARGUMENT ON MOTION FOR
PRELIMINARY INJUNCTION

BEFORE: THE HONORABLE JANET BOND ARTERTON, U.S.D.J.

Appearances:
FOR THE PLAINTIFF:

FOR THE DEFENDANT:

JAY LEFKOWITZ, ESQ
MATTHEW DEXTER, ESQ
STEVEN MENASHI, ESQ.
TEFFT SMITH, ESQ.
Kirkland & Ellis
601 Lexington Avenue
New York, NY 10022

CRAIG RAABE, ESQ
Robinson & Cole
280 Trumbull Street
Hartford CT 06013

JOSEPH CHAMBERS, ESQ
MATTHEW BUDZIK, ESQ.
Office of the Attorney
General
55 Elm Street
Hartford, CT 06141

Court Reporter: Sharon Montini, RMR, CRR
141 Church Street
New Haven, CT 06510

Proceedings recorded by mechanical stenography,
transcript produced by computer.
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THE COURT: Good afternoon, counsel,

ladies and gentlemen. Please be seated. I

apologize for the late start. We're here this

afternoon on the plaintiffs' motion for preliminary

injunction in Safelite Group, et al v. George

Jepsen, et al, 13cv1068. May I have appearances for

the record, please.

MR. RAABE: Good afternoon, your Honor.

Craig Raabe for the Safelite plaintiffs. It's my

pleasure to introduce to the Court Jay Lefkowitz,

Matt Dexter and Steven Menashi from Kirkwood &

Ellis. Mr. Lefkowitz will be presenting. Also

present is Brian DeMasse (ph) from Safelite.

THE COURT: Thank you. And for the

defendants.

MR. CHAMBERS: Your Honor, Assistant

Attorney General Joseph Chambers for Attorney

General Jepsen and Commissioner Leonardi. With me

today is Assistant Attorney General Matthew Budzik.

THE COURT: Very well. Thank you.

Now, the statute at issue, Public Act

13-67, is scheduled to go into effect on

January 1st.

Mr. Lefkowitz, this is a facial

challenge --
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MR. LEFKOWITZ: Yes.

THE COURT: -- or as applied?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: It's a facial challenge,

your Honor.

THE COURT: And so we look at the

statute itself and make that determination in light

of your complaint.

MR. LEFKOWITZ: That's correct, your

Honor.

THE COURT: We are not considering the

dormant commerce clause at this juncture.

MR. LEFKOWITZ: That's correct, not at

this juncture, your Honor.

THE COURT: And the First Amendment

right that you say is infringed by this public act

is the First Amendment right to engage in truthful

commercial speech.

MR. LEFKOWITZ: That's correct, your

Honor, compelled speech, commercial speech.

THE COURT: Is there a difference in the

analysis whether it is a speech restriction versus a

speech compulsion?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: No, your Honor, in fact,

the Supreme Court addressed that in the Riley case,

487 U.S. 781 at 796, where the court said the First
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Amendment guarantees freedom of speech. That's

necessarily a decision comprising the decision of

both what to say and what not to say. So it is

essentially a distinction without a constitutional

difference.

THE COURT: Is there a difference in

practicality or otherwise between recommending a

glass repair shop versus providing a name?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: No, your Honor. I don't

think there is a difference. Neither one of them is

merely a disclosure about, for example, their right

to choose, which already exists in the statute. In

either instance, we would be required, subject to

penalty of law, either to have our speech banned or

to submit to the compelled speech.

THE COURT: Let me just see if I

understand the nondisputed issues here. I think

this probably causes me to turn to Mr. Chambers.

There's no misleading or unlawful

language in the plaintiffs' communications. Is that

correct?

MR. CHAMBERS: That's correct, your

Honor.

THE COURT: And the public act impacts

protected commercial speech.
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MR. CHAMBERS: Correct, your Honor. The

substantial interest is protecting consumer choice

and preventing steering.

THE COURT: And in light of the fact

that protected commercial speech is impacted, we

have irreparable injury established if the

countervailing substantial interests do not prevail.

In other words, the First Amendment violation

equates to irreparable harm.

MR. CHAMBERS: Correct, your Honor.

THE COURT: And we agree -- everybody

agrees that Central Hudson Gas is the test?

MR. CHAMBERS: We do.

THE COURT: And the two public interests

that you are urging are consumer choice and

prevention of steering.

MR. CHAMBERS: Correct.

THE COURT: Does the plaintiff -- do the

plaintiffs disagree that those are protectable

public interests?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: Your Honor, I would

agree that steering is a protectable public

interest. It's in the nature of consumer

protection, and there's actually a statute.

THE COURT: 38a-354.
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MR. LEFKOWITZ: Correct. I don't think,

and I'd be happy to be heard on whether or not

consumer choice as articulated here in this statute,

if you actually look both at the purpose and the

effect of the statute, actually meets that second

prong of Central Hudson, whether it is even a

substantial interest. Before we get to this third

and fourth prong, I would take issue with whether or

not consumer choice, as articulated here and

envisioned in the statute, is actually a significant

state interest.

THE COURT: And are you making that

distinction, that it is not a significant state

interest, differently from whether the way the

statute functions it directly and substantially

advances that interest?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: Absolutely, your Honor.

I would make -- I don't know if now is the right

time, but I would make two different arguments with

respect to consumer choice. With respect to

steering, I would address just as to prongs three

and four.

THE COURT: All right, let me come back

to you on that.

Much is made of what the plaintiffs call
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post hoc rationalization or identification of the

interest. Does it matter?

MR. CHAMBERS: Your Honor, the --

THE COURT: In other words, let me ask

it slightly differently. Can a post hoc but

perfectly cognizable governmental interest be

sufficient to supply the lawfulness of the public

act?

MR. CHAMBERS: Right, your Honor. The

cases talk about the asserted governmental interest,

but I would disagree at the outset that consumer

choice was not the interest that the legislature had

in mind when they deliberated Public Act 13-67.

THE COURT: And I understand that from

your papers, and both sides seem to sort of cherry

pick amongst the legislative history to do this, but

my question really gets to whether that matters for

the analysis even if it is a post hoc governmental

interest -- articulated the governmental interest,

is that okay?

MR. CHAMBERS: I think as long as it's a

legitimate state interest, a long standing public

policy in the state of Connecticut, that the

asserted interest can be post hoc. But in this

case, as I said, I don't think that it was.
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THE COURT: And then the last is that I

probably will just ask both sides to address what

are the similarities or dissimilarities with the

Texas law in Abbott, which seemed rather close to

the Connecticut statute. I think it involved

recommendation versus provide, which is why I asked

Mr. Lefkowitz if is there a difference. And so if I

could ask you to put that on your list of things to

address.

Why don't we start with the issue with

the plaintiffs' view that consumer choice, as

envisioned in this statute, and apart from the

legislative history issue aspect, isn't a

significant state interest. And then you can go on

to discuss other things, but I'd like to start out

there because that's pretty basic.

MR. LEFKOWITZ: Sure, your Honor. And I

appreciate the opportunity to comment on that. I do

want to just answer the question that you asked

counsel a moment ago just as to the post hoc

rationalization because I believe there is a case,

the Edenfield case by the Supreme Court, 507 U.S. at

768, where the court said, "The Central Hudson test

doesn't permits courts to supplant the precise

interest put forward by the state with other
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suppositions."

So I do think it's incumbent upon us to

take a look at what the state's actual interest was

when it enacted the interest.

THE COURT: Now does that not constrain

the Court as opposed to the state articulating the

interest?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: Well, I guess the state

could articulate any interest it wants today. The

real question, though, is, you can have a statute --

for example, we believe that there's no substantial

state interest here. They haven't asserted one

because the real interest in the state here is this

economic discrimination which we believe is, in

fact, what the statute was intended to promote. And

my argument is that the Court, following the Supreme

Court's determination in Edenfield, has to actually

take a look at what the legislative history is. And

unlike, for example, in the Texas case where there

was, in fact, significant competing legislative

history, here, we believe if you actually look at

the legislative history -- and I'll get to that

later on if I'm entitled to -- you'll see that, in

fact, any other argument is in fact today

pretextual, and that would in fact, I believe, bind
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this Court at that first step of the analysis.

THE COURT: So you say even if after all

the legislative history is -- the stage is over, the

attorney general for the state of Connecticut says,

yeah, but do you know what the statute really does,

is it really is very strong on protecting consumer

choice, informing consumers, et cetera, and comes

forth with that articulation of the reason when the

statute is challenged. You say that is of no

moment?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: I believe that you would

then be in a situation governed, for example, by the

Bacchus case, Bacchus Import v Dias, which says you

look at whether a law has a purpose or an effect to

discriminate against out of state business. Either

of those purposes is impermissible. And, in fact,

in the Allstate case, which we're about to get to,

the Fifth Circuit case, what the court said was you

look at whether a law discriminates against

interstate commerce either facially or by purpose or

by effect.

So I don't think that at the First

Amendment analysis, particularly at the heightened

scrutiny under Central Hudson, you can say, well, if

it turns out that the state has some additional
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purpose, but it wasn't the actual purpose in

enacting the statute, it's okay. And the reason is

that the First Amendment is not to be used in the

first instance for economic regulation. The courts

have made that very clear. And the Supreme Court in

Thompson v. Western States Medical, at 535 U.S. 373,

says if the First Amendment means anything, it means

regulating speech has to be a last resort.

So if, in fact, the purpose of the

statute was to discriminate and then they try to

justify it based on some consumer choice, if in fact

you agree, and you may not agree with what we

believe the purpose of the statute is, but if you do

agree with the purpose, then I think that's the

beginning and the end of the analysis. But they

haven't actually demonstrated a substantial state

interest in this statute given the way it was

enacted.

THE COURT: All right. So let's proceed

with your argument assuming for the purposes of this

argument that economic regulation was not the

purpose of the statute.

MR. LEFKOWITZ: Sure. So I think then,

your Honor, there are two different ways to look at

what they say is consumer choice. And I'd like to
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really address both of them because one of them I

think is clearly impermissible in one respect and

the other is insufficient in the other respect.

If you take the state again at its word

today, it's litigating position, that this is about

consumer choice, what you really see if you look at

their brief is that this is about choosing a

particular outcome. For example, they describe on

page 6 of their brief, when we know that there has

been choice, and what they say is choice is

essentially picking a non-Safelite business. And as

Representative Sampson said in the legislative

history, and I'll show -- I'll hand up at the end of

the argument just a brief series of four or five

slides to your Honor and to the defendants because

I've excerpted that -- he actually opposed this

statute because he said this is, in fact, a steering

statute, it steers business away from Safelite.

And as the Supreme Court said there is

no interest in trying to level the playing field by

affecting particular outcomes. In fact, Allstate

speaks to this directly when it says, quote,

attempting to control the outcome of consumer

decisions by restricting lawful speech is not an

appropriate way to advance the state interest in
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protecting consumers.

Now, there is a second way of looking at

consumer choice here, and that would be to simply

say we want consumers to have more choices, and that

in and of itself is the compelling state interest,

there's a demand, the consumer interest in more

choice.

I think the Second Circuit addressed

that head-on in the International Dairy Foods case

where it made clear that even demand by consumers

for information to make informed choices doesn't

justify compelled speech. And, of course, in this

case we have an even stronger case because there is

no demand by the consumers. In fact, if you look,

and we cite this in the briefing, if you look at the

testimony before the insurance -- before the

legislature by the insurance commissioner, what the

insurance commissioner said is, look, current state

law 38a-354 protects consumers against so-called

steering, the department's consumer affairs division

has received no complaints regarding this issue,

and, as a result, the department believes consumers

are adequately protected by current law and the new

law is unnecessary.

So we don't even have the situation that
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we had in International Dairy where the Second

Circuit in ordering the preliminary injunction in

that case said, yes, there is consumer demand, there

is a demand for consumer choice to make more

informed decisions.

So, I don't believe, your Honor, that

even if you take them at their word today that

consumer choice is the asserted state interest, that

that is actually sufficient to pass the second

standard in Central Hudson which is sufficient state

interest.

But I'll go beyond that and explain why

it doesn't satisfy the third prong, which is even if

you assume that consumer choice in and of itself is

a compelling interest, a sufficient -- I apologize,

a sufficient state interest, this statute doesn't

materially advance it. Leaving aside the fact, of

course, the insurance regulator in Connecticut has

said that this statute doesn't advance any consumer

choice or consumer protection, which I think is

fairly significant, what does the state actually

claim that this law does in order to materially

advance that interest? It says, quote, at page 13

of their brief, it ensures that consumers have at

least minimum information.
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And what is that minimum information?

Two different glass repair shops in order to

effectively exercise their right to choose a glass

shop. But, of course, if you look at the statute to

see if it materially and directly advances that

so-called interest, you see that it only requires

the minimum information be given by those

third-party administrators that own repair shops.

And the state doesn't even begin to explain why

consumers who call insurance companies or

administrators or get a referral from their own

insurance agent aren't entitled to that, quote,

minimum information.

If minimum information of two glass

shops is necessary to promote choice, you'd assume

that the state would want that across the board.

The law doesn't even apply to a situation where a

claims administrator only refers business to a

repair shop that pays it a referral fee if it's not

wholly owned by that. And probably the best example

is that Safelite's key competitor in this

marketplace in Connecticut is a company called Lynx

that is not covered by this statute. Why? Because

it is not the owner of the glass shops. Lynx has a

different model. Lynx owns a wholesale glass
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business. It only refers to glass shops that buy

glass from Lynx, from their wholesale glass company.

So to the extent that consumer choice

is, in fact, the asserted interest, this statute

doesn't in any way materially advance that. This is

really covered I think by the Supreme Court's

precedent in Cincinnati v. Discovery Network, 507

U.S. 410, where the court looked at a regulation to

regulate the posting of commercial handbills and

struck it down because it actually only covered a

small portion of the conduct implicated by the

government interest.

So even if you say we're going to give

them a pass on the protectionism, we're going to

give them a pass on the outcome, kind of steering,

and we're going to say consumer choice on its own is

the interest, they say the way this materially

advances this is by two, and of course the Allstate

case specifically addressed that, it said, quote, a

requirement to recommend a second shop would

encourage business to shift away from the tied shop,

but it wouldn't protect consumers, it would simply

expand the pie just a little bit, it wouldn't

promote fair competition.

And I would say, your Honor, that this

A-443Case: 13-4761     Document: 67     Page: 198      03/18/2014      1180793      267



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

17

statute is almost identical, as much as two statutes

written, you know, 2,000 miles away can be almost

identical, to the statute at issue in Texas. It is

a statute that prohibits the recommendation of the

tied repair facility unless you submit to the

compelled speech to recommend a competitor.

Now, I'd like to address one other area

in which the state claims that the statute advances

consumer choice. They do it based on what they say

are the utilization rates, the data. And if I may,

your Honor, for this I think I would like to call

your Honor's attention to the chart here, which I'll

hand up, if I may. And also hand to the opposing

counsel.

THE COURT: Thank you.

MR. LEFKOWITZ: So we're looking at the

last page of this deck. And I'll explain before I

sit down what are the other pages are for your

Honor's benefit, but if you look at the last page

here, this comes right out of Defendants' Exhibit A,

which is the information drawn from Safelite's

responses to their first interrogatory, and this

shows the utilization rate for Safeway glass shops

with respect to all of these different insurance

companies doing business in Connecticut. And what's
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interesting is, if you look in the middle of the

page, you'll see three of the bars in red. Those

are respectfully the three insurance companies that

they point to where they say there's choice.

Well, first of all, I want to just

clarify, this is actually not analogous to the

statute that they are supporting here. This is a

situation where, with these three insurers, what the

insurers actually tell Safelite is we have a

rotation, Safelite and two other glass shops should

be in rotation. So you actually only give a

recommendation of one, it's just on a rotating

basis, a third of the time it will be a Safelite

shop, a third of the time it will be another, and a

third of the time it will be a third. That's very

different from the situation where there's always

going to be a Safelite shop and one other that

Safelite can suggest.

However, even with respect to what they

claim in their briefing is the model example of a

consumer choice-friendly statute, look at the

utilization rates. They're 41 percent, 43 percent

and 46 percent, which is right in the middle of the

band. You've got utilization rates when Safelite

refers to Safelite up in the mid 60s and into the
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70 percent, but you also have with insurance

companies where Safelite is referring only itself,

and there's 30 percent or 26 percent. So there's

no -- nothing scientific about their evidence here.

But even more compelling than that, take

a look at the second to the top line. This is a

company that Safelite does not, in fact, recommend.

This is a company, and we have an affidavit in the

record here because the plaintiffs take issue with

this, they actually used this insurance company as

an example to show how we must be steering, but we

actually are not the entity communicating in any

way --

THE COURT: The defendants take issue?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: The state, yes.

THE COURT: You said the plaintiff.

MR. LEFKOWITZ: I'm sorry. I apologize

I'm used to being a defendant, not a plaintiff.

THE COURT: It's a telltale sign.

MR. LEFKOWITZ: Yes, I apologize. So

the defendants take issue, and they say here is an

example with this insurance company where you must

be steering, these are the harms of steering. But,

of course, that's actually an example of a company

where we provide some back office support, but we do
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not have any communication with the individual

policyholder who called. The policyholder talks

directly to the insurance company, the insurance

company gives whatever recommendation it wants to

give. And so that would also be totally exempted

from the statute that they are defending here.

So the reality is, your Honor, that even

if you assume consumer choice is a substantial state

interest, there is no way to look at the record here

and there's no way to look at the four corners of

the statute and what it does and what it leaves out,

the situations to which it applies and the

situations to which it doesn't apply, and say that

it materially and substantially and directly

advances the interest.

The last point under Central Hudson is

simply even if you were to get past all of those

hurdles, you'd still have to determine that this law

is narrowly tailored, and we know from the Fox

decision, the Supreme Court's decision, that a law

can't burden substantially more speech than is

necessary to further the government's interest. And

here I would submit that the law is not narrowly

tailored, unless the purpose of the law is to steer

business away from Safelite. Just two years ago in
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a case that came out of the Second Circuit where the

Supreme Court affirmed the Second Circuit's decision

on a compelled speech case, the Sorrell v. IMS

Health case, the court said the law does not permit

governments to try to suppress a disfavored message.

Here, it's clear that the disfavored message is

Safelite's own recommendation, albeit

non-misleading, it's truthful speech, it's

non-misleading, and the Supreme Court says you

cannot pass a law to suppress that.

The Fifth Circuit I think spoke most

directly to the narrow tailoring issue where they

said a requirement that Allstate disclose ownership

of the repair shops might well have served the

state's interest in consumer protection. And I

would submit, your Honor, that that would certainly

be a much narrower statute that if Connecticut

thought to pass might present very different issues.

Frankly, I'm not sure Safelite would even have a

concern with that law because Safelite is already

giving that information. But that would be a

narrower intrusion on harm.

And, in fact, your Honor, if I could

just call your attention to the third page in this

deck where it says, at the top, the Declaration of
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Brian O'Mara, this is uncontroverted evidence in

this case. Mr. O'Mara's deposition was taken and he

said absolutely nothing inconsistent with this. And

what he made clear is that when Safelite answers a

call, first they disclose to the policyholder the

relationship between Safelite Solutions and Safelite

Autoglass, even though that's not required by this

statute or any existing statute. Two, they make

very clear that the policyholders have the right to

choose any repair shop. That, of course, is what

the insurance commissioner was focussing on when he

says consumers are already being protected. And

finally, he said, we always honor a customer's

preference.

So, in conclusion, your Honor, what I

would simply ask the Court to consider is that this

is a situation where the state is not really seeking

to protect consumers. There is no injury to

consumers. The state is intervening to try to

protect certain competitors of Safelite, and

although that in and of itself is not a legitimate

interest, the way in which it seeks to do that

doesn't even, in fact, really achieve a consumer

choice objective for the reasons we've talked about.

And, finally, to the extent there were
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any harm to be addressed here in the area of

consumer protection or competition, we have a whole

panoply of laws, consumer protection laws and, of

course, antitrust laws, if there were any concern

about inappropriate economic behavior suppressing

competition, true competition, what the Supreme

Court has said is you can't use restrictions on

speech as your first attempt at economic regulation.

There are appropriate vehicles for that; the

consumer protection laws, the antitrust laws may be

among them, but not a limitation on speech or not

compelling commercial speech.

If the Court has no further questions,

I'll --

THE COURT: I'm sure I'll have questions

later. With respect to Abbott, you said that there

were no material differences between the statutes.

The defendants think there were. Why do you think

they are substantially similar?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: Well, it's interesting,

if you look at what the state says, they say on page

17 of their brief these laws are very different

because, unlike the Texas law, the Connecticut law

doesn't prohibit the insurer from recommending its

own body shop. Well, of course, that's exactly what
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both the Connecticut law and the Texas law did.

They didn't say on their own you are prohibited from

doing that, they said if you own a tied shop, then

you are prohibited. In other words, it operated as

a ban unless you submitted to the compelled speech.

So there is, in fact, no distinction. They've

articulated no distinction.

And if you look at the Texas law itself,

the Texas law makes very clear, and the Fifth

Circuit makes clear, that although they talk about

instead of -- well, actually what the Texas law

says, it prohibits companies from recommending that

policyholders have their vehicles repaired at tied

repair facility except to the extent it recommends

other repair facilities with whom the insurer has

entered into a referral relationship. It is

functionally the same; it's almost verbatim, but it

is certainly functionally the same. So I think the

Fifth Circuit precedent, while obviously not in any

way binding on this Court, is certainly very

instructive.

THE COURT: All right. Why don't we

catch up right now with Mr. Chambers on the points

that you make here, and if I might ask an additional

question that probably is not relevant, but whatever

A-451Case: 13-4761     Document: 67     Page: 206      03/18/2014      1180793      267



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

25

happened to H.B. 5283 which would have prohibited

claims administrators from having a financial

interest?

MR. CHAMBERS: That remains a

legislative option for the general assembly, and I

think consideration of what is a far more draconian

measure to address this public policy concern shows

that the legislature engaged in a careful

deliberation, attempted to have a light touch when

approaching this public policy concern and really

considered a range of options from the draconian of

banning a third-party administrator from operating

in Connecticut if they own an interest in an

affiliated glass repair shop to less onerous

legislation. For example, the provision at one

point, a proposal before the legislature at one

point was that a third-party administrator or an

insurance company would have to provide the consumer

with five names, and those legislative options were

narrowed down to Public Act 13-67, specifically the

provision of only one additional name.

THE COURT: So you seem to suggest that

H.B. 5283, which is directed to financial ownership,

that a narrower range of conduct can be proscribed

by this statute. Why isn't that conflating economic
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regulation with using the First Amendment?

MR. CHAMBERS: Well, I think that

although banning a third-party administrator with an

affiliated shop would get at the conduct, it also

infringes on speech, your Honor, because it would

say to that third-party administrator that they're

not able to speak with consumers at all, provide any

information, they just simply can't operate, they're

not able to communicate at all. It's a complete ban

on their speech.

THE COURT: Well, they wouldn't have any

consumers because they wouldn't have a more than ten

percent interest.

MR. CHAMBERS: Right, they wouldn't be

allowed to be able to operate in Connecticut.

THE COURT: Do you make a distinction

between providing a name and recommending a name, or

do you agree with Mr. Lefkowitz that that's not a

distinction with any significance?

MR. CHAMBERS: I do make a distinction,

your Honor.

THE COURT: Okay. Because this statute,

if I recall, speaks in terms of providing names.

MR. CHAMBERS: Providing one additional

name of a non-affiliated shop. Safelite conflates
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that requirement into somehow that they have to

recommend another shop, and that's simply not true.

The requirement is, in reality, not much of a burden

on Safelite. Safelite is still able to promote its

affiliated glass shop. It can easily meet the

requirement to provide that name because it has --

it already has an approved network of over 70

Connecticut repair shops. Again, it doesn't require

a recommendation. Safelite can even say we are

required by law to provide a name, but it's not a

recommendation. They could clearly state that to

the consumers. They could say we actually recommend

our affiliated shop. All within the statute, your

Honor. They could say our work of the affiliated

shop is guaranteed by your insurance company. Still

within the statute, your Honor. They could set up

an appointment for the consumer. They could do all

of these things and still be within the requirements

of the statute.

And I want to turn to Abbott for a

moment, your Honor, because I think it's relevant at

this point. Abbott was significantly different from

the challenged statute here. Abbott said that you

are prohibited from recommending your affiliated

shop unless you also recommend an additional shop,
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but you have to do so on the same terms. So you

have to include another shop in your referral

program, but it has to be the same recommendation.

So in so doing, the challenged statute in Abbott

restricted the third-party claims administrator's

truthful statements about the benefits of one's

shop. So it was a far more burdensome and expansive

regulation of commercial speech than our act here.

In essence, the statute in Texas required the

third-party administrator to treat a non-affiliated

shop the same, and that simply isn't the case with

the challenged statute here.

Furthermore, another difference with

Abbott is that -- is with the asserted interest --

or what the court in the Fifth Circuit recognized

was the asserted state interest in Texas. And the

court said that the provision of one additional shop

would not advance this state's asserted interest in

promoting fair competition. And although related,

fair competition is not the same as the substantial

interest asserted here in protecting consumer choice

and preventing steering. The court thought that

just widening the scope, the choices to two shops

instead of just the referral to one, would have no

effect because it was primarily concerned about fair
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competition. However, if there were only two

national chains that did auto body glass,

Connecticut would still have the same interest in

consumer choice. It would still have the same

public interest in protecting that choice and the

statute would still be relevant.

THE COURT: Now, the choice that you are

talking about precisely is what?

MR. CHAMBERS: The choice is to have the

right to choose which auto body repair shop the

consumer goes to.

THE COURT: And consumers are advised of

that choice by the plaintiffs' message?

MR. CHAMBERS: They are, your Honor, in

two ways. So when the general assembly was

deliberating on the proposed bill that became the

public act, it was concerned about third-party

administrators and their practices. There was a

concern that third-party administrators, with

ownership interest in the affiliated repair shops,

were undermining the public policy in choice, in

consumer choice. It understood from public

testimony how the third-party administrators, like

Safelite, operate, how they're very effective at

steering consumers to the affiliated shop. It was
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undoubtedly aware that the primary reason, if not

the only reason, that Safelite is in the claims

administration business is to steer consumers to its

affiliated glass repair shop. The legislature

thought further legislative action was needed.

Despite the protections in 38a-354 that generally

applied to auto work in general, the legislature

became increasingly concerned about third-party

administrators in the glass repair context and their

practices and how those practices were undermining

consumer choice.

THE COURT: But you have -- I don't see

that the defendants have presented, and perhaps I've

overlooked something in the record, any evidence of

a particular problem with consumer deception or

coercion.

MR. CHAMBERS: Well, certainly, your

Honor --

THE COURT: Isn't that what choice would

be about?

MR. CHAMBERS: Protecting consumer

choice and preventing coercive steering are the same

-- they're two sides of the same coin, your Honor.

And the way that the calls are handled and the way

that Safelite, and perhaps other third-party
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administrators, are able to engage with the

customer, steers the customer to use that affiliated

shop. And it does so by being able to talk about

the guarantee of the affiliated shop, to talk about

the fact that they're able to set up an appointment

with the affiliated shop right there when the person

is -- when the consumer is on the phone.

THE COURT: So you say that the

government -- the state interest in protecting

choice is the flip side of preventing steering.

MR. CHAMBERS: Correct.

THE COURT: Why doesn't that then get

adequately protected by 38a-354 which prohibits

steering?

MR. CHAMBERS: Well, your Honor, the

legislature was aware of the practices of the

third-party administrators and felt that those

practices were undermining consumer choice. So they

felt it necessary to pass Public Act 13-67 that

specifically addresses third-party administrators in

the way that the other statute doesn't. It is also

directed to the context of auto glass repair shops,

and they did so primarily in two ways in the act.

They did so by requiring notice of the right to

choose, the consumer's right to choose. That's
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subsection (c)(1) of the act. And they also did so

by requiring the provision of at least one

additional name when the TPA or the insurance

company provides the name of their affiliate. And I

submit, your Honor, that those two provisions work

in conjunction with one another.

THE COURT: Do you agree that requiring

the plaintiffs, the third-party administrators, to

provide the insured with the name of at least one

additional licensed glass shop in the area where the

automotive glass work is to be performed is

compelled speech?

MR. CHAMBERS: Yes, your Honor.

THE COURT: And that's what we were

talking about in the beginning. So are you saying

that because 38a-354 prohibits appraisers and

insurers from requiring the use of a specific repair

facility, that 13-67 was needed to expand further to

third-party administrators?

MR. CHAMBERS: Yes. What I'm saying

is --

THE COURT: That they would not be

covered under 38a-354?

MR. CHAMBERS: Well, one statute is

general, your Honor, it applies to auto repair work
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covered by insurance in general. P.A. 13-67 is more

specific in that it applies to third-party

administrators in the auto glass context.

THE COURT: So -- I'm sorry, I wasn't

clear about my question. Does 38a-354 cover

third-party administrators from the state's

viewpoint?

MR. CHAMBERS: I don't believe it does,

your Honor. It covers insurance companies and

appraisers. It probably covers --

THE COURT: It covers their agents, too.

MR. CHAMBERS: Agents as well.

THE COURT: And why isn't a third-party

administrator an agent?

MR. CHAMBERS: I retract that, your

Honor. I do recall that it does cover agents.

THE COURT: So if -- what more do you

get out of P.A. 13-67 that you don't have under

38a-354?

MR. CHAMBERS: Well, two things, your

Honor. One, the notice that's required in 38a-354

only has to be written on the appraisal. So the

right to choose only has to be written on the

appraisal, whereas Public Act 13-67 requires an

insurance company or third-party administrator to
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provide that notice to the consumer directly. So

it's a recognition by the legislature that consumers

are going to interact with the insurance companies

or the third-party administrators by picking up the

phone and calling them rather than interacting with

them through an appraisal. So although there is

some overlap with the two statutes, I think one is

general and one is specific. And the other way that

it's different is with subsection (c)(2), that

provision of one additional name.

THE COURT: Now, the plaintiffs make the

argument that there are a lot of other circumstances

and entities that aren't covered by 13-67, and that,

therefore, the nature -- thereby undermining the

nature of the asserted governmental interest. Did

you want to respond to that?

MR. CHAMBERS: Your Honor, my response

is that the legislature simply didn't have the same

public policy concerns about these other entities

that they did with insurance companies and

third-party administrators that own affiliates.

They just -- they were aware through public

testimony of the business models of the various

entities, including Lynx Services and Safelite

Solutions, and they fashioned a statute that
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addressed the public policy concerns with respect to

Safelite. And, you know, it remains to be seen

whether there will be additional legislation that is

directed toward other business models, but the

direct and pressing concern of the general assembly

was with the business practices of third-party

administrators.

THE COURT: The plaintiffs say there are

lesser restrictions that would serve the state's

interest in consumer protection, such as requiring

Safelite to disclose its affiliation or informing

consumers about the anti-steering law. Why do you

think those would not have been effective?

MR. CHAMBERS: Well, we don't know what

the effect of the disclosure might be. It could

increase consumer confusion about the right to

choose because it links the person that they are on

the phone to this affiliate that the third-party

administrator is using sales practices and, frankly,

pushing them to use. So we're just not sure about

what the effect of the disclosure would be.

Second, the legislature -- before the

legislature they would have known when they were

looking at the third-party administrator practices

that Safelite already discloses. So I think, you
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know, it just wasn't a legislative option that they

considered.

As for the notice, the legislature

adopted that in Public Act 13-67. I mean, there's a

clear notice requirement. And I submit that it

would only -- it will only be effective or it will

be more effective with the provision of one

additional name. And merely citing the required

notice section in (c)(1) of the right to choose,

it's just not sufficient to protect consumer choice.

And I had the example, your Honor, that I call the

bag of apples example. So I could tell someone that

you can choose any type of fruit that you wish, but

then a few minutes later I can hand them a bag of

apples. Now that person would understandably be

confused about whether they truly have a choice.

But if I hand them an apple and I hand them an

orange, that confusion is likely diminished, they're

more likely to understand that they truly can

exercise a choice. And that's what these two

provisions do in conjunction.

So the way it would operate in practice,

your Honor, is that likely in a prerecorded portion

of the telephone call to a third-party

administrator, the notice is given. We're all
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familiar with notices or disclosures that are given

at the outset of telephone calls. A few moments

later when the third-party administrator

representative is talking to the consumer about

where they are going to get their glass repaired,

and they refer to the affiliated shop, that's when

the other piece kicks in. It makes the consumer

clearly understand that they truly have a choice.

It illustrates to the consumer in a way that mere

provision of the notice would not, that they

actually have a choice in where they get their

repairs done.

I would like to address, your Honor,

legislative intent.

THE COURT: All right.

MR. CHAMBERS: We concede that there are

stray marks -- remarks by individual legislators

that were motivated to support the public act

because they thought it would have some indirect

benefit on in-state businesses, but I submit that

those remarks are not determinative of legislative

intent. At worst, the legislative history is

somewhat muddled, but arguments and assumptions

about that legislative history can't override the

intent expressed in the statute, and as enacted, the
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act does not favor in-state businesses, it applies

equally to in-state insurance companies and

third-party administrators, and in fact the

additional name does not have to be a

Connecticut-owned business, it could be another

competing national chain with out-of-state ownership

and it would still meet the requirements of the

Public Act 13-67.

And although complaints to one division

of one state agency are indicia of a problem,

they're not the only one, and the governor and the

general assembly obviously disagreed with the

department of insurance regarding the necessity of

the requirements of Public Act 13-67, and it's the

general assembly, and not the department of

insurance, that has the primary role to determine

the public policy of the state and the

responsibility to make legislative enactments.

THE COURT: Doesn't the commissioner of

insurance know something about consumer protection?

MR. CHAMBERS: Absolutely, your Honor.

And he was but one voice throughout the legislative

process.

THE COURT: But he said it's

unnecessary.
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MR. CHAMBERS: He said it's unnecessary.

THE COURT: Doesn't that suggest that

the public policy is able to be carried out in an

alternative and less restrictive way than compelling

third-party administrators to come up with another

name -- provide another name?

MR. CHAMBERS: I don't think so, your

Honor. 38a-354 was already in place when the

legislature was determining what further incremental

step it needed to take to address the public policy

concern. And the commissioner had the opportunity

to present testimony, as did others from our state,

as did Safelite, and the general assembly, through

the legislative process, determined that further

action was necessary.

THE COURT: When you say they determined

it, what do you mean, that they just decided or is

there -- in other words, if we were having an

evidentiary hearing on this, what would we hear

about?

MR. CHAMBERS: When I say determined, I

mean that through the legislative process, through

the public testimony, through the other legislative

options that they considered, through the

information that they gathered about the third-party
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administrator industry and about its effect on

consumer choice, that they determined that a further

incremental legislative step was necessary.

THE COURT: So do I understand that the

defendants believe that providing -- that compelling

Safelite to provide customers with the name of a

non-affiliated repair shop will have a positive

effect on competition such that these other

requirements that have been proposed by the

plaintiff would not be effective?

MR. CHAMBERS: I'm not sure I'm

following the question, your Honor.

THE COURT: The providing of another

name, you said it would underscore to the consumer

that they actually have a choice.

MR. CHAMBERS: Correct.

THE COURT: Is there something else that

providing a second name does to advance consumer

choice among glass shops?

MR. CHAMBERS: It makes it clear to the

consumer. It illustrates to the consumer that they

actually, indeed, have a choice.

THE COURT: And in what way does it do

that?

MR. CHAMBERS: It's the apple and orange
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example, your Honor. Handing a person a bag of

apples would -- after you've told them they could

have any type of fruit that they want, will create

confusion about whether they really have a choice,

but presenting them with an apple or an orange may

even prompt them to ask for a banana. It clearly

demonstrates to the consumer in a way that mere

notice of the provision of the right to choose

cannot, it illustrates that, indeed, they do have a

choice.

THE COURT: So if their choice is you

can go to a Safelite shop and we'll make the

appointment and all will be convenient or you can go

to another shop and you have the right to choose,

why isn't that still you can go to this apple or

that apple?

MR. CHAMBERS: It could prompt the

consumer to do further research on where they want

to have their auto body glass repair performed. It

illustrates to them that they can actually choose,

that they don't have to take the one option that --

the one recommendation of the third-party claims

administrator.

THE COURT: Does or could the

commissioner of insurance post on a website the list
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of all glass shops geographically?

MR. CHAMBERS: Indeed, the third-party

administrator could. The third-party administrator,

Safelite, indeed does have an approved list of glass

repair shops in Connecticut, and if your insurance

company say is Allstate, Allstate would have told

Safelite that they can use the approved network part

of the glass repair shop. So the third-party

administrator could provide the consumer with a list

of the shops that are already within their approved

network and be in compliance with the statute. The

statute merely requires one additional name, but

that could take the form of a list. So that point,

your Honor, underscores that it's not a

recommendation. The provision of one additional

name is not a recommendation.

THE COURT: We have this little graph

chart that has Berkshire Hathaway getting a lot of

business. The plaintiffs believe that shows that,

in fact, the way the third-party administrators are

working is not steering. Why -- if for Berkshire

Hathaway the insureds are dealing directly with

their insurer, why would that be an example of

steering?

MR. CHAMBERS: Your Honor, I just don't
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have sufficient information through the limited

discovery that we had in preparation for this

hearing to be able to address how Berkshire Hathaway

handles the claims calls and why the utilization

percentage would be, you know, at that level. But

we do clearly know from the data that we were able

to get through the limited discovery process that

where an insurance company, Allstate, changes from a

third-party administrator without an affiliated

glass repair shop, Lynx Services, to one with an

affiliation with a glass repair shop, Safelite

Autoglass, that the ability of that third-party

administrator to effectively steer consumers is

clearly borne out in the data that we were able to

get, that without an ownership interest that

consumers are more likely to exercise their choice,

to understand that they have a choice in where they

do get their auto body repairs performed, and that

they will exercise that choice.

THE COURT: The Coors Brewing Company

case that found availability of alternatives to

prohibiting beer labels from disclosing --

displaying alcoholic content, how do you distinguish

with what's going on here from the principles behind

what the Supreme Court -- how the Supreme Court
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analyzed that case? In other words, where the

Supreme Court found that a direct limitation on the

alcohol content of beers or a -- prohibitions on the

marketing efforts touting high alcohol strength or

limitations to types of liquors, like malt, those

were examples of less intrusive First Amendment

rights -- less intrusive restrictions. Here, while

you've spoken about the various other legislative

efforts that may impact on what the legislature may

perceive as a problem with third-party

administrators, why are there no less restrictive

alternatives that would -- "less restrictive"

meaning on compelling the administrators' speech,

that would bring about the same result of informing

the consumer of their choice -- choices?

MR. CHAMBERS: The plaintiffs don't --

have not challenged the constitutionality of

subsection (c)(1), the notice provision. I submit,

as I've said, that the two provisions, (c)(1) and

(c)(2), work in conjunction. And I think that the

general assembly had to strike the Central Hudson

balance between the need to materially advance the

substantial interest in protecting consumer choice

and at the same time having a narrowly tailored

restriction on commercial speech. On the one hand
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the means chosen have to be effective, they have to

work, but on the other hand they have to be -- can't

be unduly burdensome. And, you know, I think here

that the public act threads that needle, that it's

the least restrictive means to actually effectuate

the goal of protecting consumer choice.

THE COURT: If you are saying that it's

necessary to protect consumer choice because the

substance of the plaintiffs' spiel to the customer,

the consumer, doesn't do that, are you, in effect,

saying that the plaintiffs' message is misleading?

MR. CHAMBERS: Not misleading, your

Honor, but the protection comes in from undue

influence. It's undue influence, the relationship

that the third-party administrator has with the

consumer. So in practice a consumer has their

insurance card and it has a 1-800 number on it, and

sometimes the 1-800 number rings at the insurance

company, the call is referred to the third-party

administrators, others -- it is my understanding

that sometimes the call goes directly to the

third-party administrator. So it's that

relationship that gives the potential for undue

influence in this commercial relationship, and the

legislature determined that further incremental
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steps were needed to address that, the rise of TPAs

in the auto glass repair context.

The government has to adopt the least

restrictive means, but that doesn't mean the

government has to demonstrate that there's no

conceivable alternative to the statutory scheme.

The fit only needs to be reasonable, it has to be

with a scope that is in proportion to the interests

served, and I think the act accomplishes that.

THE COURT: Now, with respect to

demonstration of a substantial governmental

interest, restrictions directly and materially

affecting that interest, and regulations narrowly

drawn and not more than necessary, those three

prongs, do you agree that since it's undisputed that

the statute compels speech and, thus, impacts

protected commercial speech, that it's the state's

burden to demonstrate those three things?

MR. CHAMBERS: Yes, your Honor. As

written, it both restricts and compels. It

restricts from being able to self-refer unless the

provision of the additional information, unless the

compelled speech. So I agree, yes.

THE COURT: Okay. Let's see if the

plaintiffs wish to comment on any aspect of the
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remarks of Mr. Chambers.

MR. LEFKOWITZ: Thank you, your Honor.

I think I can be very brief here. I just have five

very brief points following up on some of your

Honor's comments and some of the state's comments.

You asked, I think, a couple very good

questions. One, you said, well, could the state

simply publish a list, and the response you received

was, well, Safelite could publish a list. But what

the Supreme Court just two years ago in Sorrell v.

IMS Health, said, quoting its prior precedent in the

Linmark case, 431 U.S. 97, was, Vermont may be

displeased that detailers who use

prescriber-identifying information are effective in

promoting brand-name drugs, but the state can

express that view through its own speech. And there

is actually nothing restricting the state. If the

state thinks that the best way to get the full

choice, not just apples and orange, but blueberries

and pineapples and you name it, they can publish on

the Department of Motor Vehicles, which they

control, a list of all the glass repair shops in the

state and say whatever they want, I assume, as long

as it's truthful about them.

You asked another very important
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question. You asked counsel, well, what more would

be accomplished by this new law, because I assume

you are familiar, obviously, with the testimony of

the insurance commissioner who said nothing more

would be accomplished. And what we've heard is very

interesting. We heard the state make clear in its

statement to you that, well, it didn't actually

concern itself with the other situations that are

not caught up by this law because it was only

focused on Safelite. That's what he said. And what

that demonstrates is that, in fact, they recognized

that the statute was targeting Safelite. And, in

fact, the legislative history is, in fact, clear.

This is not a situation where there are simply stray

comments. All of the comments talk about the

purpose of this statute, to protect and to promote

the in-state businesses. In fact, there are no

in-state TPAs. There are no in-state third-party

administrators. The entire purpose of this statute

was, as counsel acknowledged in court today, because

they had a concern with Safelite. But, of course,

that's not an appropriate interest.

Now, you also asked, well, what about

this question of a recommendation, is it really a

recommendation if you are just articulating a fact,
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and the Second Circuit addressed that in the

International Dairy case where it said even a mere

factual disclosure, this milk product contains

bovine growth hormone, not a recommendation, just a

mere fact, is still a violation of compelled speech

even if it's not a recommendation.

But, your Honor, in this case I actually

think it would be tantamount to a recommendation

because there is another provision of this statute

that makes very clear that we can't say things about

the company that we're recommending that, in fact,

may be true. We can't say that they won't honor the

warranty or we certainly can't denigrate them in any

way. So if we are talking to one of our clients,

one of our policyholders, and we are telling them

you can go to Safelite, whom, by the way, we own,

because we're making that disclosure, and you can go

to anywhere else you want, because that's what the

anti-steering law requires, and we say that every

time, but then if we have to give another company's

name, it is by definition going to be a

recommendation because we're not going to be able to

say things about -- we're not even going to be able

to say, look, you can go to ours and we can vouch

for our business, you can also go to Joe's, we can't
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vouch for it at all, we don't know they're any good.

But I don't think we can even get away saying that.

THE COURT: Get away in common law

terms? There is nothing in the statute that

restricts --

MR. LEFKOWITZ: Well, the statute does

restrict certain things. The statute does restrict

us in certain respects.

If someone has a copy of the relevant

section of the statute.

The statute does certainly say that

there are things that we are not allowed to say

about a competitor. We'll try to give the Court the

benefit of what that is.

THE COURT: Well, it says under (b) that

you can't require any insurer to use a specific

person or state the choosing a facility other than a

glass shop participating in the automotive glass

program established by such company will result in

delays in or the lack of the guarantee for the

automotive glass work. Is that what you are

referring to?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: Absolutely. So there is

no question that I think in practice it will be seen

as a recommendation.
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But as the Second Circuit said in

International Dairy, even if it's not a

recommendation, even if it's a mere factual

statement, it's not sufficient to overcome the ban

on compelled speech.

I would also make two fine points, your

Honor. The question that you asked several times is

what would really be accomplished with this one

additional recommendation. The Fifth Circuit

answered that very clearly where it said, look, "On

this issue of competition, it's not clear," and I'm

quoting, "how requiring the insurer to recommend at

least one other body shop, in addition to its tied

shop, but not all shops, promotes fair competition.

While this widens the circle of advantaged shops, it

doesn't ensure overall fair competition for all body

shops."

So not only does two, as a minimum, not

in fact apply in many, many circumstances, not only

is it clear that it was intended merely to target

the out-of-state competitor, Safelite, but as the

Fifth Circuit said, it wouldn't, in fact, even

promote the consumer -- the fair competition

objective.

The bottom line, your Honor, is --
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THE COURT: Isn't your argument that you

can't use compelled speech to do that anyhow?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: I was going to say, my

concluding part, your Honor, you can't use the

restriction or the compunction to speech, you can't

compel speech or restrict speech in order to achieve

other objectives. The First Amendment is a last

resort.

Here, if there are economic concerns

that they're concerned about, if they're legitimate,

they can enact any number of statutes that, in fact,

are economic regulation statutes that don't go after

speech. They can try to prohibit certain types of

vertical integration or, if they think there are

antitrust violations going on, they can bring

antitrust cases. They can bring consumer protection

actions. What they've tried to do here is, and

they've acknowledged it, to compel commercial

speech. The test for that is the Central Hudson

test, and I don't think they've passed any of the

four elements of that test.

THE COURT: What's your position on

whether or not third-party administrators are, in

fact, regulated by 38a-354?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: 0h, I don't think there
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is any question that they are, in fact, regulated.

They are acting as agents for insurance companies.

They're the ones getting on the phone when you call

an insurance company and you have a glass claim. I

don't think there is any question, and I think

everybody understood, certainly the insurance

commissioner understood that they were covered, and

I think that's evident.

THE COURT: All right, anything to

follow up on, Mr. Cummings?

MR. CHAMBERS: Yes, your Honor. Very,

very briefly.

THE COURT: Chambers. I'm sorry.

MR. CHAMBERS: That's okay. As enacted,

Public Act 13-67 is not focused on a particular

third-party administrator's utilization rates or a

concern about widening the circle of shops that get

the work. Rather, it's focused on the effect of the

business practices of such third-party

administrators with affiliated shops and how those

practices undermine consumer choice.

Second, your Honor, is as long as

Safelite provides the additional name, there's no

limitation in Public Act 13-67 on what it can say

about its affiliated shop. They can say our shop
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can do it right away. They can say the work our

shop does is guaranteed. The limitations in the

statute are directed at what they can say about a

delay in going to another shop or the lack of a

guarantee. However, they don't restrict in any way

what Safelite can do to recommend its own shop.

Finally, your Honor, I just want to

circle back to the procedural posture that we're at,

and that's in a motion for preliminary injunction.

Because the public act that's being challenged is a

government policy enacted through a presumptive

reasoned and democratic process, it's entitled to a

higher degree of deference. And while we understand

that it's the state's burden under the Central

Hudson test to establish that the means chosen will

materially advance the state interest and that

they're narrowly tailored, under the context of a

preliminary injunction, that burden isn't -- is a

low obstacle.

THE COURT: So let's take that

observation and play it forward. If the Court were

to grant the motion for the preliminary injunction,

what is next from the defendants' standpoint?

MR. CHAMBERS: We would proceed with

further discovery and go from there, your Honor. We
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only had the opportunity to do limited discovery by

agreement of the parties so that we could come

before you before the effective date of the statute.

But we would anticipate additional discovery being

conducted.

THE COURT: And would this -- would the

defendants be anxious to get the matter to trial in

short order, or how -- what's the time frame here

that you would have in mind?

MR. CHAMBERS: I'm not sure that, you

know, we've discussed that, your Honor, only the

proviso that we have sufficient time to conduct the

additional discovery.

THE COURT: How long was 13-67 in the

legislature; just the one session or prior sessions?

When did it come to be?

MR. CHAMBERS: There were permutations

on and off. Not every legislative session, but

nearly every legislative session going back several

years, your Honor.

THE COURT: So does that mean that the

defendants have a much greater concern about getting

adequate discovery than they have to getting to an

immediate trial?

MR. CHAMBERS: I'm not sure I understand
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the question.

THE COURT: If the issue about TPAs in

the glass world -- I'm sure there is somewhere we

could take this aphorism about people in glass

houses.

MR. CHAMBERS: I think, your Honor --

THE COURT: I'm going to have to work on

that.

MR. CHAMBERS: We would be amenable to,

you know, a relatively speedy process.

THE COURT: All right, let me hear from

plaintiffs on the "what next" question.

MR. LEFKOWITZ: Your Honor, I just want

to very briefly react to the preliminary injunction

standard because we hadn't addressed it and I think

counsel made a bit of an overstatement there.

As I think your Honor is aware,

generally speaking the standard is irreparable harm,

which, as you pointed out, is automatic if there is

a likelihood of success. And then either likelihood

of success on the merits or sufficiently serious

questions, because it's a governmental entity, it is

only the former. We do, in fact, have to show

likelihood of success on the merits. It is not

enough to simply show that these are sufficiently
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serious questions going to the merits. However,

once you are in that basket of likelihood of success

on the merits, it is not any higher standard, that

is the standard, and of course they are the ones who

have the burden. So the Court would have to look

and say have they shown at this juncture that they,

in fact, are likely to surpass their burden on all

four of the Central Hudson factors. It's just a

small clarification of counsel's comment.

As to where we go from here, if the

Court were to grant the preliminary injunction, we

would obviously proceed with discovery. We have

another challenge to the statute, as the Court is

aware. We would be happy to proceed as

expeditiously as the Court would like, and with the

exception of one or two conflicts with other trials

in the early winter or early spring, we'd be happy

to try the case at whatever schedule the Court would

set.

THE COURT: If the Court does not grant

your motion for preliminary injunction, does your

viewpoint on how to proceed change?

MR. LEFKOWITZ: If the Court were not to

grant the motion, then we would ask the Court

respectfully for a stay while we sought to appeal on
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an interlocutory basis from the circuit court.

THE COURT: All right. Very helpful.

Thank you very much. Interesting issues. We'll

stand in recess.

(Proceedings concluded 4:50).

I certify that the foregoing is a correct

transcript from the record of proceedings in the

above-entitled matter.

12/06/13

Date

/S/ Sharon Montini

Official Reporter
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
DISTRICT OF CONNECTICUT 

 

SAFELITE GROUP, INC., et al., 
 Plaintiffs, 
 
 v. 
 

GEORGE JEPSEN, et al., 
 Defendants. 

 
Civil No. 3:13cv1068 (JBA) 
 
 
December 18, 2013 

 
RULING DENYING PLAINTIFFS’ MOTION  

FOR A PRELIMINARY INJUNCTION 
 

On June 3, 2013, Connecticut Daniel Governor Malloy signed House Bill 5072, 

“An Act Concerning Automotive Glass Work,” into law as Public Act 13-67 (“PA 13-67”) 

to take effect on January 1, 2014.  The law is targeted at insurance companies doing 

business in Connecticut and third-party claims administrators or adjusters that also own 

automotive glass-repair shops, and mandates that if such entities recommend the use of 

their affiliated glass repair shop to insurance policyholders, they must also provide the 

name of at least one non-affiliated repair shop.  Plaintiffs Safelite Group, Inc. and Safelite 

Solutions LLC (collectively “Safelite” or Plaintiffs) seek declaratory and injunctive relief, 

contending that portions of PA 13-67 violate their rights under the First and Fourteenth 

Amendments (Count One) and the Dormant Commerce Clause (Count Two).  Plaintiffs 

now move [Doc. # 2] for a preliminary injunction enjoining Defendants (the “State”) 
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from implementing or enforcing PA 13-67(c)(2).1  For the reasons that follow, Plaintiffs’ 

motion is denied. 

I. Facts  

A. Background 

Safelite, based in Columbus, Ohio, owns Safelite Solutions, which provides claims 

management services for 18 of the top 30 insurance companies.  (O’Mara Decl. ¶ 3, Ex. 1 

to Pls.’ Mem. Supp.)  Safelite Solutions typically manages the entire claims process for an 

insurance company, maintaining a telephone hotline for policyholders to report claims 

and schedule appointments for repairs.  (Id. ¶ 6.)  Safelite also owns Safelite AutoGlass, 

the largest vehicle-glass repair company in the United States, serving more than 4.5 

million customers each year.  (Id.)   

If a policyholder does not express a preference for a particular vehicle glass repair 

shop, Safelite operators will recommend a glass repair shop based on the policyholder’s 

location and the preferences of his or her insurance company.  Many insurance 

companies that employ Safelite Solutions as their claims administrator have selected 

Safelite AutoGlass as one of their preferred glass repair shops, and Safelite operators 

recommend that policyholders use Safelite AutoGlass for their repairs because Safelite 

believes that its own shops provide the best customer service and are the most reliable.  

(Id. ¶ 9–11.)  If there is no Safelite AutoGlass location near the claimant, Safelite 

operators may refer him or her to an independent glass repair shop from Safelite’s 

network of non-affiliated shops, which have agreed to certain pricing terms and other 

                                                       
1 By agreement of the parties, Plaintiffs are not seeking a preliminary injunction 

on their Dormant Commerce Clause claim.  (See Defs.’ Mem. Opp’n [Doc. # 42] at 3 n.1.)   
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conditions regarding their work.  (Id ¶ 7.)  Because most customers do not frequently 

utilize vehicle glass repair services and rely upon Safelite’s telephone operators, Safelite 

contends that its recommendations provide policyholders with “an extremely valuable 

service.”  (Id. ¶ 10.) 

Although there are over 70 non-affiliated repair shops in Connecticut that are part 

of Safelite’s network, from January 1, 2012 to June 30, 2013, insureds selected Safelite 

AutoGlass for their repairs approximately 55% of the time.  (See Pls.’ Amend. Resp. and 

Obj. to Def. Inter. and Req. for Prod. at Inter. No. 13., Ex. A to Defs.’ Mem. Opp’n.)  

Some of Safelite’s insurance company clients require Safelite to provide policyholders 

with the name of a non-Safelite affiliated repair shop in addition to Safelite AutoGlass.  In 

such instances, the rate at which customers utilize Safelite AutoGlass drops to as low as 

41%.  (Id.)   

Against this background, the Connecticut General Assembly debated PA 13-67.   

The Insurance and Real Estate Committee of the Connecticut General Assembly heard 

testimony that only two third-party insurance claims administrators maintained 

relationships with auto glass repair shops in Connecticut: Safelite Solutions and a 

Massachusetts-based company, which was associated with a Massachusetts-based 

automotive glass repair shop.  (See Comm. Hearing, Ex. 5 to Pls.’ Mem. Supp. at 61.) 

Existing Connecticut law already prohibits “steering”—the practice of an insurer 

or claims administrator requiring a customer to use a particular auto repair shop—and 

further mandates that written estimates for repairs contain boldface disclosures to 

customers of their right to select a repair shop of their choice.  See Conn. Gen. Stat. § 38a-

354.  The Connecticut Insurance Department submitted written testimony to the 
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Committee stating that no customers had complained of being coerced into using a 

particular repair shop against their will, and opined that PA 13-67 was “unnecessary” 

because “consumers are adequately protected by current law.”  (State of Conn. Ins. Dep’t, 

Testimony Before the Ins. and Real Estate Comm., Conn. Gen. Assembly (Jan. 31, 2013), 

Ex. 3 to Pls.’ Mem. Supp. at 1.) 

Numerous Connecticut legislators advocated for the law on the basis that it would 

benefit in-state businesses over out-of-state companies, while some legislators’ statements 

also indicate that the law was motivated to protect consumers from the undue influence 

of insurance company-affiliated repair shops.  For example, Rep. Robert W. Megna 

explained that “the essence of this bill” was that insurance companies and third-party 

claims administrators “can’t tell an individual to have their automotive glass replaced at a 

particular shop.”  (Conn. Gen. Assembly House of Rep. Session Unofficial Tr. (May 7, 

2013), Ex. 4 to Defs.’ Mem. Supp. at 62.)  Rep. Megna expanded his explanation that the 

bill would “help out those small businesses that employ people, spend money, do 

economic development—in our state while at the same time prevent[ing] an insurer from 

essentially trying to influence the place where your automobile gets fixed which is in their 

best financial interest.”  (Id.)   

B. Public Act 13-67 

In May 2013, the General Assembly adopted PA 13-67, which provides in relevant 

part:  

No glass claims representative for an insurance company doing business in 
this state or a third-party claims administrator for such company shall 
provide an insured with the name of, schedule an appointment for an 
insured with or direct an insured to, a licensed glass shop that is owned by 
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(A) such company, (B) such claims administrator, or (C) the same parent 
company as such insurance company or claims administrator, unless such 
representative or claims administrator provides the insured with the name 
of at least one additional licensed glass shop in the area where the 
automotive glass work is to be performed. 
 

PA 13-67(c)(2).2 

The State contends that “[i]mplicit in Connecticut’s enactment of P.A. 13-67 is the 

legislative determination that Connecticut’s existing statutes did not adequately protect 

consumer choice or prevent insurance claims administrators with affiliated repair shops 

from steering work to their affiliated shops.”  (Defs.’ Mem. Opp’n at 4.)  Safelite contends 

that the true purpose of the law was to help out local small businesses at the expense of 

large out-of-state companies and that this purpose was expressly stated by multiple 

legislators during debate over the bill. 

II. Discussion 

“[A] preliminary injunction is an extraordinary remedy that should not be 

granted as a routine matter.”  JSG Trading Corp. v. Tray–Wrap, Inc., 917 F.2d 75, 80 (2d 

Cir. 1990).  “Generally, preliminary injunctive relief is appropriate when the movant 

shows ‘(a) irreparable harm and (b) either (1) likelihood of success on the merits or (2) 

sufficiently serious questions going to the merits to make them a fair ground for litigation 

and a balance of hardships tipping decidedly toward the party requesting the preliminary 

                                                       
2 In their Complaint, Plaintiffs also challenge the constitutionality of PA 13-

67(b)(2) and Conn. Gen. Stat. § 38a-354(b)(2), which both prohibit Safelite from telling 
claimants that choosing a non-affiliated repair shop will result in delays or a lack of 
guarantee for the work.  Plaintiffs have not moved to preliminarily enjoin these 
provisions.   
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relief.’”  Int’l Dairy Foods Ass’n v. Amestoy, 92 F.3d 67, 70 (2d Cir. 1996) (quoting Jackson 

Dairy, Inc. v. H.P. Hood & Sons, Inc., 596 F.2d 70, 72 (2d Cir. 1979)).  An injunction that 

“stays ‘government action taken in the public interest pursuant to a statutory . . . scheme’ 

. . . must satisfy the more rigorous ‘likelihood of success prong.’” Id. (quoting Able v. 

United States, 44 F.3d 128, 131–32 (2d Cir. 1995) (first alteration in original)).  In 

addition, the “loss of First Amendment freedoms, even for minimal periods of time, 

unquestionably constitutes irreparable injury.” New York Progress & Prot. PAC v. Walsh, 

733 F.3d 483, 486 (2d Cir. 2013) (quoting Elrod v. Burns, 427 U.S. 347, 373 (1976)). 

A. Commercial Speech 

“There is no longer any room to doubt that what has come to be known as 

‘commercial speech’ is entitled to the protection of the First Amendment, albeit to 

protection somewhat less extensive than that afforded ‘noncommercial speech.’”  

Zauderer v. Office of Disciplinary Counsel of Supreme Court of Ohio, 471 U.S. 626, 637 

(1985).  “Commercial speech that is not false or deceptive and does not concern unlawful 

activities . . . may be restricted only in the service of a substantial governmental interest, 

and only through means that directly advance that interest.”  Id. at 638.  In Central 

Hudson Gas & Electric Corp., v. Public Service Commission of New York, 447 U.S. 557 

(1980), the Supreme Court articulated the test for determining whether a restriction on 

commercial speech is constitutionally permissible: 

For commercial speech to come within [the First Amendment], it at least 
must concern lawful activity and not be misleading.  Next, we ask whether 
the asserted governmental interest is substantial.  If both inquiries yield 
positive answers, we must determine whether the regulation directly 
advances the governmental interest asserted, and whether it is not more 
extensive than is necessary to serve that interest. 
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Id. at 566. 

Initially, both parties contended that Central Hudson controlled here despite the 

“material differences between disclosure requirements and outright prohibitions on 

speech” in the commercial context.  Zauderer, 471 U.S. at 650.  In other contexts, the 

protections of the First Amendment prohibit compelled speech in addition to compelled 

silence.  Agency for Int’l Dev. v. Alliance for Open Soc’y Int’l, Inc., 133 S. Ct. 2321, 2327 

(2013) (It is “a basic First Amendment principle that ‘freedom of speech prohibits the 

government from telling people what they must say.’”).  “‘Purely commercial speech,’” 

however, “‘is more susceptible to compelled disclosure requirements’ than is personal or 

political speech.”  New York State Rest. Ass’n v. New York City Bd. of Health, 556 F.3d 114, 

132 (2d Cir. 2009) (quoting Riley v. Nat’l Fed’n of the Blind of N. Carolina, Inc., 487 U.S. 

781, 796 n.9 (1988)).   

After the Court asked the parties to address whether the Supreme Court’s analysis 

in Zauderer should control in light of the Second Circuit’s holdings in New York State 

Rest. Ass’n and Nat’l Elec. Mfrs. Ass’n v. Sorrell, 272 F.3d 104 (2d Cir. 2001), Defendants 

adopted the position that Zauderer, and not Central Hudson, should control.  Plaintiffs 

maintained that because provisions of PA 13-67 restrict speech and PA 13-67(c)(2) 

mandates “controversial” and not purely “factual” speech, Central Hudson still applies.   

In this Circuit, the Supreme Court’s analysis in “Zauderer, not Central Hudson 

Gas & Electric Corp. . . ., describes the relationship between means and ends demanded by 

the First Amendment in compelled commercial disclosure cases.  The Central Hudson 

test should be applied” only “to statutes that restrict commercial speech.”  Sorrell, 272 
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F.3d at 115.  In Zauderer, the Supreme Court upheld an Ohio law that required attorney 

advertisements referring to contingent-fee rates to specify whether fees were computed 

before or after the deduction of court costs and expenses, and to disclose that clients 

would be liable for costs (as opposed to legal fees) if they lost.   471 U.S. at 633.  The 

Supreme Court reasoned that “[b]ecause the extension of First Amendment protection to 

commercial speech is justified principally by the value to consumers of the information 

such speech provides, appellant’s constitutionally protected interest in not providing any 

particular factual information in his advertising is minimal.”  Id. at 651 (internal citation 

omitted).  The compelled warnings were justified because they were “reasonably related 

to the State’s interest in preventing deception of consumers,” who might not understand 

“the distinction between ‘legal fees’ and ‘costs,’” and might incorrectly conclude “that 

employing appellant would be a no-lose proposition in that his representation in a losing 

cause would come entirely free of charge.”  Id. at 652.    

The Supreme Court cautioned, however, “that unjustified or unduly burdensome 

disclosure requirements might offend the First Amendment by chilling protected 

commercial speech.”  Id.  Ohio, however, had not attempted to “prescribe what shall be 

orthodox in politics, nationalism, religion, or other matters of opinion or force citizens to 

confess by word or act their faith therein.”  Id. (internal quotation marks omitted).  

Instead, the state had “attempted only to prescribe what shall be orthodox in commercial 

advertising, and its prescription has taken the form of a requirement that appellant 

include in his advertising purely factual and uncontroversial information about the terms 

under which his services will be available.”  Id.  
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The distinction between Central Hudson and Zauderer is critical here.  Under 

Central Hudson, the State has the burden of demonstrating that its speech restriction 

advances a substantial state interest in a “in a direct and material way.”  Edenfeld v. Fane, 

507 U.S. 761, 767 (1993)).   The Supreme Court has “made clear that if the Government 

could achieve its interests in a manner that does not restrict speech, or that restricts less 

speech, the Government must do so.”  Thompson v. W. States Med. Ctr., 535 U.S. 357, 371 

(2002).  Under Zauderer, however, “laws mandating factual disclosures are subject to the 

rational basis test” only, New York State Rest. Ass’n, 556 F.3d at 133 n.21, and there need 

only be “a rational connection between the purpose of a commercial disclosure 

requirement and the means employed to realize that purpose,” Sorrell, 272 F.3d at 115.  

The State “has no obligation to produce evidence, or empirical data to sustain . . . 

rationality.”  New York State Rest. Ass’n, 556 F.3d at 135 n.23 (quoting Lewis v. Thompson, 

252 F.3d 567, 582 (2d Cir. 2001)) (alterations in original). 

Further, the State need not establish that its disclosure requirement is the “least 

restrictive means,” nor that the law is not “under-inclusive:”   

Because the First Amendment interests implicated by disclosure 
requirements are substantially weaker than those at stake when speech is 
actually suppressed, we do not think it appropriate to strike down such 
requirements merely because other possible means by which the State 
might achieve its purposes can be hypothesized.  Similarly, we are 
unpersuaded by appellant’s argument that a disclosure requirement is 
subject to attack if it is “under-inclusive”—that is, if it does not get at all 
facets of the problem it is designed to ameliorate.  As a general matter, 
governments are entitled to attack problems piecemeal, save where their 
policies implicate rights so fundamental that strict scrutiny must be 
applied.  The right of a commercial speaker not to divulge accurate 
information regarding his services is not such a fundamental right. 
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Zauderer, 471 U.S. at 651 n.14 (internal citation omitted).   
 
While the speech requirement in Zauderer was intended to combat deceptive 

advertising, the Second Circuit has held that “Zauderer’s holding was broad enough to 

encompass” “laws mandating factual disclosures . . . even if they address non-deceptive 

speech.”  New York State Rest. Ass’n, 556 F.3d at 133 & n.21.  For example, in Sorrell, the 

Second Circuit upheld a Vermont statute that required the manufacturers of enumerated 

mercury-containing products to label their products and packaging to inform consumers 

that the products contained mercury and should be recycled or disposed of as hazardous 

waste.  272 F.3d at 107.  The law was not intended to combat consumer deception, “but 

rather to better inform consumers about the products they purchase” with the hope that 

newly informed consumers would properly dispose of mercury-containing products and 

thereby protect “human health and the environment from mercury poisoning.”  Id. at 

115–16.  Applying Zauderer, the Second Circuit concluded that the statute was “rationally 

related” to the state’s environmental goal.  Id. at 115.   

Eight years later in New York State Rest. Ass’n, the Second Circuit upheld a New 

York City Health Code regulation that sought to combat rising rates of obesity by 

requiring chain restaurants to post the calorie content of items on their menus.  556 F.3d 

at 117.  An association of restaurants argued that the mandate forced them “to 

communicate to their customers that calorie amounts should be prioritized” over other 

nutritional indicators, such as fat, sodium, and cholesterol.  Id. at 134.  Although the 

restaurants conceded that calorie content was “factual,” they contended that they did “not 

believe that disclosing calorie information would reduce obesity,” and they should not 

have “to ‘cram’ calorie information ‘down the throats’ of their customers.”  Id. at 133.  
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The Second Circuit concluded that New York City’s regulation was rationally related to 

its goal of reducing obesity and that under Zauderer, the city was not precluded from 

requiring “‘under-inclusive’ factual disclosures.”  Id. at 134.   

B. The Proper Analytical Framework 

The standard of review applicable here depends upon whether PA 13-67(c)(2) 

restricts commercial speech or merely mandates the disclosure of purely factual 

information.  Initially, both parties analyzed the issue under the Central Hudson standard 

as if PA 13-67(c)(2) in fact restricts speech.  Safelite contends that in prohibiting it from 

referring a customer to its affiliated repair shop unless it also “recommends” an 

unaffiliated shop, the State provides “an unconstitutional choice between censorship and 

compelled speech.”  (Pls.’ Mem. Supp. [Doc. # 2-1] at 26.)   

At oral argument on December 2, 2013, the State clarified that, as the text of PA 

13-67(c)(2) suggests, Safelite need not “recommend” another shop; it merely has to 

“provide[] the insured with the name” of an additional shop.   Indeed, PA 13-67(c)(2) 

does not restrict what Safelite can say regarding its own shops, and the State represented 

that Safelite could explicitly inform callers that it is mandated by law to also provide the 

name of a non-affiliated repair shop and could even say that Safelite did not recommend 

that shop and instead recommend using Safelite AutoGlass.  (Dec. 2, 2013 Oral Argument 

Tr. [Doc. # 49] at 27.)  At oral argument on December 16, 2013, the State acknowledged, 

however, that Safelite is confined by PA 13-67(b)(2)’s prohibition on stating to claimants 

that choosing a non-affiliated repair shop “will result in delays in or a lack of guarantee 

for the automotive glass work.” 
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Although Safelite does not seek to preliminarily enjoin PA 13-67(b)(2), it 

contends that this provision restricting speech combined with PA 13-67(c)(2)’s 

compelled speech on the same subject matter moves the analysis from Zauderer to 

Central Hudson territory.  In support of this contention, Plaintiffs cite the Supreme 

Court’s decision in Milavetz, Gallop & Milavetz, P.A. v. United States, 559 U.S. 229 

(2010), upholding a federal statute compelling debt relief agencies to include certain 

disclosures in their advertisements, such as “that the assistance [sought] may involve 

bankruptcy relief.”  Id. at 233 (quoting 11 U.S.C. § 528(b)(2)(A)).  The Supreme Court 

applied Zauderer rather than Central Hudson, explaining that because the statute “is 

directed at misleading commercial speech . . . . and because the challenged provisions 

impose a disclosure requirement rather than an affirmative limitation on speech, the . . . 

less exacting scrutiny described in Zauderer governs our review.”  Id. at 249.  Plaintiffs 

contend that this passage demonstrates that Zauderer only applies when there are no 

restrictions on speech.    

Whether the speech restrictions of PA 13-67(b)(2) violate the First Amendment 

on their own is not at issue here, because Plaintiffs have not sought a preliminary 

injunction regarding this provision.  Additionally, even if PA 13-67(b)(2) imposes a 

speech restriction that is properly analyzed under Central Hudson, it does not necessarily 

follow that the entire statute, and in particular, PA 13-67(c)(2) must be analyzed under 

Central Hudson.  In fact, in Zauderer itself, the Supreme Court applied Central Hudson to 

strike down two restrictions that had been applied to an attorney advertisement while 

upholding the disclosure requirement as applied to the same advertisement.  See 

Zauderer, 471 U.S. at 638.  In doing so, the Supreme Court rejected the very argument 

Case 3:13-cv-01068-JBA   Document 51   Filed 12/18/13   Page 12 of 24Case: 13-4761     Document: 2     Page: 12      12/23/2013      1121340      24

A-497Case: 13-4761     Document: 67     Page: 252      03/18/2014      1180793      267



13 
 

that Safelite now advances—that the Central Hudson analysis must be applied to the 

disclosure requirements just as it was applied to the speech restrictions.  Id. at 650.  

Likewise, a portion of the statute at issue in Milavetz restricted a debt relief agency from 

advising a person to “incur more debt in contemplation of” a bankruptcy filing.  Milavetz, 

559 U.S. at 233.3  

Additionally, the Second Circuit has made clear that despite “the existence of 

‘doctrinal uncertainties left in the wake of Supreme Court decisions,’” including Milavetz, 

“‘from which the modern commercial speech doctrine has evolved,’” courts in the Second 

Circuit are still “bound by precedent distinguishing commercial and noncommercial 

speech and applying different standards of review to laws mandating commercial speech 

disclosures and laws restricting commercial speech.”  Connecticut Bar Ass’n v. United 

States, 620 F.3d 81, 93 n.15 (2d Cir. 2010) (quoting Bad Frog Brewery, Inc. v. N.Y. State 

Liquor Auth., 134 F.3d 87, 94 (2d Cir. 1998)); see also id. at 95 (noting that the Second 

Circuit’s “conclusion that [the same statute as was at issue in Milavetz] regulates only 

commercial speech comports with this court’s prior treatment of similar disclosure 

requirements.” (citing New York State Restaurant Ass’n, 556 F.3d at 131–32 and Sorrell, 

272 F.3d at 113)).  Accordingly, Milavetz does not mandate a different approach from the 

Second Circuit’s analysis in New York State Rest. Ass’n and Sorrell.   

                                                       
3 The Supreme Court interpreted the phrase to refer “to a specific type of 

misconduct designed to manipulate the protections of the bankruptcy system,” i.e. 
“advising a debtor to incur more debt because the debtor is filing for bankruptcy, rather 
than for a valid purpose.”  Id. at 243.  Adopting this “narrower reading” of the restriction, 
the Supreme Court upheld the provision.  Id. at 242.   
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In fact, Safelite acknowledges that PA 13-67(c)(2) contains no restrictions on 

speech.  See Pls.’ Mem. Supp. at 25 (“The law permits all speech by Safelite as long as that 

speech is accompanied by a referral to an unaffiliated vehicle glass repair shop.”).  Indeed, 

PA 13-67(c)(2) does not restrict what Safelite can say, but rather, as the State contended 

at oral argument on December 16, 2013, creates a “trigger,” mandating that Safelite 

provide the name of a competitor if, and only if, Safelite directs claimants to its affiliated 

repair shops.   

Safelite also contends that cases upholding compelled commercial disclosure are 

all limited to purely factual disclosures intended to combat potential false or misleading 

information.  It contends that there are no cases that have upheld a disclosure 

requirement that is specifically triggered by the speaker’s making of another statement.  

But the regulation at issue in Zauderer is not meaningfully different; it did not prohibit 

attorney advertisements but rather required that, if made, such communications be 

accompanied by appropriate disclosures.      

Plaintiffs also contend that Zauderer is inapplicable because PA 13-67(c)(2) goes 

beyond mandating “purely factual and uncontroversial” information.  See Zauderer, 471 

U.S. at 651.  Safelite contends that the disclosure is “controversial” for three reasons:  (1) 

Safelite is forced to make it against its will; (2) the disclosure is related to a competitor 

rather than itself; and (3) in the context in which it is made, the disclosure will be 

misleadingly seen by claimants as an endorsement of its competitors.   It contends that 

the information is not “factual,” because Safelite is required to exercise judgment in order 

to decide which non-affiliated repair shop to present to its customers. 
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These arguments are unavailing.  Just because there are no objective criteria 

describing exactly which non-affiliated repair shops Safelite must name, it does not follow 

that the disclosures are no longer “purely factual and uncontroversial information.”  PA 

13-67(c)(2) does not require it to express any opinion at all regarding these names nor to 

take a position in any ongoing debate.  Safelite’s latitude to expressly inform consumers 

that it does not recommend the non-affiliated repair shop it is compelled to name 

mitigates any risk that providing the name could be seen as an implied endorsement of 

that business.  The name of a business is a far cry from an encroachment upon the core 

First Amendment values discussed in Zauderer, i.e., an attempt to “prescribe what shall be 

orthodox in politics, nationalism, religion, or other matters of opinion.”  Zauderer, 471 

U.S. at 651.  In fact, beyond location, nothing in PA 13-67(c)(2) limits the number of 

non-affiliated repair shops that Safelite can provide to claimants, reducing the degree of 

judgment that Safelite must exercise.  See PA 13-67(c)(2) (requiring the provision of “the 

name of at least one additional licensed glass shop”).   

Similarly, the fact that Safelite would prefer to not make the required disclosure is 

insufficient to make it “controversial.”  For example, in New York State Rest. Ass’n, the 

plaintiffs specifically objected that the disclosure requirements forced them to 

communicate a message that they found disagreeable—that “disclosing calorie 

information would reduce obesity” and that it should be prioritized over other nutritional 

indicators, such as fat, sodium, and cholesterol in evaluating whether food is healthy.  See 

556 F.3d at 133–34; see also Zauderer v, 471 U.S. at 650 (“Ohio has not attempted to 

prevent attorneys from conveying information to the public; it has only required them to 

provide somewhat more information than they might otherwise be inclined to present.”).   
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 At oral argument on December 16, 2013, Safelite cited Entm’t Software Ass’n v. 

Entm’t Software Ass’n, 469 F.3d 641, 643 (7th Cir. 2006), which addressed the 

constitutionality of an Illinois statute that required video game retailers to label “sexually 

explicit” video games with a four-inch square label with the numerals “18.”  Contrasting 

the statute with that in Sorrell, the Seventh Circuit held that the requirement violated the 

First Amendment because the compelled speech did not involve a “purely factual 

disclosure,” but instead forced the retailer to communicate “a subjective and highly 

controversial message—that the game’s content is sexually explicit.” Id. at 652.  A 

“sexually explicit” video game was defined as a video game 

that the average person, applying contemporary community standards 
would find, with respect to minors, is designed to appeal or pander to the 
prurient interest and depict or represent in a manner patently offensive 
with respect to minors, an actual or simulated sexual act or sexual contact, 
an actual or simulated normal or perverted sexual act or lewd exhibition of 
the genitals or post-pubescent female breast. 
 

Id. at 643.  Thus, the constitutional infirmity in Entm’t Software Ass’n was in part that the 

“State’s definition of this term is far more opinion-based than the question of whether a 

particular chemical is within any given product.”  Id. at 652 (citing Sorrell, 272 F.3d at 

114).  Importantly, the state conceded that its law was a content-based restriction on 

speech subject to strict scrutiny, and although the Seventh Circuit cited Sorrell, its analysis 

focused not on commercial speech but rather on the restrictions that the law imposed on 

core First Amendment expression in video games.  See id. (“Because the [law] potentially 

criminalizes the sale of any game that features exposed breasts, without concern for the 

game considered in its entirety or for the game’s social value for minors, distribution of 
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God of War is potentially illegal, in spite of the fact that the game tracks the Homeric 

epics in content and theme.”).4   

 It can hardly be said that simply providing the name of a repair shop implicates 

core First Amendment values or conveys the same character of information as the term 

“sexually explicit” did in Entm’t Software Ass’n.  See Disc. Tobacco City & Lottery, Inc. v. 

United States, 674 F.3d 509, 526-27 (6th Cir. 2012) (noting that Entm’t Software Ass’n 

“involved a state attempting to restrict core speech in the form of ‘art and literature’”) 

Safelite also attempted to distinguish Zauderer, New York State Rest. Ass’n, and 

Sorrell on the basis that in those cases the plaintiffs were required to disclose information 

about themselves, whereas PA 13-67(c)(2) requires Safelite to also disclose information 

about its competitors.5  Indeed, the State’s proffered interest in promoting consumer 

choice and preventing consumers from being induced to use a glass repair shop owned by 

a claims administrator like Safelite has the stated intent of influencing consumer behavior 

in a way that may be economically detrimental to Safelite.  But the potential economic 

detriment to Safelite from identification of its competitors does not encroach upon the 

                                                       
4 The Supreme Court subsequently confirmed that video games are expression 

protected by the First Amendment.  See Brown v. Entm’t Merchants Ass’n, 131 S. Ct. 2729, 
2733 (2011) (“Like the protected books, plays, and movies that preceded them, video 
games communicate ideas—and even social messages—through many familiar literary 
devices (such as characters, dialogue, plot, and music) and through features distinctive to 
the medium (such as the player’s interaction with the virtual world).”).  

5 Another provision of PA 13-67 requires Safelite to inform policyholders of their 
right under Connecticut law to choose the licensed glass shop of their choice.  See PA 13-
67(1)(c)(1).  Safelite does not challenge this provision, and at oral argument on December 
16, 2013, referred to this provision as a compelled purely factual disclosure that is 
unobjectionable.   
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core First Amendment values that Zauderer suggested might violate the First 

Amendment.6   

Instead, the “State has attempted only to prescribe what shall be orthodox in 

commercial advertising.”  Zauderer, 471 U.S. at 651 (1985).  As in New York State Rest. 

Ass’n and Sorrell, PA 13-67(c)(2)’s compelled disclosure is intended “to better inform 

consumers about the products they purchase.”  Sorrell, 272 F.3d at 115.  In fact, in New 

York State Rest. Ass’n, the statute was explicitly intended to lead consumers to make a 

particular choice—for “healthier food.”  556 F.3d at 134–35.   

 Other courts have upheld disclosure requirements that, like PA 13-67(c)(2), are 

intended to encourage competition and reduce the economic power of a dominant player.  

For example, in Pharmaceutical Care Management Ass’n v. Rowe, the First Circuit upheld 

a Maine law that required pharmacy benefit managers—”middlemen in the lucrative 

business of providing prescription drugs” with “tremendous market power”—to disclose 

                                                       
6 At oral argument on December 16, 2013, Safelite contended that it had found no 

cases in which any court upheld a requirement that a business refer to a competitor.  In 
BellSouth Adver. & Publ’g Corp. v. Tennessee Regulatory Auth., 79 S.W.3d 506, 520 (Tenn. 
2002), however, the Tennessee Supreme Court upheld a state regulation that required 
BellSouth to include on the cover of its phonebook the names and logos of its local 
competitors, because it was reasonably related to the government’s interest in “informing 
consumers about their choices in the local telecommunications” market and “promoting 
free competition.”  The court noted that while the rules in Zauderer “compelled attorneys 
to disclose additional information about themselves,” and the Tennessee regulations 
compelled “BellSouth to disclose information about the identity of its competitors,” the 
“ultimate object” of both regulations was “the same: to inform consumers.”  Id.  
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to insurance companies financial arrangements with third parties that might benefit the 

managers to the detriment of health care providers.  429 F. 3d 294, 298 (1st Cir. 2005).7   

The First Circuit held that the law was “reasonably related” to Maine’s stated 

interest in preventing consumer deception and controlling prescription drug costs, and 

that the benefit managers had only “a minimal interest in withholding the information” 

that the law required of them.  Id. at 310.  

Safelite relies heavily upon the Fifth Circuit’s decision in Allstate Ins. Co. v. 

Abbott, 495 F.3d 151, 164 (5th Cir. 2007), which struck down a Texas law that prohibited 

“an insurer from providing to tied repair facilities a recommendation, referral or 

description not provided on identical terms to other preferred repair facilities.”  Although 

the State incorrectly contends that the Texas law prohibited an insurer from 

recommending a body shop that it owned to its customers (see Defs.’ Mem. Opp’n at 17), 

the Texas law was more restrictive than PA 13-67(c)(2), because an insurer was 

prohibited from “recommending” its own shop unless it also recommended an 

independent shop on equal terms.   

                                                       
7 In New York State Rest. Ass’n, 556 F.3d  at 133, the Second Circuit cited Rowe 

with approval and noted that the First Circuit had also accepted a “broader reading” of 
Zauderer—i.e., that its more lenient review was not limited to disclosures intended to 
combat consumer deception.  Citing New York State Rest. Ass’n, Sorrell, and Rowe, courts 
in other circuits have noted the distinct approach taken by the First and Second Circuits.  
See, e.g., Tepeyac v. Montgomery Cnty., 779 F. Supp. 2d 456, 463 (D. Md. 2011) (“Some 
courts have suggested that the standard described in Zauderer controls all cases involving 
truthful, compelled commercial speech, even if the disclosure requirements are not 
intended to prevent consumer fraud.”); R.J. Reynolds Tobacco Co. v. Food & Drug Admin., 
696 F.3d 1205, 1227 n.6 (D.C. Cir. 2012) (Rogers, J. dissenting) (same).  
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Despite this distinction, Abbott is similar to PA 13-67(c)(2) in other material 

respects, but it is nevertheless inapposite here, because the Fifth Circuit’s analysis of 

compelled commercial speech differs significantly from that of the Second Circuit.  In 

Abbott, the Fifth Circuit held that Zauderer’s rational basis review was limited to 

compelled commercial speech designed to combat “the potential for customer confusion” 

and instead analyzed the Texas statute under Central Hudson.  Id.  In New York State 

Rest. Ass’n, however, the Second Circuit explicitly rejected this limitation on Zauderer in 

favor of a “broader” reading.  See New York State Rest. Ass’n, 556 F.3d at 133 & n.21.   

 Thus, the Fifth Circuit’s reasoning for invalidating the law under the exacting 

scrutiny of Central Hudson is inapplicable here, and this Court will apply the more 

lenient Zauderer analysis.  Under rational basis review, even if this Court were to 

conclude that PA 13-67(c)(2) was “under-inclusive” or did not employ the least restrictive 

means necessary, such findings would not provide a basis for invaliding the law as long as 

it is rationally related to a legitimate state interest.  See New York State Rest. Ass’n, 556 

F.3d at 134. 

 For similar reasons two other decisions cited by Plaintiffs are inapposite.  In 

Allstate Ins. Co. v. Serio, No. 97-cv-670 (RCC), 2000 WL 554221, at *1 (S.D.N.Y. May 5, 

2000), the New York Department of Insurance regulation at issue not only compelled 

disclosure, but also restricted speech.  Insurance companies were flatly prohibited from 

providing policyholders with a referral or recommendation to an affiliated repair shop 

unless customers explicitly requested advice.  Id. at *7.  Further, insurers were prohibited 

from even attempting to prompt customers to ask for a referral by informing them about 

the existence of these restrictions or otherwise attempting to prompt customer inquiries.  
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Id.  Given the restriction on speech, the district court analyzed the regulations under 

Central Hudson instead of Zauderer.8   

Similarly, Allstate Ins. Co. v. State of South Dakota, 871 F. Supp. 355, 357 (D.S.D. 

1994), examined a South Dakota law that contained even greater restrictions on speech 

than the New York regulation: a blanket prohibition on insurers advising policyholders 

about the existence of affiliated auto glass repair shops.  Because that statute banned 

certain speech, the Central Hudson analysis governed.   

Plaintiffs also misplace reliance on International Dairy, 92 F.3d at 69, in which the 

Second Circuit applied the Central Hudson analysis to invalidate a Vermont statute that 

required manufacturers to identify products derived from cows treated with synthetic 

growth hormones.  Because it was undisputed that synthetic growth hormones had no 

effect on human health, “Vermont’s sole expressed” justification for enacting the law was 

to safisfy “consumer curiosity” regarding the production of dairy products.  Id. at 73 n.1.  

By its own terms, the Second Circuit’s ruling was limited to holding that this asserted 

interest “alone is not a strong enough state interest to sustain the compulsion of even an 

accurate, factual statement.”  Id. at 74.  The Second Circuit distinguished International 

                                                       
8 Although PA 13-67(b)(2) contains restrictions on speech—albeit far less 

stringent than those at issue in Serio—Plaintiffs have not moved for relief from this 
provision and only contest the compelled speech of PA 13-67(c)(2).  Additionally, Serio 
was decided before Sorrell and New York State Rest. Ass’n, and on appeal, the Second 
Circuit declined to address the constitutional issues and instead certified to the New York 
Court of Appeals the question of whether the Department of Insurance had correctly 
interpreted state law in promulgating the regulation at issue, see 261 F.3d 143, 153 (2d 
Cir. 2001), which the Court of Appeals held it had not, see 98 N.Y.2d 198, 207 (2002).  In 
light of this decision on state-law grounds, on remand, the district court dismissed the 
challenge as moot.  See 2003 WL 21418198, at *6 (S.D.N.Y. 2003).   
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Dairy on this basis in both Sorrell, 272 F.3d at 115 n.6 (“The disclosure statute at issue 

here, however, is based on Vermont’s substantial interest in protecting human health and 

the environment from mercury poisoning.”), and New York State Rest. Ass’n, 556 F.3d at 

134 (“Given New York’s interest in preventing obesity . . ., [International Dairy] is 

inapplicable.”).  Because the State has established that PA 13-67(c)(2) is based on the 

governmental interest in promoting consumer choice and preventing steering, 

International Dairy is inapplicable, and the Court’s analysis is governed by the rational 

basis review outlined in Zauderer, New York State Rest. Ass’n, and Sorrell.   

C. Rational Basis Review 

Under the deferential standard of rational basis review, Plaintiffs’ challenge fails.  

They argue that the State’s asserted interest in protecting consumer choice and 

preventing steering is merely a post-hoc rationalization for the State’s true protectionist 

intent, which is not “not in ‘protecting consumer choice’ so much as it is in ensuring that 

consumers make particular choices” in favor of local businesses.  (Reply [Doc. # 45] at 3.)  

Safelite also contends that the limited disclosure required by the law does not directly and 

materially advance the State’s interest in consumer protection and is a greater imposition 

upon speech than is required to advance the State’s limited interests.  (See Pls.’ Mem. 

Supp. at 25–29.)     

While some legislators may have expressed a protectionist motivation during the 

debate over PA 13-67, under rational basis review “the Government has no obligation to 

produce evidence, or empirical data to sustain the rationality of a statutory classification, 

and instead can base its statutes on rational speculation.  Any reasonably conceivable 

state of facts will suffice to satisfy rational basis scrutiny.  The burden falls to the party 
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attacking the statute as unconstitutional to negative every conceivable basis which might 

support it.”  Thompson, 252 F.3d at 582 (internal quotation marks, citations, and 

alterations omitted).   

Whatever might have been the motivation of some legislative proponents, there is 

ample basis in the record for the Court to conclude that PA 13-67(c)(2) is rationally 

related to the State’s interest in promoting consumer choice and preventing steering.  

While existing Connecticut law already prohibited steering and mandated some written 

disclosures, see Conn. Gen. Stat. § 38a-354, the State could have rationally concluded that 

claims administrators owning repair shops nevertheless were able to exercise undue 

influence and stifle consumer choice.  Safelite’s position that PA 13-67(c)(2) was 

unnecessary given the absence of consumer complaints and the existence of other laws to 

protect consumers is of no moment here, because the State does not bear the burden of 

producing evidence or empirical data to sustain rationality and can rely instead upon 

rational speculation.  See Thompson, 252 F.3d at 582.  Safelite also asserts that PA 13-

67(c)(2) will not materially advance consumer choice, because providing consumers with 

the name of just one additional name will not promote overall fair competition, and the 

law is under-inclusive in that it only applies to Safelite and one other company.  Under 

rational basis review, however, the law may be valid even if the State had alternate means 

of achieving its goals or if the law is “under-inclusive,” i.e., only combats a limited aspect 

of the problem.  See New York State Rest. Ass’n, 556 F.3d at 133 n.22.   

Because the Court concludes that PA 13-67(c)(2) is rationally related to the State’s 

goal of protecting consumer choice and preventing steering, Plaintiffs have not 
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demonstrated that they are likely to succeed on the merits of their First Amendment 

claim.   

III. Conclusion 

For the foregoing reasons, Plaintiffs’ motion [Doc. # 2] for a preliminary 

injunction is DENIED.   

 

      IT IS SO ORDERED. 
 
  /s/  
 Janet Bond Arterton, U.S.D.J. 
 

Dated at New Haven, Connecticut this 18th day of December, 2013. 
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